

University of South Florida Scholar Commons

Graduate Theses and Dissertations

Graduate School

10-18-2010

Predictors of Peer Referral Intentions for Individuals at Risk for Suicide Related Behavior: An Application of the Theory of Planned Behavior

Sarah J. Tarquini University of South Florida

Follow this and additional works at: http://scholarcommons.usf.edu/etd Part of the <u>American Studies Commons</u>

Scholar Commons Citation

Tarquini, Sarah J., "Predictors of Peer Referral Intentions for Individuals at Risk for Suicide Related Behavior: An Application of the Theory of Planned Behavior" (2010). *Graduate Theses and Dissertations*. http://scholarcommons.usf.edu/etd/3710

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by the Graduate School at Scholar Commons. It has been accepted for inclusion in Graduate Theses and Dissertations by an authorized administrator of Scholar Commons. For more information, please contact scholarcommons@usf.edu.

Predictors of Peer Referral Intentions for Individuals at Risk for Suicide Related

Behavior: An Application of the Theory of Planned Behavior

by

Sarah J. Tarquini

A dissertation submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy Department of Psychology College of Arts and Sciences University of South Florida

Major Professor: Marc S. Karver, Ph.D. Jennifer Bosson, Ph.D. Ellis Gesten, Ph.D. Krista Kutash, Ph.D. Vicky Phares, Ph.D.

> Date of Approval: October 18, 2010

Keywords: Gatekeeper, Depression, Prevention, Mental Health, Help-Seeking

Copyright © 2010, Sarah J. Tarquini

Table of Contents

List of Tables	
List of Figures	iv
Abstract	v
Introduction	1
Formal Help-Seeking: The Mental Health Service Gap	3
Informal Help-Seeking	5
Models of Help-Seeking for Mental Health Issues	6
The Socio-Behavioral Model	7
The Information Processing Model	8
The Network-Episode Model	10
The Gateway Provdier Model	11
Peer Gatekeepers: Peer Responses to At-Risk Individuals	12
Factors associated with peer-helping responses	15
The Theory of Planned Behavior	19
Attitudes towards peer referral to a MHP	22
Subjective norms regarding peer referral to a MHP	25
Perceived behavioral control associated with peer referral to a MHP	26
The Current Study	30
Aims and Hypotheses	33
Method	39
Participants	39
Materials	41
Vignette stimuli	41
Theory of Planned Behavior Questionnaire	44
Open-ended peer responses	46
Demographic information	47
Perceived severity	47
Attitudes towards seeking professional psychological help	47
Stigma associated with receiving psychological help	48
Emotional competence	49
Behavioral proxies of helping behavior	49

Procedure	50
Preliminary analyses	51
Primary analyses	52
Results	55
Descriptive Statistics	55
Intergroup Comparisions	56
Bivariate Associations	57
Hypotheses 1-4 and 6-8: Structural Equation Model of Predictors of	
Referral Intentions	59
Hypothesis 5: Multi-Group Structural Equation Model	60
Supplemental Analyses: Mediation Effects	61
Supplemental Analysis: Additional Predictors	62
Supplemental Analysis: Behavioral Proxies of Helping Behavior	65
Discussion	82
Summary of Results: Theory of Planned Behavior Predictors	82
Attitudes towards peer referral to a MHP	82
Subjective norms regarding peer referral to a MHP	84
Perceived behavioral associated with peer referral to a MHP	86
Summary of Results: Extension of the Theory of Planned Behavior	87
Symptom severity	88
Predictors of TPB constructs	90
Summary of Results: Personal and Social History Variables	96
Summary of Results: Behavioral Proxies of Helping Behavior	97
Implications	99
Limitations	100
Future Directions	101
References	105
Appendices	130
Appendix A: Vignettes	131
Appendix B: Theory of Planned Behvaior Questionnaire	132
Appendix C: Open-ended Questions	154
Appendix D: Demographic Information Questionnaire	155
Appendix E: Perceived Severity	158
Appendix F: Attitudes Towards Seeking Professional Psychological	
Help Scale-Short Form	159
Appendix G: Stigma Scale for Receiving Psychological Help	160
Appendix H: Assessing Emotions Scale	161
About the Author	End Page

List of Tables

Table 1: Means and standard deviations for referral TPB subscales	67
Table 2: Demographics	68
Table 3: Descriptives of mental health service usefulness ratings	69
Table 4: Descriptives of predictor scales of TPB constructs	70
Table 5: Severity ratings	71
Table 6: Group differences on referral TPB subscales	72
Table 7: Group differences on predictor variables of TPB constructs	73
Table 8: Pearson correlations between TPB predictor variables and intentions to refer in the low severity group	74
Table 9: Pearson correlations between TPB predictor variables and intentions to refer in the moderate severity group	75
Table 10: Pearson correlations between TPB predictor variables and intentions to refer in the high severity group	76
Table 11: Pearson correlations between personal and social history variables and TPB predictor constructs	77
Table 12: Pearson correlations between personal and social history variables and TPB constructs	78

List of Figures

Figure 1:	Theory of Planned Behavior	35
Figure 2:	An Application of the Theory of Planned Behavior for Peer Referral Intentions	36
Figure 3:	An Extended Model of the Theory of Planned Behavior for Peer Referral Intentions	37
Figure 4:	Theoretical Model	38
Figure 5:	Trimmed Model	79
Figure 6:	Hypothetical Proxy Model	80
Figure 7:	Trimmed Proxy Model	81

Predictors of Peer Referral Intentions for Individuals at Risk for Suicide Related Behavior: An Application of the Theory of Planned Behavior Sarah J. Tarquini

saran J. Taryum

Abstract

The role of peer gatekeepers is crucial in connecting individuals at risk for suicide related behaviors to mental health service providers. However, limited research has focused on the role of peers as potential helpers for those at-risk. The current study utilized a mixed experimental and correlational design to examine predictors of female college students' referral intentions following hypothetical interactions with peers at-risk for suicide related behavior. More specifically, the current project examined the utility of an extended Theory of Planned Behavior (TPB) model of peer-referral intentions. In addition to the original TPB constructs of attitudes, subjective norms, and perceived behavioral control associated with referring a peer to a mental health professional, attitudes towards seeking professional help, perceived stigma associated with receiving professional psychological help, emotional competence, and symptom severity were incorporated into an extended TPB model. The sample included 284 female college students. Participants completed computer-based questionnaires both before and after the presentation of a theoretically and empirically informed vignette describing a peer who was characterized as low, moderate, or high risk for suicide related behavior. The results of this study suggest the utility of applying an extended TPB model to intentions to refer

at-risk peers for mental health services. The final trimmed model, which included all of the aforementioned constructs except symptom severity, accounted for 78.9% of the variance in referral intentions. The findings indicate that, in particular, preventative interventions would likely benefit from emphasizing the role of attitudes towards receiving mental health services, attitudes towards peer referral, and subjective norms regarding peer referral, in order to maximize the role of peers as gatekeepers for college students in distress. Incorporating the findings from this study with findings from future research will hopefully lead to more informed, empirically-based interventions for enhancing peer referrals.

Introduction

The prevalence rates of death by suicide, suicidal ideation, and self-harm behaviors among adolescents and young adults in the United States are striking. For example, suicide is the third leading cause of death among 15-24 year olds (Anderson & Smith, 2005); in this age group, suicide accounts for 12.9% of deaths annually (Anderson & Smith, 2005). The most recent data available from the National Center for Injury Prevention and Control (CDC, 2007) suggest that suicide rates are higher in the 20-24 year old age group (24.43 per 100,000) than among the 15-19 year old age group (16.17 per 100,000), indicating that individuals entering young adulthood may be at an even higher risk for suicidality than adolescents. In an investigation of suicide related behavior (SRB), which has been defined as self-inflicted, potentially injurious behavior that occurs with or without the intent to die (Silverman, Berman, Sanddal, O'Carroll, & Joiner, 2007), Westefeld et al. (2005) found that 24% of college students surveyed had thought about attempting suicide and 5% had attempted suicide while in college. It should also be noted that from 2003 to 2004 significant increases in suicide rates were reported for a number of different demographic groups; the suicide rate for females between the ages of 10 and 14, females between the ages of 15 and 19, and males between the ages of 15 and 19 increased by 75.9%, 32.3%, and 9%, respectively (Lubell, Kegler, Crosby, & Karch, 2007). Therefore, SRB appears to be an increasingly relevant mental health issue for a large percentage of youths and young adults nationwide.

In order to initiate efforts to address such serious public health concerns, the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services developed a National Strategy for Suicide Prevention (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2001). The National Strategy was proposed in response to a recommendation made by the Surgeon General, which suggested that strategies to prevent the loss of life and the suffering caused by suicidality were warranted (Surgeon General Report, 1999). The National Strategy specifically identified the college-age population as a group, among others, that deserves attention in the realm of suicide prevention policies and programming (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2001). It has been suggested that, for multiple reasons, institutions of higher education are in an optimal position to promote the mental health of young adults. First, they are involved in several aspects of students' lives, including academic, health, and residential services (Mowbray et al., 2006). In addition, one-fourth of all persons aged 18-24 years in the U.S. are either full- or part-time college students (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2001); consequently, a large proportion of individuals in the 18-24 year old age range has the potential to be targeted via collegebased suicide prevention efforts. Three objectives outlined in the National Strategy that are particularly relevant for college-aged individuals include (1) developing and implementing community-based suicide prevention programs, (2) implementing training programs for recognition of at-risk behavior and the delivery of effective treatment, and (3) increasing access to and linkages with mental health services.

Empirical evidence indicates that linking individuals at risk for SRB to appropriate mental health service providers is crucial, and should be a focus of suicideprevention efforts. Research has demonstrated that there is a high risk of death by suicide for individuals at risk who do not receive appropriate treatment (Rosenberg, Eddy, Wolpert, & Broumas, 1989). However, individuals who receive appropriate treatment targeting SRB or other psychiatric symptoms from a mental health professional (MHP) will likely experience a decrease in risk and overall distress (e.g., Rudd et al., 1996; Rudd & Joiner, 1998; Tarrier, Taylor, & Gooding, 2008). To date, very little is known about underlying mechanisms, such as self- and peer-referral processes, that are presumed to link individuals at-risk for SRB to much needed, yet often not received, mental health services. The current study extended the literature in this area by examining factors hypothesized to influence college-aged peer referrals to MHPs. Identifying and gaining greater understanding regarding the mechanisms by which at-risk individuals are referred to MHPs may have tremendous implications for the development and refinement of suicide prevention and intervention efforts designed for college-aged populations. *Formal Help-Seeking: The Mental Health Service Gap*

It is a well established finding that formal mental health services, such as those provided by psychologists, psychiatrists, and mental health counselors, are consistently underutilized (e.g., Biddle, Donovan, Sharp, & Gunnell, 2007; Brinson & Kottler, 1995; Cramer, 1999; Thompson, Hunt, & Issakidis, 2004). This discrepancy between the need for and the utilization of mental health services has been referred to as a mental health "service gap" in the literature. Unfortunately, individuals experiencing significant psychological distress rarely seek professional help (e.g., Boldero & Fallon, 1995; Carlton & Deane, 2000; Deane, Wilson, & Ciarrochi, 2001; Kessler et al., 2001). Researchers have demonstrated that, overall, less than one-third of people with mental disorders consult mental health treatment providers (Andrews, Issakidis, & Carter, 2001). More specifically, data suggest young adults are a group particularly unlikely to seek help when suffering from mental disorders (Andrews et al., 2001; Bebbington et al., 2000). A study examining the help-seeking behavior of adolescents and young adults between the ages of 16 and 24 years found that fewer than 10% of respondents with a probable mental disorder had recently consulted a professional. Similarly, Rickwood and Braithwaite (1994) reported that only 17% of a distressed adolescent sample, which included individuals between the ages of 16 and 19 years, sought professional help.

Regrettably, similar findings have been reported regarding individuals experiencing suicide related thoughts or behaviors; a significant proportion of this population does not seek help from formal sources (e.g., Cheung & Dewa, 2007). As reported by Kessler et al. (2005), a minority of individuals in their nationally representative sample of 18 to 54 year olds received treatment for emotional problems related to suicidality in the previous 12 months. Only 21% of suicide attempters, 7.2% of individuals who made a suicide related gesture, and 35.6% of individuals who experienced suicidal ideation without making a gesture or an attempt sought treatment within the 12-month follow-up period. It has also been reported that approximately 50% of individuals who die by suicide never receive formal mental health services (Goldsmith, Pellmar, Kleinman, & Bunney, 2002; WHO, 2001). These statistics are discouraging given that psychological services have been shown to be effective in alleviating symptomatology related to depression (e.g., Bergin and Garfield, 1994; Chambless & Ollendick, 2001) and suicidality (e.g., Brown, Ten Have, Henriques, Xie, Hollander, & Beck, 2005; Tarrier et al., 2008). Given the severity of the problem, the fact that at-risk individuals rarely receive mental health services is highly alarming. There is a critical need to better understand why these individuals are not seeking treatment for such a serious, life-threatening problem.

Informal Help-Seeking

One explanation for why most individuals in distress do not seek help from formal sources is that many report a preference for seeking help from informal sources, such as from family members or friends. A preference for support from informal sources has been demonstrated across genders and ethnicities and it has been shown in a variety of child, adolescent, and young adult samples (Bee-Gates, Howard-Pitney, LaFromboise, & Rowe, 1996; Boldero & Fallon, 1995; Rickwood, Deane, Wilson, & Ciarrochi, 2005; Rickwood & Braithwaite, 1994). For example, Deane et al. (2001) reported that although undergraduate university students indicated that they would seek help from a variety of sources for different types of problems, friends were consistently rated as the most likely source of help.

Consistent with the findings on general informal help-seeking, the behavior of individuals experiencing issues related to suicidality suggests a preference for seeking help from informal versus formal sources. In a population-based, case control study of the help-seeking behavior of 13 to 34 year olds prior to nearly lethal suicide attempts, Barnes, Ikeda, and Kresnow (2001) found that, overall, friends or family members were consulted most frequently. Some evidence suggests that suicidal adolescents and young adults tend to confide in peers, as opposed to parents, guardians, teachers, counselors, or other adults, prior to engaging in SRB (Brent, Perper, Goldstein, & Kolko, 1988; Clark, 1993; Dubow, Kausch, Blum, Reed, & Bush, 1989; Hennig, Crabtree, & Baum, 1998; Kalafat & Elias, 1992). For example, in an investigation of self-harm behaviors and

service provision for a young adult sample, Nada-Raja, Morrison, and Skegg (2003) reported that friends were identified as the preferred source of advice or support.

It is noteworthy that utilizing informal supports, especially peer supports, appears to be particularly prominent for older adolescents and young adults. As noted by Rickwood et al. (2005), data suggests that a developmentally appropriate trend exists in which adolescents become increasingly socialized to use their friends as a source of help as opposed to using their parents or family members. Therefore, in terms of informal help-seeking, there is some evidence indicating that a pattern of increased independence from family develops during the adolescent years. This pattern is consistent with overall adolescent development, which is characterized by increased personal independence and time spent with peers (Larson & Richards, 1991; Spear, 2000; Steinberg & Morris, 2001). This stage of enhanced personal independence is apparent throughout the college years, a time when many young adults physically distance themselves from parents and other family members. Taking environmental and developmental factors into account, Sharkin and colleagues (2003) suggested that college students may be among the first to notice when other college students are experiencing psychological distress; due to shared living, academic, and extracurricular activities, students have many opportunities to observe and respond to individuals displaying potentially self-destructive behavior. As a result, research focusing on the mechanisms by which at-risk college-age individuals seek out peer support and how their peers respond is warranted.

Models of Help-Seeking for Mental Health Issues

Research on the help-seeking process has attempted to identify factors that promote or prevent help-seeking behavior. Such work has significant clinical implications in that it can be used to inform the development and implementation of policies, programs, and procedures designed to increase the frequency of connecting individuals in need to effective, formal mental health services (Burns et al., 1995). A number of conceptual models attempt to explain the utilization of informal and formal helping resources. Each model varies in terms of its scope and its focus, but all culminate in the connection between an individual in need and a source of help (e.g., friend, mental health counselor, primary care doctor).

The Socio-Behavioral Model. One of the very first models introduced in the literature was the Socio-Behavioral Model (SBM) of medical service utilization (Andersen, 1968; Andersen, 1995). SBM has been one of the most frequently used frameworks for examining health care utilization and has been applied to the mental health service field (e.g., Eisenberg, Golberstein, & Gollust, 2007; Goodwin & Andersen, 2002; Lemming & Calsyn, 2004; Nietert, French, Kirchner, & Booth, 2007; Vingilis, Wade, & Seeley, 2007). The SBM integrates a wide range of personal (e.g., age, gender, perception of need) and environmental (e.g., service availability, insurance coverage) constructs associated with an individual's decision to seek care. Although the SBM is widely researched (e.g., Phillips, Morrison, Andersen, & Aday, 1998), subsequent theories have highlighted components that have not been incorporated in the SBM. For example, SBM focuses specifically on formal help-seeking behavior and, by doing so, neglects to recognize the relatively robust finding that individuals often choose to respond to mental distress by turning to informal versus formal sources. Furthermore, although SBM incorporates a variety of promoting and preventing factors, it does not include constructs that are specifically associated with an individual's decision-making

process (e.g., the consideration of alternative methods for addressing the issue, the processes of mentally weighing the benefits and drawbacks of various help-seeking behaviors). By excluding individual components associated with decision-making, SBM does not provide a comprehensive review of the process associated with help-seeking.

The Information-Processing Model. The Information-Processing Model (IPM; Vogel, Wester, Larson, & Wade, 2006), unlike SBM, focuses specifically and unitarily on the decision-making process associated with help-seeking. IPM outlines a series of four cognitive and affective steps associated with individuals' interpretations of and responses to their environments; these steps are not necessarily progressive or inclusive. Generally, the four steps include: (1) encoding and interpreting, (2) generating options, (3) decision making, and (4) evaluating. More specifically, the first stage of the process, encoding and interpreting, refers to the manner in which individuals selectively encode internal and external cues. This step of the process includes one's ability to interpret stimuli and recognize that a problem exists. For example, during the first step, a depressed individual may notice, or encode, the existence of affective (e.g., feeling hopeless about the future) and/or behavioral (e.g., difficulties falling and staying asleep) symptoms. The interpretation portion of this step involves the individual assigning meaning to each cue or symptom. For example, an individual may decide that a particular symptom is meaningless (e.g., merely coincidental) or a significant indicator of personal functioning (e.g., cue identified as a symptom of depression). Vogel and colleagues suggest that the manner in which individuals encode and interpret internal and external stimuli may significantly influence help-seeking decisions.

The second step is labeled *generating options*, and refers to the behavioral options considered that correspond to the individual's interpretation of the internal and external cues and his/her current goals. This stage of the process would only be applicable if an individual first recognized that a problem exists. If that was the case, the individual may then generate responses (e.g., seek help from a friend, call a mental health counselor, ignore the symptom) to the problem that are consistent with his/her ultimate goal (e.g., relieve immediate distress, relieve immediate and long-term distress).

The third phase of the model is entitled *decision making*, during which the individual contemplates, decides on, and implements a behavioral response to the cues identified in step one. This step includes an evaluation of the costs and benefits of each generated option and a judgment regarding the preferred course of action relative to the ultimate goal. Vogel and colleagues (2006) suggest that a number of factors may influence an individual's help-seeking decision-making and, therefore, the likelihood of consulting a professional mental health service provider. For example, one's perceived stigma associated with seeking mental health services, level of knowledge regarding mental health service provision, perceived self-efficacy regarding coping with the issue as well as seeking mental health services may influence the response that is ultimately selected.

The fourth step of the IPM is one's *evaluation of the behavior* or one's selfappraisal of the decision that was made. During this step, the individual evaluates and considers the outcomes of his/her help-seeking behavior. Vogel and colleagues view this step as an integral component to understanding formal help-seeking behavior because the outcomes of past help-seeking behaviors have the potential to significantly influence

future help-seeking behaviors. More specifically, if an individual decides that seeking help from an informal helper was inadequate, they may be more likely to try an alternative help-seeking behavior (e.g., consulting a different friend, consulting a formal helper) in the future. Similarly, if an individual had a positive experience from a MHP in the past, they may be more likely to use that problem solving method again in the future.

IPM provides a more thorough and sophisticated framework for evaluating decisions associated with help-seeking behavior than does SBM. However, it fails to incorporate the promoting and preventing factors (e.g., personal, environmental, and provider-related constructs) that are recognized by SBM. Therefore, both IPM and SBM fail to provide a complete model of the factors that influence help-seeking behavior.

The Network Episode Model. The authors of the Network Episode Model (NEM) purport to offer a more systems and process oriented perspective on help-seeking than is provided by SBM or IPM (Pescosolido, 1992; Pescosolido, Gardner, & Lubell, 1998). Whereas the theories previously discussed have assumed that individuals may seek mental health treatment by their own volition following a rational decision-making process, NEM suggests that decisions to seek mental health services may also be the result of a series of social interactions (e.g., following coercion or conversations with family, friends, physicians, or the legal system). NEM claims that the manner in which individuals are connected to mental health treatment providers should not be viewed as a behavior that results from a single personal decision, but rather as the result of a number of social interactions and personal decisions. Therefore, like IPM, NEM emphasizes the importance of an iterative decision-making process and the manner in which individuals choose to respond to distress. In a more comprehensive fashion than IPM however, NEM

recognizes that individuals may enter mental health treatment from a variety of pathways. Thus, NEM was the first model to incorporate constructs that represent social influences on formal help-seeking behavior.

The Gateway Provider Model. The Gateway Provider Model (GPM; Stiffman, Pescosolido, & Cabassa, 2004) was offered as an "elaborated testable subset" of the NEM. As suggested by NEM, individuals are often connected to or encouraged to seek mental health services by other individuals in the community, or "gatekeepers," such as family members, friends, or medical doctors. GPM expanded upon the subset of NEM that introduced the influence of gatekeepers. GPM identified and incorporated gatekeeper specific constructs (e.g., gatekeeper perceptions of mental illness, gatekeeper knowledge of mental illness, the gatekeeper's decision-making process regarding referring the at-risk individual to a formal mental health service provider), with constructs that were included in previous models (e.g., individual and environmental factors). GPM was the first model that did not have the individual self-referring as the primary focus of the model. On the contrary, GPM focuses on individuals in the person's environment as critical aids to an at-risk individual entering mental health services. The unique focus on the gatekeeper seems particularly relevant given that individuals rarely choose MHPs as their first choice of assistance in times of distress (Hinson & Swanson, 1993; Zwaanswik, Van der Ende, Veraak, Bensing, & Verhulst, 2007). Thus far, GPM has only been used to examine the role of "service providers" (e.g., primary health care providers, child welfare employees, staff within the juvenile justice system) as gatekeepers to youth mental health services (e.g., Stiffman et al., 2000; Striley, Stiffman, & Spitznagel, 2003). It is noteworthy though, that the GPM is a framework that may also

be applied to other potential gatekeepers and other at-risk populations in need of mental health treatment. For example, the application of GPM to young adult peer gatekeepers would increase the current level of understanding regarding peer gatekeeper decisionmaking. Such work has the potential to inform the selection of effective peer gatekeepers. In addition, learning more about factors associated with peer referrals to MHPs may lead to the development of interventions designed to improve the decision-making processes of ineffective peer-helpers.

Peer Gatekeepers: Peer Responses to At-Risk Individuals

The notion of peers of at-risk individuals potentially acting as gatekeepers to formal mental health service providers is consistent with GPM, with data indicating that some individuals in distress report their thoughts and feelings to peers as opposed to keeping it to themselves (e.g., Barnes et al., 2001; Evans, Hawton, & Rodham, 2005), as well as with data indicating that an at-risk individual's decision to seek help from formal sources may be significantly influenced by his or her social network (Cusack et al., 2004; Strohmer, Biggs, & McIntyre, 1984; Vogel et al., 2007; Wilson & Deane, 2001). In fact, in a sample of college students who reported a history of seeking help from a MHP, 75% reported that they were prompted to seek help from a formal source by someone in their social network (Vogel et al., 2007). It seems that interactions with informal helpers have the potential to increase an individual's likelihood of consulting a formal helper. Therefore, peers are in a critical position to help close the "service gap" for this high-risk population of individuals.

In regards to suicide prevention, it has been suggested that the ideal peer-helping response would ultimately involve efforts to link the at-risk individual to a MHP (The

Jason Foundation, 2001; Quinnette, 2007). For example, the Question, Persuade, Refer (QPR) curriculum is a mental health intervention program that teaches individuals how to recognize and respond positively to someone exhibiting suicide warning signs and behaviors (Quinnette, 2007). The QPR educational program aims to teach potential gatekeepers (e.g., teachers, school personnel, primary care physicians) the skills necessary to recognize suicide warning signs, to engage in direct communication about the at-risk individual's personal experience, and to connect the at-risk individual to a professional helper. QPR emphasizes the fact that linking at-risk individuals to trained healthcare providers is essential given that laypersons do not possess the expertise required to assess and treat suicidality. Similarly, the Jason Foundation's "A Promise for Tomorrow" curriculum, a suicide prevention program designed for middle and high school aged students, highlights the importance of connecting at-risk individuals to formal helpers (The Jason Foundation, 2001).

Programs like the JFC and QPR are needed because research indicates that adolescents and young adults generally do not possess the knowledge or skills required to link peers at-risk for suicidality with the formal mental health services system. Analyses of self-report data from college students indicated that, overall, students were unsure of how they could assist a peer at-risk for suicide (Lawrence & Ureda, 1990). It is therefore not surprising that multiple investigators have found that following interactions with atrisk peers, individuals rarely engage in recommended peer-helping behaviors. Unfortunately, high school (Ciffone, 1993; Eskin, 2003; Kalafat & Elias, 1992; Kalafat & Gagliano, 1996; Overholser et al., 1989; Rickwood et al., 2005) and college students (Mishara, 1982) have consistently demonstrated a preference for intervening with at-risk peers on their own, as opposed to informing a responsible person (e.g., parent or teacher) or suggesting a consultation with a MHP. Although some aspects of interacting with an at-risk peer individually are recommended (e.g., engaging in open conversations, actively listening), suicide prevention programs also encourage the use of more proactive helping behaviors that specifically involve linking at-risk individuals to mental health service providers, such as providing a mental health referral or calling a suicide hotline (e.g., The Jason Foundation, 2001; Quinnette, 2007).

Studies examining the help-seeking behavior of suicide attempters have provided additional data indicating that the support provided by untrained informal helpers is often insufficient (Barnes et al., 2001; Evans et al., 2005). For example, Barnes et al. (2001) presented information on help-seeking strategies prior to nearly lethal suicide attempts in a sample of 13 to 34 year olds. Analyses indicated that in the month before a suicide attempt, friends or family members were consulted more frequently than every other potential helping source (i.e., health care professionals, psychiatrists, medical doctors, and suicide hotlines) combined; 48% of participants reported consulting a family member or friend regarding health or emotional problems prior to attempting suicide. Similarly, Evans et al. (2005) found that adolescents who had engaged in a deliberate self-harm behavior were most likely to have sought help beforehand from friends than from any other source. Although it is encouraging that at-risk individuals attempted to seek support from others prior to engaging in a harmful behavior, the finding that these individuals engaged in the harmful behavior regardless of seeking help from friends indicates that informal helpers likely do not have the skills necessary to recognize, intervene, and prevent such behaviors from occurring. Given the potentially lethal consequences, actions

above and beyond talking and listening to an at-risk peer are recommended. However, to date, little is known about factors that increase or decrease the likelihood that a potential peer-helper will engage in recommended peer-helping strategies.

Factors associated with peer-helping responses. Several variables have been consistently shown to be significantly related to peer responses to suicidal individuals. For example, females are more likely than males (e.g., Gould et al., 2004; Kalafat & Elias, 1992; Kalafat & Gagliano, 1996; Mueller & Waas, 2002; Norton, Durlak, & Richards, 1989; Wellman & Wellman, 1986), just as older adolescents are more likely than younger adolescents (Kalafat & Elias, 1992), to engage in recommended behavioral peer-helping responses. These responses include speaking to at-risk peers about their feelings, informing responsible adults about potential youth health risks, and referring peers to MHPs.

In addition to demographic factors, several situational factors have been shown to be significantly related to responses to at-risk peers. For example, the level of ambiguity of at-risk individuals' suicidal disclosures is associated with certain behavioral responses endorsed by potential helpers (Dunham, 2004; Stuart, Waalen, & Haelstromm, 2003). Helpers are more likely to speak to an at-risk peer on their own, as opposed to informing others or connecting at-risk peers to formal helpers, in situations in which the at-risk peer's disclosure is ambiguous. Specifically, if an at-risk peer does not explicitly mention suicide, helpers tend to not endorse recommended peer-helping strategies. However, in situations in which the at-risk individual's disclosure is unambiguous, when the at-risk peer specifically mentions thoughts of suicide, helpers are more likely to engage in recommended peer helping behaviors (Dunham, 2004).

A number of personal factors have also been examined as variables associated with peer helping responses. Prior research has suggested that college students' selfreported levels of emotional comfort, knowledge of helpful responses, knowledge of suicidal behavior, and self-reported empathy are significantly related to peer's helping responses. More specifically, empathy has been shown to be positively related to acceptance of suicidal individuals (Knott & Range, 2001) and the endorsement of recommended helping strategies (e.g., take individual to a psychologist's office, talk to person about his/her options) (Mueller & Waas, 2002). Furthermore, emotional comfort, knowledge of helpful responses, and knowledge of suicidal behavior were all significant predictors of the recommended peer-helping behavior of asking a peer directly if he/she was considering suicide (Lawrence & Ureda, 1990). Such findings are consistent with the GPM, which suggests that gatekeepers' knowledge of mental illness and of available resources are significant predictors of gatekeeper behavioral responses to individuals in need of mental health services (Stiffman et al., 2000).

Findings regarding individuals' perceptions of symptom severity yield another parallel between the peer- and service provider-gatekeeper literatures, such that greater severity has been associated with increased frequency of engaging in recommended helping behaviors (e.g., the provision of psychological referrals). Research has demonstrated that college students were more willing to engage in recommended peerhelping behaviors (e.g., talk to the at-risk peer, take peer to a psychologists' office) when they perceived a hypothetical peer's symptoms to be "serious" (Mueller & Waas, 2002). Similar findings have been reported regarding the relationship between perceived symptom severity and the provision of mental health referrals by gateway providers (e.g.,

Stiffman et al., 2000; Stiffman et al., 2004). For example, Stiffman et al. (2000) found that the strongest predictor of youth referrals or recommendations for youth mental health services by gateway providers (e.g., general practitioners, pediatricians) was the providers' assessment of the severity of mental health problems. Moreover, and not surprisingly, the research on psychological help-seeking for oneself has also consistently identified symptom severity as a significant predictor of mental health service utilization, such that greater severity is associated with increased mental health service utilization (e.g., Bebbington et al., 2000; Jayasinghe et al., 2005; McCracken et al. 2006; Nease, Volk, & Cass, 1999). Thus, data from self, peer, and gateway provider studies have provided support for the frameworks provided by IPM, NEM, and GPM, which all suggest that an individual's perception of symptom severity and need for services significantly influence the likelihood that a referral to a mental health professional is provided.

Less consistent evidence has been presented in terms of the relationship between previous personal experiences with suicidality and responses to at-risk peers. Whereas some studies have found that personal experiences with suicidality are associated with more social acceptance and less anger towards suicidal peers (Eskin, 1999), multiple studies have shown that individuals with a personal history of suicidality tend to endorse maladaptive peer-helping responses (Dunham, 2004; Gould et al., 2004; Knott & Range, 2001). Knott & Range (2001), for example, found that acceptance of suicidal individuals was greater among those without a suicide history than among those who endorsed suicidality in their past. Similarly, some studies have found that suicidal youths were

more likely than non-suicidal youths to endorse isolative responses, including keeping the suicidal disclosure of a peer a secret (Dunham, 2004; Gould et al. 2004).

The data available on social experience with SRB is similarly contradictory. Some evidence suggests that high school (Norton et al., 1989) and college students (Dunham, 2004) who have encountered SRB in their social history (i.e., knew someone who had either experienced suicidal ideation, made a suicide attempt, or died by suicide) were more likely to respond to at-risk peers with sensitivity and to engage in recommended, proactive behavioral responses (e.g., inform a responsible other) than were students who have not encountered SRB in their social history. However, some studies have shown that individuals with a social history were more likely to endorse maladaptive strategies such as keeping an at-risk peer's intentions a secret (Gould et al., 2004) or doing nothing (Kalafat & Elias, 1992).

Although numerous relevant variables have been identified in the literature, the mechanisms by which each factor influences peer responses to suicidal individuals remains unclear. The current study aimed to elucidate such relationships by examining peer responses to individuals at risk for SRB within a theoretically-driven framework using the Theory of Planned Behavior (TPB; Ajzen, 1988; 1991). The TPB, which was designed as a comprehensive model, suggests that the variables not included in the model exert their influence on behavior through the constructs within the model. Following this rationale, the TPB constructs may mediate the relationships between previously examined variables (e.g., personal experience with SRB, social experience with SRB, empathy) and the endorsement of specific peer helping behaviors. Therefore, examining peer responses to suicidal individuals within the TPB framework has the potential to

yield information regarding the mechanisms by which specific variables influence peer helping responses, and to identify factors that are most directly related to the endorsement of desired peer helping responses.

The Theory of Planned Behavior

Research investigating predictive social and cognitive factors associated with the performance of specific behaviors is often conceptualized using the TPB (Ajzen, 1988; 1991), as it is a model designed to explain motivational influences on behavior. The TPB, which is an extension of the Theory of Reasoned Action (TRA; Ajzen & Fishbein, 1980), was specifically designed to address behaviors that may not operate exclusively under one's perceived volitional control. More specifically, the TPB is designed to predict behaviors that are perceived to require specific skills, resources, or opportunities that are not consistently or readily available (Ajzen, 1991).

The TPB suggests that one's behavioral intentions (i.e., the extent to which an individual is willing to engage in a behavior) are predicted by attitudes toward engaging in the behavior, subjective norms about the behavior, and perceived behavioral control (PBC) over performing the behavior (see Figure 1). Attitudes are defined as positive or negative evaluations of whether or not engaging in the behavior will result in desired outcomes. Thus, if one believes that engaging in a behavior will bring about negative consequences, one would develop a negative attitude and would be less likely to engage in that behavior. Subjective norms refer to the extent to which an individual perceives social pressure to perform a behavior. In other words, a subjective norm is one's perception of social pressure either in general or from valued persons (e.g. similar peers, respected authority figures) regarding whether one should or should not perform a

behavior. PBC represents one's perception of the ease or difficulty of performing a behavior. This perception is influenced by both internal factors (e.g. self-efficacy) and external factors (e.g. the opportunity to engage in the behavior). The TPB asserts that attitudes and subjective norms exert their influence on behavior indirectly through intentions. However, PBC is a construct that operates as both a direct and indirect predictor of intentions to perform a behavior. Therefore, within the TPB model, intentions to perform a behavior, and ultimately, the performance of that behavior, are determined by one's attitudes, subjective norms, and PBC regarding that behavior.

Several studies have provided support for the predictive validity of the TPB (e.g., Godin & Kok, 1996; Hausenblas, Carron, & Mack, 1997; Sheeran & Taylor, 1999). For example, meta-analyses indicate that for a wide variety of behaviors, the TPB explains up to 52% of the variance in intentions and 34% of the variance in actual behavior (e.g., Armitage & Conner, 2001; Godin & Kok, 1996; McGilligan, McClenahan, & Adamson, 2009). This model has been applied as a framework for understanding a number of behaviors, including alcohol use (e.g., Huchting, Lac, & LaBrie, 2008), drug use (e.g., Peters, Kok, & Abraham, 2007), academic achievement (e.g., Armitage, 2008), sexual decision making (e.g., Beadnell et al., 2007), dietary decision making (e.g., Gratton, Povey, & Clark-Carter, 2007), and even psychological help-seeking for oneself (Skogstad, Deane, & Spicer, 2006; Smith, Tran, & Thompson, 2008). Of note, TPB constructs have been shown to significantly predict help-seeking intentions for personal problems, as well as for suicidality (Skogstad et al., 2006).

To date, researchers have examined only one specific peer helping behavior using the TPB; Pearce and colleagues (2003) studied factors associated with college students

speaking to peers about their feelings both before and after participating in a Suicide Intervention Project (SIP). The SIP was designed to improve college students' ability to respond to peers in distress. As part of an evaluation of the SIP, college students' attitudes towards speaking to at-risk peers about their feelings, subjective norms regarding speaking to at-risk peers about their feelings, perceived behavioral control over speaking to at-risk peers about feelings, and intentions to speak to at-risk peers about their feelings were measured before and immediately after program participation. In addition, actual peer-helping behavior (i.e., the frequency of speaking to at-risk peers about their feelings) within a two-week follow-up period was assessed. Contrary to their hypotheses, no significant relationships were reported between the TPB constructs and actual helping behavior. However, it is noteworthy that the null findings may have been due to the fact that the two week follow-up period may not have been long enough for the participants to encounter opportunities to interact with at-risk individuals. Furthermore, the power of the correlational analyses may have been limited due to the relatively small number of participants that completed the follow-up procedure. Given the methodological limitations associated with the follow-up analyses, a more thorough examination of the relationships amongst the TPB constructs immediately following participation would have been valuable. Specifically, an evaluation of the extent to which students' attitudes, subjective norms, and perceived behavioral control predicted intentions to speak to others about feelings would have been informative. Therefore, to date, the manner in which each TPB construct relates to intention to help an at-risk peer remains unclear. Such information would be useful in order to identify the relative ability of each construct to predict the specific dependent variable of interest, which, in this case,

was intention to speak to at-risk peers. Furthermore, as suggested by Ajzen (1991), the relative predictive ability of each TPB construct may vary across situations and target behaviors. For example, whereas attitudes may be the strongest predictor of intentions to speak to an at-risk peer, PBC may be the strongest predictor of intentions to refer a peer to a MHP. Consequently, it would be beneficial to apply the model to various recommended helping behaviors and to examine the relationships amongst the constructs. Clearly, more research is warranted in order to examine the relationships amongst the TPB constructs within the context of peer helping.

As noted above, speaking to at-risk peers about their thoughts and feelings is highly encouraged by suicide prevention programs, but such conversations are likely not enough. Actions above and beyond speaking to peers about thoughts and feelings are highly recommended (The Jason Foundation, 2001; Quinnette, 2007). Referring a peer to a MHP may be the most direct method of closing the service gap in a population of atrisk college students. Therefore, the current study expanded upon previous work in this area by examining theory driven factors associated with providing a peer referral to a MHP. More specifically, college students' attitudes towards referring a peer to a MHP, subjective norms regarding referring a peer to a MHP, perceived behavioral control over referring a peer to a MHP, and intentions to refer a peer to a MHP were examined in order to inform the development and implementation of university-based suicide prevention efforts.

Attitudes towards peer referral to a MHP. Very little research has focused specifically on identifying factors associated with the provision of peer referrals to MHPs. However, as discussed previously, an extensive literature has examined factors

associated with self-referrals to MHPs, and much of that has focused on attitudes (e.g., Cramer, 1999; Cepeda-Brown & Short, 1998; Vogel & Wester, 2003). Research has consistently shown that positive attitudes regarding seeking professional help are one of the best predictors of individuals' intentions to seek professional services for their own mental health needs (e.g., Cepeda-Brown & Short, 1998; Cramer, 1999; Deane, Skogstad, & Williams, 1999; Kelly & Archer, 1995; Shaffer, Vogel, & Wei, 2006; Skogstad et al., 2006; Smith et al., 2008; Vogel & Wester, 2003). More specifically, Vogel et al. (2005) found that attitudes towards seeking professional help significantly predicted intent to seek help for both interpersonal and drug issues. Similarly, researchers have demonstrated that attitudes toward seeking professional help are one of the strongest predictors of help-seeking intentions for suicidal thoughts and personal-emotional problems (Carton & Deane, 2000; Skogstad et al., 2006). Favorable attitudes towards professional mental health services have also been shown to be significantly related to actual formal mental health service use (Deane & Todd, 1996; Fischer & Farina, 1995). Thus, in regards to formal help-seeking for oneself, the well-established relationships between attitudes, intentions, and behavior are consistent with the TPB. Far less, however, is known about the manner in which attitudes towards seeking professional help are related to intentions to provide peer referrals to MHPs or the actual provision of peer referrals for suicidality.

Within the suicide prevention and intervention literatures, some attention has been focused on examining individuals' attitudes. A large majority of the studies in this area have conceptualized attitudes as one's value judgments about suicidality (e.g., Anderson & Standen, 2007; Anderson, Standen, Nazir, & Noon, 2000; Norton et al., 1989).

Although such attitudes may be indirectly related to intentions to respond to an at-risk peer, the TPB suggests that behavioral intentions are more directly influenced by attitudes about the particular behavior of interest (e.g., possible advantages and disadvantages of referring a peer at-risk for suicide to an MHP). In other words, theoretically, one's evaluation of providing a peer referral (e.g., the extent to which one believes it would be valuable or beneficial) is expected to be significantly related to one's intention to provide a peer referral, according to the TPB (Azjen, 1991). Very few studies within the suicide prevention field have conceptualized attitudes in that manner (e.g., Gould et al., 2004; 2006; Pearce et al., 2003; Wellman & Wellman, 1986). As described above, Pearce et al. (2003) evaluated individuals' attitudes towards speaking to a peer about mental health feelings; however, the relationship between attitudes and intentions was not explored. Gould et al. (2006) investigated attitudes towards various forms of treatment services (e.g., hotlines, MHPs, school counselors, alcohol/drug abuse centers, crisis centers), though only asked in regards to help-seeking for oneself. Therefore, to date, little is known about the relationship between attitudes towards specific, recommended helping behaviors and intentions to perform such behaviors following interactions with at-risk peers. The current study extended the literature in this area by examining the relationship between attitudes and intentions to refer a peer at risk for suicide to a MHP. In addition, attitudes towards seeking professional help will be explored as a predictor of attitudes towards peer referral. In doing so, the current study will integrate a variable previously found to be predictive of self-referral behaviors and intentions into a theoretically driven model of peer-referral.

Subjective norms regarding peer referral to a MHP. To date, no study has specifically examined the relationship between subjective norms and intentions to refer a peer to a MHP for suicide risk or for any other mental health concern. That is, studies have not examined the perception of how typical it is for others to make mental health service referrals, or whether perceiving that others make, condone, or encourage mental health service referrals is related to one's own intention to refer a peer to an MHP. However, a considerable amount of work has focused on the manner in which the perceptions of others' opinions may influence the use of mental health services. This line of research is often referred to as the literature on mental health stigma. Research in this area has predominantly focused on the influence of the perception of others' unfavorable opinions regarding mental illness (e.g., the mentally ill are to be feared, disliked, or avoided) and mental health service utilization (e.g., formal help-seekers are emotionally unstable, undesirable, socially unacceptable, and less competent than those who do not seek help for their problems) (e.g., Ben-Porath, 2002; Brown & Bradley, 2002; Sadow, Ryder, & Webster, 2002). The research evidence suggests an unfortunate relationship between the perception of stigmatizing attitudes and mental health service use; the belief that others may possess stigmatizing attitudes has been significantly related to negative attitudes and intentions towards seeking mental health services in the future (Cooper, Corrigan, & Watson, 2003; Komiya, Good, & Sherrod, 2000; Vogel et al., 2005; 2006; 2007). Researchers have also found that people are less likely to seek help for problems that are perceived by others as atypical (Nadler, 1990) and are more likely to seek help if they believe that their problems would be validated and normalized by formal helpers (Wilson & Deane, 2001). It seems the fear of social rejection for "non-normative"

behavior acts a significant barrier to professional help-seeking for oneself (Brown & Bradley, 2002; Corrigan, 2004).

Despite the fact that no research has been conducted examining specific peer helping behaviors in this context, based on the aforementioned literature and the theoretical underpinnings provided by the TPB, it can be hypothesized that the perceived opinions of others may also significantly influence the provision of peer referrals for suicidality. Those who perceive the provision of mental health referrals as socially unacceptable or atypical may be unlikely to provide a mental health referral to a peer in need. On the other hand, individuals who believe that providing a mental health referral is a normal response to a peer in distress may be more likely to recommend a consultation with a formal helper. The current study was the first to explore this relationship empirically. This investigation aimed to provide valuable information regarding why people tend to have a difficult time providing referrals to mental health services for suicidality, as perceived norms may act as a significant barrier to the endorsement of recommended peer-helping strategies. In addition, the current study explored perceived stigma as a predictor of subjective norms regarding peer referrals and, in turn, subjective norms as a predictor of peer referral intentions.

Perceived behavioral control associated with peer referral to a MHP. Given that effectively responding to a peer at-risk of suicidality may require specific skills, such as those identified by the IPM of self-referral (e.g., accurately encoding and interpreting behavioral and emotional cues, generating response options, effectively engaging in a decision making process), helping behaviors (e.g., referring a peer to a MHP) may be conceptualized as acts that are not entirely under one's volitional control. Moreover, as

discussed previously, individuals may not inherently possess the knowledge or skill set required to assist at-risk peers (e.g. Barnes et al., 2001; Evans et al., 2005; Mishara, 1982). Therefore, specific helping behaviors may not be predicted solely by one's attitudes towards the individual behaviors or by one's subjective norms associated with the behaviors, but also by one's PBC over performing the behaviors (Ajzen, 1991). The TPB asserts that an assessment of PBC includes the measurement of one's capability of performing the behavior (i.e., the perceived level of difficulty associated with performing the behavior) and one's controllability of performing a behavior (i.e., the extent to which the performance of the behavior is or is not up to the individual); higher levels of capability and controllability yield higher levels of PBC (Ajzen, 1991). Theoretically, individuals with fewer perceived obstacles associated with the behavior, and thus more PBC, should be more willing to provide a peer-referral than individuals who anticipate a number of impediments or challenges. Likewise, individuals with more knowledge about available mental health resources, and consequently more PBC, should be more likely to provide a mental health referral than individuals without the necessary knowledge base to do so.

In regards to help seeking for one's own mental health concerns, a number of studies have examined individuals' perceptions of barriers associated with seeking professional mental health services (e.g., Cigularov, Chen, Thurber, & Stallones, 2008; Gilchrist & Sullivan, 2006; Helms, 2003; Mansfield, Addis, & Courtenay, 2005; Sheffield, Fiorenza, & Sofronoff, 2004). Researchers have demonstrated that individuals with fewer perceived barriers to help seeking were more willing to seek help for themselves from formal sources (e.g., Sheffield et al., 2004). Correspondingly, significant

relationships have been established between PBC and intentions to seek help from MHPs within the self-referral literature for both personal emotional problems and suicidality (Skogstad et al., 2006). Similar research is warranted within the context of peer helping in order to examine the impact of PBC on peer referral behaviors following interactions with at-risk peers. One would expect a similar relationship among constructs in regard to peer referrals to MHPs, such that lower perceived barriers and higher levels of PBC would be associated with stronger intentions to provide a peer referral.

A factor that has been identified in the self-referral literature that may be significantly related to one's PBC regarding referring an at-risk peer to a formal helper is one's level of emotional competence. Emotional competence (EC), or emotional intelligence, has been defined as the ability to identify, describe, and understand emotions within oneself and in others, as well as the ability to manage emotions in an effective and non-defensive manner (Ciarrochi, Blackledge, Bilich, & Bayliss, 2007; Rickwood et al., 2005). Various EC skills overlap with the skills thought to be necessary to engage in the peer referral process. The peer-referral process requires that an individual interprets information in the environment accurately and recognizes that a problem exists for the atrisk peer. It could be argued that EC skills, such as the perception of emotion, the understanding of emotion, and the use of emotion to facilitate thinking, may all be significantly related to an individual's ability to recognize that a problem exists for the atrisk peer. In other words, an individual who is equipped to identify and understand the emotional warning signs of at-risk peers, such as anger, sadness, and hopelessness, may be more likely to recognize that a potential problem exists than an individual who does not possess such skills. Furthermore, EC skills may also be significantly related to an
individual's ability to effectively engage in the behavior of referring a peer to a formal helper. Suggesting or encouraging an at-risk peer to consult a formal helper would, at minimum, require a conversation between the individual and the at-risk peer. It is hypothesized that an interaction of this nature would require a wide range of emotional competencies, such as perceiving and understanding the emotional experiences of oneself, as well as experiences of the at-risk peer while using emotions to facilitate effective reasoning and communication.

Researchers have not yet explored the relationship between EC, PBC, and peerhelping intentions or behaviors. However, studies examining help-seeking for oneself have shown significant relationships between EC and help-seeking intentions. Adolescents characterized as having low EC had the lowest intentions to seek help from informal sources and formal sources, and the highest intentions to seek help from no one (Ciarrochi et al., 2003). Older adolescents and adults have demonstrated a similar pattern of behaviors; those characterized as having low levels of EC were less likely than those high in EC to seek help for themselves (Ciarrochi et al., 2003; Ciarrochi & Deane, 2001). Researchers have hypothesized that individuals low in EC may simply lack the skills required to effectively seek help from others (Rickwood et al., 2005). By extension, individuals with low levels of EC may lack the skills required to effectively refer at-risk peers.

In summary, few studies have examined the construct of PBC over performing specific, recommended peer helping behaviors (Lawrence & Ureda, 1990; Pearce et al., 2003) and no studies have examined potential predictors of PBC. As described previously, although Pearce and colleagues (2003) measured participants' PBC over

speaking to at-risk peers about their feelings, methodological limitations restricted their examination of the relationships between PBC and intentions to speak to peers and the actual behavior of speaking to peers about their feelings. However, in a study of college students' responses to at-risk peers, Lawrence and Ureda (1990) found that perceived self-efficacy, which Ajzen (1991) has argued is conceptually consistent with the construct of PBC, was a significant predictor of intentions to ask a suicidal peer whether he/she was thinking of suicide. In fact, of all of the predictors examined (i.e., knowledge of a helpful response, level of emotional comfort, knowledge of suicidal behavior), perceived self-efficacy was the strongest predictor of the recommended helping behavior. The current project extended this line of research by examining the relationship between college students' PBC and their intentions to refer at-risk peers to MHPs. In addition, EC was incorporated and examined within the larger TPB model predicting peer-referral intentions. It was hypothesized that EC would be significantly and positively related to PBC, or one's perception of his/her ability to refer an at-risk peer to a formal helper. In doing so, the current study extended previous research in this domain by examining the role of EC within the peer-referral process.

The Current Study

In summary, existing literature suggests that the role of "gatekeepers" (e.g., gateway medical service providers, family members, teachers, peers) is crucial in closing the service gap for individuals at-risk for suicide and in need of mental health services (e.g., Hinson & Swanson, 1993; Stiffman et al., 2004; Zwaanswik et al., 2007). Peer gatekeepers, in particular, seem to be a population of utmost importance for college-age individuals, due to the fact that young adults most commonly turn to friends, as opposed

to others in their environment (e.g., parents, siblings, MHPs), in times of distress (e.g., Nada-Raja et al., 2003). Although peers have the potential to provide valuable assistance to individuals at-risk for suicide, data suggests that they often do not respond in ways that are consistent with the recommendations provided by suicide prevention experts (e.g., Mishara, 1982; Mueller et al., 1996). The identification of factors associated with the endorsement of recommended peer-helping strategies is essential in order to inform college suicide prevention efforts and, ultimately, to connect college students at- risk for suicide with much needed mental health services, which is consistent with the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services' National Strategy for Suicide Prevention (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2001).

The current project extended the literature in this area by utilizing the theoretical framework provided by the TPB to examine potential predictors of peer referral intentions for individuals at risk for suicide. A model illustrating the TPB constructs as they apply to peer referral intentions is presented in Figure 2. Attitudes towards referring at-risk peers, subjective norms regarding referring at-risk peers, and PBC over referring at-risk peers, are all theoretically predictive of individuals' intentions to refer at-risk peers to a MHP.

In addition, the current study sought to integrate and build upon prior research on self-referral behaviors by examining factors that may also contribute to intentions to refer peers at risk for suicidality. The TPB was utilized as a general framework within which to link the findings from prior studies of formal help-seeking. The TPB constructs were examined as potential mediators between constructs that have been identified as significant predictors of help-seeking intentions for oneself, namely attitudes towards

seeking professional help, perceived stigma associated with formal help-seeking, and emotional competence (see Figure 3).

A fourth variable that was added to the peer-referral model was symptom severity. Symptom severity has been identified as a key component within the GPM and multiple models of formal help-seeking for oneself (e.g., SBM, IPM, NEM). As discussed previously, empirical research has supported the inclusion of symptom severity as a predictor variable in help-seeking models; data suggests that individuals' perceptions of symptom severity are significantly and positively related to one's own help-seeking behavior (e.g., Bebbington et al., 2000; Jayasinghe et al., 2005; McCracken et al. 2006), as well as to the provision of referrals to formal helpers for others (Mueller & Waas, 2002; Stiffman et al., 2000; Stiffman et al., 2004). Given the theoretical support and empirical evidence for symptom severity as a predictor of help-seeking intentions and behavior, the role of symptom severity was examined in the proposed study.

Although the TPB was originally designed as a comprehensive model, Ajzen (1991) has acknowledged that extending it to include additional variables is warranted if doing so contributes significantly to the theory's predictive capability. Therefore, the current project examined an extended model of the TPB, which includes symptom severity, attitudes towards seeking professional help, perceived stigma, and emotional competence as additional constructs, as has been done previously by researchers in other fields of psychology (e.g., Blue, 2007; Cha, Kim, & Patrick, 2008; Kakoko, Astrom, Lugoe, & Lie, 2006; Levin, 1999). As such, the purpose of this study was to provide preliminary evidence that the TPB has utility in this line of research. A model illustrating the extended TPB model as it applies to peer referral intentions is presented in Figure 4.

Using a mixed experimental and correlational design, the current study examined college students' referral intentions following hypothetical interactions with peers at-risk for SRB.

Aims and Hypotheses

The primary aim of the current study was to examine the extent to which college students' attitudes, subjective norms, and perceived behavioral control (PBC), predict their intentions to refer peers at-risk for suicide related behavior (SRB) to a mental health professional (MHP). Specifically, regardless of the level of symptom severity, it was hypothesized that:

- 1. Attitudes towards referring an at-risk peer to a MHP would be a significant predictor of intentions to refer an at-risk peer to a MHP.
- 2. Subjective norms associated with referring an at-risk peer to a MHP would be a significant predictor of intentions to refer an at-risk peer to a MHP.
- 3. PBC over referring an at-risk peer to a MHP would be a significant predictor of intentions to refer an at-risk peer to a MHP.

A secondary aim of the current study was to examine the role of symptom severity within an extended TPB model. Specifically, it was hypothesized that:

- 4. Symptom severity would be a significant predictor of intentions to refer an at-risk peer to a MHP.
- 5. Symptom severity would moderate the predictive relations between PBC, SN, and attitudes towards referring and intentions to refer. Specifically, the predictive ability of each TPB construct was expected to be the strongest in the low severity group, slightly weaker in the moderate severity group, and the weakest in the high

severity group. More specifically, referral intentions were expected to be high in the high severity condition; regardless of attitudes, perceived norms, or PBC, individuals in this condition were expected to report high intentions to refer. However, referral intentions were expected to vary depending on attitudes, perceived norms, and PBC in the lower severity conditions, such that individuals with positive attitudes towards referral, high levels of perceived norms, and high levels of PBC would be more likely to refer than individuals with poor attitudes towards referral, low levels of perceived norms, and low levels of PBC.

Analyses were also conducted to examine potential predictors of the TPB constructs. Specifically, it was hypothesized that:

- 6. Attitudes towards seeking help from a mental health professional would significantly predict the attitudes towards referring an at-risk peer to a MHP.
- Perceived stigma associated with seeking help from a mental health professional would significantly predict participants' perceived norms regarding intentions to refer.
- 8. Emotional competence would significantly predict participants' perceived behavioral control regarding intentions to refer.



Figure 1. Theory of Planned Behavior



Figure 2. An Application of the Theory of Planned Behavior for Peer Referral Intentions



Figure 3. An Extended Model of the Theory of Planned Behavior for Peer Referral Intentions



Figure 4. Theoretical Model

Method

Participants

Participants were students recruited from undergraduate psychology courses at the University of South Florida (USF). Kline (2005) recommends including 20 participants for every parameter included in the comprehensive model in order to achieve enough power for a medium effect size. Given that the comprehensive model in the proposed study included 13 parameters, the minimum sample size for the current study was 260 students. All students were recruited through Sona, an online recruiting and data collection program, and received course credit in exchange for their participation. In order to participate, individuals must have been 18 or older, registered as either a part-time or full-time USF undergraduate student, and capable of reading and speaking English.

The sample included 284 female college students. The mean age of participants was 22.46 (SD = 4.22). In regards to race, the sample was 62.3% White, 14% Black, 5% Asian and 1% Native American. In terms of ethnicity, the sample was 20% Hispanic. Participants consisted of 6% freshman, 12.7% sophomores, 33.5% juniors, and 46.1% seniors. The remaining 1.8% of participants described their educational status as "other," as it was not properly characterized by one of the aforementioned categories. In terms of experience with mental health services, 42.3% of participants indicated past or current mental health service utilization, 21.2% reported referring an individual to a mental

health professional for suicidality, and 48.4% reported referring an individual to a mental health professional for other reasons.

Participants were randomly assigned to low (n=93), moderate (n=99), and high (n=92) suicide risk conditions. Analyses confirmed successful randomization, which was indicated by non-significant differences on demographic characteristics between the low, moderate, and high risk groups (See Results section).

Significant gender differences have been consistently reported in the self- and peer-helping literatures. Regardless of age, females are more likely than males to report positive help-seeking attitudes (e.g., Leong & Zachar, 1999) and to seek help from both formal and informal sources (e.g., Garland & Zigler, 1994; Rickwood & Braithwaite, 1994; Husaini et al. 1994. Similarly, adolescent and young adult females are more likely than males to engage in recommended peer-helping strategies (Gould et al., 2004; Kalafat & Elias, 1992; Wellman & Wellman, 1986). For example, analyses of self-report data from both high school (Norton et al., 1989) and college-age (Mueller & Waas, 2002; Wellman & Wellman, 1986) student samples have indicated that it is more common for females than males to discuss thoughts and feelings with a suicidal individual, whereas it was more common for males than females to avoid discussing suicide with anyone who was suicidal. Similarly, females are more likely than males to provide direct assistance to suicidal peers (e.g., take peer to psychologist's office; Mueller & Waas, 2002), and to report greater levels of concern regarding suicidal individuals than males (Kalafat & Gagliano, 1996). Furthermore, similar patterns of helping behaviors have been reported in response to a wide variety of other problems (e.g., illness, loss of a job, divorce, smoking cessation); overall, females are generally more helpful than males in that they

report a greater willingness to help, spend more time helping, give higher quality help, and feel more empathy and sympathy in response to their friends' problems (e.g., George et al., 1998; Patten et al., 2004). In order to control for such gender effects, participation in the current study was limited to female participants and the hypothetical scenarios presented in the vignettes only involved female targets.

Materials

Vignette stimuli. Three vignettes were created for use in the current study (see Appendix A). Each vignette describes an individual who is displaying risk factors associated with SRB. The literature supports the use of analogue vignette methodology, such as the vignettes created for use in this study (e.g., Alexander & Becker, 1978; Cook & Rumrill, 2005; Finch, 1987), as has been done in other studies of peer-helping and help-seeking behavior (e.g., Ben-Porath, 2002; Dunham, 2004; Jorm et al., 2005; Kalafat & Gagliano, 1996; Mueller & Waas, 2002; Raviv et al. 2000). This type of methodology is more indirect than assessing in-vivo responses to peers in distress, but it is much more systematic and controlled. Analogue studies are generally considered appropriate when in-vivo examinations would be "impossible, impractical, and/or unethical" (Cook & Rumrill, 2005, p. 94). It could be argued that observing and analyzing naturally occurring interactions between individuals at-risk for SRB and their peers would be impossible, impractical, as well as unethical. Therefore, despite the limitations associated with external validity, the use of analogue methodology is appropriate for the current research questions.

In an effort to minimize threats to external validity, the construction of the vignettes relied upon the recent theoretical work of Joiner (2005) as well as the clinical

recommendations for suicide assessments in crisis centers put forth by the National Suicide Prevention Lifeline (NSPL; Joiner et al., 2007), as they are based upon an integration of prior theories (Durkheim, 1897; Beck, Brown & Berchick, 1990; Baumeister, 1990; Linehan, 1993) and the evaluation of the current research literature on predictors of SRB both within and beyond crisis center populations. The panel of experts in suicide research that established the NSPL recommendations (Joiner et al., 2007) proposed a comprehensive theoretical model to organize the immense literature on risk and protective factors associated with SRB. They suggested that four core domains are associated with an individual's likelihood of engaging in SRB: suicidal desire (i.e., feeling hopeless, helpless, or isolated), capability (i.e., an individual's fearlessness about and previous exposure to risky, potentially harmful situations), suicidal intent (i.e., the extent to which an individual actually wants to die), and buffers against suicidality (i.e., the presence of factors that enhance an individual's desire and capability to live).

Joiner et al. (2007) outlined how the four domains of the NSPL model interact and characterize low, moderate, and high risk for SRB. The existence of any one suicidal risk domain (e.g., desire or intent or capability) indicates a low to moderate risk of SRB. In such circumstances, the presence or absence of buffers against suicidality is thought to either raise or lower risk of SRB, accordingly. For example, the presence of suicidal desire and buffers against suicidality indicates low risk of SRB, whereas the presence of suicidal desire without buffers against suicidality indicates moderate risk of SRB. Similarly, when suicidal desire is paired with either capability or intent, risk is higher and is considered to be at a moderate level. Again, in such cases, the determination of whether risk is particularly high rests with the safety afforded by buffers; if safety is high,

risk is more moderate, though still elevated. Generally, the presence of buffers has been hypothesized to decrease the risk of suicide when suicidal desire, capability, and intent are not all present simultaneously. Those at highest risk for SRB exhibit a combination of suicidal desire, capability, and intent. It has been postulated that, in high risk situations the presence or absence of buffers does not significantly impact the level of suicidal risk. Vignettes constructed for the proposed study, reflect the characteristics outlined by Joiner et al. (2007) for low,¹ moderate,² and high risk³ situations.

In addition, the vignettes designed for use in the current study are also consistent with recent research suggesting that risk of future SRB is significantly predicted by the number of certain "high risk" risk factors present at intake. More specifically, a study examining potentially useful algorithms for clinician use found that for a sample of individuals engaged in mental health treatment, risk of future SRB was significantly related to the presence of certain "high risk" risk factors for SRB, six were identified as the most predictive, in that they each uniquely predicted SRB within a six month follow-up period.⁴ Second, future SRB was significantly related to the number of the most

¹ The low risk vignette includes risk factors from the desire domain (e.g., sadness, loss of energy) and protective factors from the buffers domain (e.g., friends, future plans).

² The moderate risk vignette includes risk factors from the desire domain (e.g., sadness, loss of energy) and capability domain (e.g., substance use, careless behavior), as well as protective factors from the buffers domain (e.g., friends, future plans).

³ The high risk vignette includes risk factors from the desire (e.g., sadness, loss of energy), capability (e.g., substance use, careless behavior), and intent (e.g., suicide plans) domains, and does not include any protective factors from the buffers domain.

⁴ The six variables that uniquely predicted later SRB included: (1) SRB with intent to die in the six months prior to intake, (2) SRB without intent to die in the two weeks prior to intake, (3) carelessness, (4) substance use, (5) loss of temper, and (6) a lack of friends.

predictive risk factors present at intake; clients with three of the six most predictive risk factors at intake had at least a 42% chance of engaging in SRB during a six month follow-up period, and clients with four or more risk factors present at intake had at least a 70% chance of engaging in SRB within the six-month follow-up period. The number and type of risk factors represented in the low, moderate, and high risk vignettes used in the current study are consistent with these findings; none of the most predictive risk factors are included in the low risk vignette, three of the most predictive risk factors are included in the moderate risk vignette, and four of the most predictive risk factors are included in the high risk vignette.⁵

Prior to implementing the current study, the vignettes were piloted on a small group (N=17) of clinical psychology graduate students. In order to confirm that the vignettes adequately represent low, moderate, and high risk individuals, pilot participants rated the severity of each case. One-way within-subject ANOVA revealed that participants in the pilot study rated the three vignettes significantly differently, F(2,32) = 261.44, p < .001. Specifically, participants rated the high severity vignette (M = 4.00, SD = 0.00) as more severe than the moderate severity vignette (M = 3.06, SD = .24), which they rated as more severe than the low severity vignette (M = 2.06, SD = .43). Approximately 94% of the variance in participants' severity ratings across vignettes was attributable to the vignette to which they were assigned.

Theory of Planned Behavior Questionnaire. The TPB Questionnaire for the current study was created based upon the specific guidelines provided by Ajzen (2006) regarding the construction of a TPB questionnaire (see Appendix B). The TPB

⁵ The moderate risk vignette includes: (1) carelessness, (2) substance use, and (3) loss of temper. The high risk vignette includes: (1) carelessness, (2) substance use, (3) loss of temper, and (4) a lack of friends.

Questionnaire consists of four subscales assessing each TPB construct: (1) Attitudes regarding referring the at-risk peer to a MHP (2) Subjective Norms associated with referring the at-risk peer to a MHP (3) PBC over referring the at-risk peer to a MHP, and (4) Intentions to refer the at-risk peer to a MHP. The subscales consist of six, eight, eight, and three items, respectively. Items from each subscale are measured using 7-point response scales (e.g., 1 = "Extremely Unlikely", 7 = "Extremely Likely"). In order to prevent a response bias, approximately half of the items are negatively worded and reverse scored. Each subscale yields a composite score, which consists of the mean of the corresponding items. Other measures designed in this manner have been shown to be reliable and valid (e.g., Armitage, 2008; Gratton et al., 2007). In the current study, alpha's ranged from .74 to .93 on the TPB subscales (see Results section Table 1).

In an effort to present a balanced assessment of possible peer responses and to minimize the extent to which participants would suspect that the study's primary aim was to examine referral behavior, items assessing additional peer-responses, both recommended and non-recommended behaviors, were included. More specifically, the TPB Questionnaire includes items assessing attitudes, subjective norms, PBC, and/or intentions associated with the following behaviors: talking to a friend about the situation, talking to her about her feelings, waiting to gather more information before doing or saying anything, cheering her up by talking her out of her negative feelings, telling her that her new pattern of behavior is unacceptable, not saying or doing anything, telling her parents about the situation, encouraging her to look on "the bright side" of things, and trying to distract her from her problems.

Open-ended peer responses. In order to further minimize the likelihood that participants would respond to the items in the TPB Questionnaire in a socially desirable fashion, two open-ended questions were presented immediately following the vignette, but before the TPB Questionnaire was administered (see Appendix C). The questions were adapted from a version of an open-ended peer-response question previously used in several studies to assess peer responses to hypothetical scenarios (Kalafat et al., 1993; Kalafat & Gagliano, 1996; Dunham, 2004). Specifically, participants were provided with the following instructions: "Please take a moment and think about how you would respond in this situation. What would you say and/or do in this situation?" After responding to the first open-ended question, participants were presented with the instructions for the second open-ended item: "Now, please take your time and provide as clear an explanation as possible for the response provided above. Include as many details as you can about your thought process and the reasoning behind your decision." It was presumed that administering these open-ended items would decrease the likelihood that participants would provide socially desirable responses on the subsequent TPB Questionnaire, as doing so would be inconsistent with the open-ended responses provided initially.

Previous studies (Dunham, 2004; Kalafat et al., 1993; Kalafat & Gagliano, 1996) have coded responses to the open-ended item into either one of three or one of four mutually exclusive and exhaustive categories. The coding system for the current study utilized this framework, but adapted the categories to fulfill the primary aim of examining the process of connecting at-risk individuals to mental health services. Two independent raters coded the responses into one of four mutually exclusive categories including: (1)

the expression of intentions to connect the peer to a formal helper (e.g., bring the peer to a counselor, provide the peer with mental health referral information, suggest the peer contact a MHP), (2) the mention or acknowledgement of a MHP, but no expression of intentions to make a referral, (3) the expression of intentions to contact a friend or family member for assistance or advice, or (4) other responses (e.g., wait to see if situation gets worse before doing anything, talk to the peer, spend time with the peer). Cohen's Kappa was used to ensure substantial interrater reliability (Landis & Koch, 1977). Level of agreement was found to be very good (K=.88). Items coded differently were discussed and assigned an agreed upon rating.

Demographic information. Demographic information was obtained through the use of a self-report Demographic Information Questionnaire (see Appendix D). Participants provided information regarding their age, ethnicity, year in school, and major area of study. In addition, participants provided information regarding their personal and social history of mental health service utilization, as well as their personal and social experience with the provision of mental health referrals.

Perceived severity. Participants' perceived severity of the scenario presented in the vignette was assessed by a single item adapted from an item developed and utilized in a previous study (Raviv et al., 2000). Participants were asked to respond on a five-point scale (1="Very minor"; 5="Very severe") to the question: "How would you describe the level of severity of the situation described in the vignette?" (see Appendix E).

Attitudes towards seeking professional psychological help. The Attitudes towards Seeking Professional Psychological Help Scale-Short Form (ATSPPH-SF; Fischer & Farina, 1995) was used to assess participants' mental health treatment attitudes (see Appendix F). The measure includes 10 items that are each rated on a four-point Likert scale (0="Disagree" to 3="Agree"). Low scores indicate a negative attitude toward seeking professional psychological help and high scores indicate receptivity and acceptance for seeking care from mental health professionals. A total score is created by reverse scoring five items and then summing all items. When administered to college student samples, the ATSPPH-SF has demonstrated internal consistency ranging from .77 to .84 (Constantine, 2002; Elhai, Schweinle, & Anderson, 2008; Fischer & Farina, 1995; Komiya et al., 2000), a one-month test-retest reliability of .80, and a correlation of .87 with the longer, 29-item version of the scale (Fischer & Farina, 1995). The current study yielded an alpha of .79, which indicates adequate internal consistency. In addition, research has demonstrated that individuals who obtain higher scores on the ATSPPH-SF are more likely to seek mental health services than those who obtain lower scores (Fischer & Farina, 1995) and that ATSPPH-SF ratings are significantly related to the total number of recent mental health treatment visits to providers (Elhai et al., 2008), which provides evidence that the ATSPPH-SF is a valid indicator of mental health treatment attitudes.

Stigma associated with receiving psychological help. The Stigma Scale for Receiving Psychological Help (SSRPH; Komiya, Good, & Sherrod, 2000) is a five-item self-report measure that was used to assess participants' perceived stigma associated with mental health treatment (see Appendix G). Each item is rated on a four-point Likert scale (0="Strongly Disagree" to 3="Strongly Agree"). Total scores on the SSRPH, which range from 0 (lowest perceived stigma) to 15 (highest perceived stigma), are calculated by summing each item. The SSRPH has demonstrated internal consistency ranging from .71 to .74 (Golberstein, Eisenberg, & Gollust, 2008; Komiya et al., 2000; Pyne et al., 2004). Research supports the validity of the SSRPH as a measure of perceived stigma as it has been found to be significantly and negatively correlated with attitudes towards psychological help-seeking and emotional openness (Komiya et al., 2000). The SSRPH demonstrated adequate internal consistency in the current study (α =.79).

Emotional competence. Emotional competence was measured using the Assessing Emotions Scale (AES; Schutte, et al., 1998), a 33-item self-report questionnaire that assesses the extent to which respondents characteristically identify, understand, harness, and regulate emotions in themselves and others (see Appendix H). Participants responded to each AES item on a five-point Likert scale (1="Strongly disagree" to 5 ="Strongly agree"), with higher score totals indicating greater emotional competence. Three items on the AES are reverse scored. The AES has demonstrated adequate internal (α =.87 to α =.93) and test-retest (*r*=.78) reliability (Brackett & Mayer, 2003; Brown & Schutte, 2006; Schutte et al., 1998). The AES has been shown to significantly relate to observer ratings of emotional competence (Schutte & Malouff, 2001) as well as other theoretically related constructs including attention to feelings, clarity of feelings, mood repair, optimism, and impulse control (Schutte et al., 1998). The AES demonstrated good internal consistency in the current study (α =.93).

Behavioral proxies of helping behavior. In order to examine the relationship between intentions to perform a helping behavior (i.e., intentions to refer a peer at risk to a MHP) to a proxy of actual helping behavior, three sets of items were administered to assess participant's interest and willingness to engage in various helping behaviors associated with the prevention of suicidality. Participants were informed that our suicide

prevention research group was considering developing a brochure, organizing a workshop, and conducting focus groups. Participants interest in each of the three activities was then assessed using a 4-point Likert scale (1= "Not Interested", 4 = "Extremely Interested"). Then, under the guise that the research group would potentially contact participants in the future when such activities were organized, interested participants were asked to provide an email address. As part of the debriefing procedure, participants were informed that the research team had no intention of constructing a brochure, organizing a workshop, or conducting focus groups. A rationale for the deception was provided.

Prior to implementing the current study, all questionnaires were piloted on a small group of undergraduate psychology students. In addition to completing all items as instructed, the participants were asked to answer questions regarding the clarity and difficulty of the items. Minor modifications were made in order to simplify some of the response options; no substantive changes were made to the questionnaire.

Procedure

Participants were recruited through Sona, the online recruiting and data collection program. The study was posted online and was made available to participants who met the inclusion criteria outlined above. After accessing the online survey, informed consent was obtained. Following the informed consent process, the participants were randomized to the low, moderate, or high severity condition, and were instructed to read the corresponding vignette. After the presentation of the vignette, participants responded to the open-ended questions. They then completed the TPB Questionnaire, followed by the Perceived Severity item, Demographics Questionnaire, ATSPPH-SF, SSPPH, and AES.

All data collected was de-identified. To debrief, an explanatory paragraph was presented before participants completed the web-based procedure; participants were not permitted to return to the questionnaires to modify any of their initial responses. Specifically, respondents were informed that this was a study aimed to examine mental health helpseeking behavior. The deception technique regarding the behavior proxy items was revealed and the rationale for the procedure was provided. In the event that the participants were interested in seeking mental health services for themselves or for others, information about local mental health resources was provided. Following the presentation of the mental health referral information, participants were provided with a telephone number that could be used to contact the principal investigator if they had any further questions or concerns. Upon completion of the study, participants were given course credit for their participation.

Preliminary analyses. Descriptive statistics were generated for all study variables. Means and frequencies for demographic and baseline variables were compared between severity groups. Analysis of variance (ANOVA) was used to compare continuous variables, and Pearson chi-square tests were used to compare categorical variables across groups.

Descriptive statistics were also generated for TPB subscales by severity group. Specifically, the normality of the distributions were analyzed by calculating each subscale's skewness and kurtosis, range, as well as mean and standard deviations. In addition, Cronbach's alpha was computed for each subscale. ANOVA was also conducted for each TPB subscale to assess for possible differences between severity groups on each subscale. Significant ANOVA results were followed by post-hoc analyses

using Tukey's Honestly Significant Difference (HSD) test to determine which particular severity groups had significant differences.

Descriptive statistics and group differences were also examined for the Predictor Scales. As discussed above, skewness, kurtosis, means, ranges, and standard deviations were all computed to analyze the distributions of these variables. Cronbach's alpha was once again computed as a measure of internal consistency. ANOVA was also conducted for each Predictor Scale to assess for differences between severity groups.

The mean and standard deviation of participants' severity ratings for each group were calculated, and an ANOVA was conducted to determine whether these severity ratings differed across groups. Post-hoc analyses with Tukey's HSD were conducted contingent upon significant results of the omnibus ANOVA.

Bivariate associations between TPB predictor variables and intentions to refer, between predictor constructs and intentions to refer, and among predictor constructs themselves were assessed using Pearson correlations. These bivariate associations were conducted within severity groups.

Pearson chi-square tests were used to examine group differences in open-ended responses of behavioral intentions. Analyses were also conducted to examine bivariate associations among the different intentions variables.

Primary analyses. To test the primary study aims (Hypotheses 1-8), we tested a multi-group structural equation model using AMOS 17.0 (Arbuckle, 2008). The full information maximum likelihood estimation method was used to generate the standardized parameter estimates because it is robust to violations of multivariate normality and performs well for model estimation with missing data by estimating

variable means and intercepts (Okleshen-Peters & Enders, 2002). All data were screened prior to analysis to ensure normality; all distributions were sufficiently normal to assume multivariate normality (Kline, 2005). Collinearity statistics and diagnostics, including the variable inflation factor (VIF), the conditioning index and variance proportions associated with each variable, were conducted to examine possible multicollinearity. According to Belsley, Kuh, and Welsch (1980), a conditioning index greater than 30 coupled with variance proportions greater than .50 for two different variables is suggestive of problematic multicollinearity. Values of VIF greater than 10 are often regarded as evidence of multicollinearity as well (Cohen, Cohen, West, & Aiken, 2003).

The extended TPB model (see Introduction section, Figure 4) was tested using Kenny's (1999) three-step approach to testing model fit. First, the fit of a measurement model was tested with all possible correlations among the latent variable (i.e., Intentions to Refer) and observed variables (i.e., Predictor variables and TPB constructs) specified. Second, a structural model was tested in which "deleted" paths (i.e., paths that were not hypothesized in the theoretical model and thus implicitly set to 0) were tested to guard against specification error. Third, structural paths specified in the theoretical model were tested, and non-significant (p > .05) paths were trimmed. Nonsignificant direct paths were retained between any two variables for which an indirect path needed to be tested or when the effects of a variable needed to be controlled. Finally, multiple groups were specified using the risk group variable to determine if the predictors of intentions to refer differed for participants in different risk groups.

Multiple fit indices were used to assess model fit, and their standard cutoff recommendations (Hu & Bentler, 1999) were employed. The model chi-square statistic

was used to determine the fit of each model to the observed data. A non-significant model chi-square (p>.05) suggests good model fit, as it indicates that the model does not differ significantly from the observed data. However, this statistic is very sensitive to sample size. The comparative fit index (CFI) and root mean square error of approximation (RMSEA), which are not dependent on sample size, were also used to assess the fit of the model. A CFI greater than .95 and an RMSEA of .05 or less suggest good fit (Hu & Bentler, 1999).

A total of three models were tested. First, the hypothesized model was tested (see Introduction section, Figure 4). Then, deleted paths (specified to be zero in the hypothesized model) were tested using a saturated path model approach. Finally, the saturated model was modified into a trimmed model by trimming paths with nonsignificant *t* values and including paths that were statistically significant in the corresponding saturated model. All modifications to the initial model were theoretically and empirically justified.

Results

Descriptive Statistics

Demographic data are reported in Table 2. There were no significant differences between severity groups on any of the demographic variables assessed.

Means, standard deviations, skewness, kurtosis, and Cronbach's alphas for the Referral TPB subscales for each of the three conditions can be found in Table 1. Examinations of the box plots indicate that the distributions of each TPB variable are shifted slightly towards the high end of the range. However, as evidenced by the small values of skewness and kurtosis, these subscales appear to be normally distributed within each severity group. Cronbach's alphas for the Attitudes, Perceived Behavioral Control, Subjective Norms, and Intentions to Refer variables were indicative of acceptable internal consistency.

Means and standard deviations of mental health service usefulness ratings are presented in Table 3. Groups did not differ significantly in their perceptions of the usefulness of services provided by various mental health treatment providers.

Means, standard deviations, skewness, kurtosis, and Cronbach's alphas for the Attitudes towards Seeking Professional Psychological Help, Stigma, and Emotional Competence for each of the three conditions are presented in Table 4. No measure had a skewness greater than 2 or a kurtosis greater than 3, indicating that all were normally distributed in each of the three conditions. Means for all study variables were in the expected range. No floor or ceiling effects were noted.

Intergroup Comparisons

The means and standard deviations of participants' vignette perceived severity ratings are reported in Table 5. As expected, severity ratings differed by group, F (2, 279) = 61.40, p < .001. Specifically, participants in the high severity group rated their vignette as significantly more severe (M = 4.47, SD = 0.72) than participants in the moderate severity group (M = 3.71, SD = 0.75), who reported their vignettes to be more severe than participants in the low severity group (M = 3.35, SD = 0.62). Computation of the coefficient of determination (COD; $SS_B/SS_{Total} = \eta^2$) demonstrated that 28.5% is the proportion of variance in severity ratings that can be accounted for by group.

Results of the ANOVA tests to determine differences among groups on the TPB Referral subscales are reported in Table 6. These tests revealed significant intergroup differences on all four TPB Referral subscales. Posthoc analyses using Tukey's HSD demonstrated differences between the low and high severity groups and the moderate and high severity groups for the Attitudes, Subjective Norms, Perceived Behavioral Control, and Intentions subscales. Compared to participants in the low and moderate severity groups, those in the high severity group reported attitudes that were less favorable towards referral. Moreover, participants in the high severity group reported that other peers like them would be more likely to make a referral, whereas participants in the low and moderate severity groups did not believe that it was as likely that other peers like them would make a referral. Finally, participants in the high severity group perceived that their ability to make a referral was higher than the perceived ability of participants in the low severity groups.

ANOVA tests were conducted to examine group differences on attitudes towards seeking professional psychological help, perceived stigma, and emotional competence. There were no significant differences between severity groups on any of the predictor variables assessed (see Table 7).

In regards to intentions to refer, participants in the high severity group reported greater intentions to refer on the TPB scale than participants in either the low or moderate severity groups. Analyses of the open-ended responses were consistent with self-reported TPB Intentions. In response to the open-ended question, significantly more participants in the high risk condition (39.6%) than in the low (8.6%) or moderate risk (12.1%) risk conditions reported intentions to refer the peer to a MHP ($\chi^2 = 33.41$, p < .001).

Bivariate Associations

Correlational analyses were run to determine the magnitude of the relationships between the constructs (See Tables 8 through 10). In each risk group, all TPB predictor variables were significantly correlated with each other, as well as with intentions to refer. Associations among predictor constructs and intentions to refer differed by risk group. Whereas Attitudes toward Seeking Professional Help was significantly associated with Perceived Stigma (r = -.28, p < .01), Emotional Competence (r = .48, p < .01), and Intentions to Refer (r = .55, p < .01) among participants in the high risk group, this variable was only related to Perceived Stigma (r = -.39, p < .01) and Intentions to Refer (r = .33, p < .01) among participants in the low risk group and only related to Intentions (r = .32, p < .01) in the moderate risk group. In each risk group, higher ratings of Perceived Stigma were significantly associated with lower Emotional Competence (Low: r = .28, p < .01; Moderate: r = ..27, p < .01, High: r = ..31, p < .01). Collinearity diagnostics were examined according to the criteria proposed by Belsely et al. (1980). Although VIF did not exceed 10 for any predictor (all VIFs < 4.8) and no conditioning index was greater than 30, the variance proportions for Attitudes and Subjective Norms were greater than .50. However, a supplemental confirmatory factor analysis demonstrated that the hypothesized 4-factor TPB model, $\chi^2(272, N = 284) =$ 1137.34, p < .001; CFI = .85; RMSEA = .11 (90% confidence interval [CI] = .10-.11), AIC = 1299.34 fit the data better than a 3-factor model in which items about Attitudes and Subjective Norms loaded on a single latent variable $\chi^2(272, N = 284) =$ 1199.484, p< .001; CFI = .83; RMSEA = .11 (90% CI = .10-.12), AIC = 1355.48. The Akaike Information Criteria (AIC) for the hypothesized model, which approaches significance, is lower than the AIC for the revised model, and is indicative of superior model fit (Akaike, 1974).

Analyses were conducted to determine the bivariate associations among the intentions to refer variables. Participants whose response to the open-ended question following the vignette indicated that they intended to make a referral to a mental health professional had higher ratings of intention on the TPB variable than those who did not indicate an intention to refer to a mental health professional (r_{pb} = .36, p < .001).

Analyses were conducted to determine the bivariate associations between participants' intentions to refer and the behavioral proxies. Participants' interest in each of the three behavior proxy activities were significantly correlated (r = .39 to r = .67, p <.01). Similarly, participants' provision of email addresses for each of the three behavior proxy activities were significantly correlated (r = .48 to r = .62, p<.01). Whereas participants' interest in receiving a brochure (r = .22, p < .001) and interest in attending a workshop (r = .12, p = .04) were significantly associated with their intentions rating on the TPB questionnaire, their interest in attending a focus group was not associated with their questionnaire rating of intentions (r = .08, p = .21). Likewise, whereas participants' provision of an email address for receiving a brochure (r = .18, p = .003) and attending a workshop (r = .12, p = .04) were significantly associated with their intentions rating on the TPB questionnaire, their provision of an email address regarding attending a focus group was not associated with their questionnaire rating of intentions (r = .05, p = .37). *Hypotheses 1-4 and 6-8: Structural Equation Model of Predictors of Referral Intentions*

The hypothesized, theoretical model (see Figure 4, Introduction section) evinced poor fit, $\chi^2(6, N = 282) = 72.15$, p < .001; CFI = .95; RMSEA = .20 (90% confidence interval [CI] = .16 - .24). As discussed above, paths were then tested in a saturated model. Multiple deleted paths (i.e., omitted from the hypothesized model a priori) were significant. These included paths from Attitudes towards Seeking Psychological Help to all three TPB predictors, as well as from two TPB predictor variables (i.e., Stigma and Emotional Competence) directly to Intentions to Refer. In addition, the paths from Stigma to Subjective Norms regarding peer-referral and from Severity to Intentions to Refer, which we specified a priori, were found to be nonsignificant and were thus trimmed. The final (trimmed) model (Figure 5) showed acceptable model fit, $\chi^2(4, N$ =282) = 6.44, p = .17 CFI = .998; RMSEA = .047 (90% confidence interval [CI] = .00 -.11). The final model explained 78.9% of the variance in intentions to refer.

As expected, each of the TPB constructs, Attitudes ($\beta = .52, p < .001$), Subjective Norms ($\beta = .32, p < .001$), and Perceived Behavioral Control ($\beta = .12, p = .004$), were significantly and positively related to Intentions to Refer. Attitudes, Subjective Norms,

and Perceived Behavioral Control accounted for 27%, 10%, and 1% of the variance in Intentions to Refer, respectively.

Also consistent with expectations (Hypothesis 6), Attitudes towards Seeking Professional Psychological Help was positively and significantly associated with Attitudes towards Peer Referral ($\beta = .38, p < .001$). Similarly, Emotional Competence was positively and significantly associated with Perceived Behavioral Control regarding Peer Referral ($\beta = .24, p < .001$).

Contrary to the original hypothesis, perceived severity was not a significant predictor of Intentions. Furthermore, a number of paths that were originally excluded from the original theoretical model were found to be statistically significant. Attitudes towards Seeking Professional Psychological Help was significantly and positively associated with Subjective Norms ($\beta = .37, p < .001$) and Perceived Behavioral Control ($\beta = .40, p < .001$) regarding Peer Referral. Emotional Competence was significantly and positively associated with Subjective Norms ($\beta = .14, p = .01$) and Attitudes towards Referring ($\beta = .16, p = .004$). Similarly, direct paths from two of the TPB predictor variables to Intentions to Refer were unexpectedly statistically significant. Perceived Stigma associated with Seeking professional Help was positively and significantly associated with Intentions to Refer ($\beta = .10, p < .001$). Furthermore, Emotional Competence was negatively and significantly associated with Intentions to Refer ($\beta = .00, p < .001$).

Hypothesis 5: Multi-group Structural Equation Model

Results of the multi-group analysis revealed that the structural equation model reported above fit the data equally well for participants in the three different risk groups $(\chi^2 = 11.39, p.08)$. For all three risk groups, the CFI and RMSEA were above .95 and below .05, respectively. Contrary to expectations, symptom severity did not moderate the extent to which the TPB variables predicted participants' Intentions to Refer. *Supplemental Analyses: Mediation Effects*

Examination of Baron and Kenny's (1986) conditions for mediation further demonstrated that each of three TPB constructs significantly mediated the relation between Attitudes towards Seeking Psychological Help and Intentions to Refer. These conditions specify that: (a) there must be a significant association between the predictor and criterion variables; (b) in an equation including both the mediator and the criterion variables, there must be a significant association between the predictor and the mediator and between the mediator and the criterion variables; and (c) the direct association between the predictor and criterion variables must decline when both the mediator and predictor variables are included in the equation. In a simple linear regression model without the TPB constructs, but with the TPB predictors, Attitudes towards Seeking Psychological Help significantly predicted Intentions to Refer (criterion a; $\beta = .43$, p <.001). In the trimmed path model discussed above, each of the TPB constructs significantly predicted Intentions to Refer, as reported above (criterion b). Lastly, the direct association between Attitudes towards Seeking Psychological Help and Intentions to Refer declined (criterion c; $\beta = .06$, p = .08). Bootstrap estimates further demonstrated that Attitudes towards Seeking Psychological Help ($\beta = .46, p = .001$) had a significant indirect effect on Intentions to Refer. Bootstrapping methodology was utilized because, as discussed by Hayes (2009), bootstrapping is more powerful than the Sobel test in testing intervening variable effects. Unlike the Sobel test, bootstrapping makes no

assumptions regarding the normality of the sampling distribution, which is preferable since the sampling distribution tends to be asymmetric.

Supplemental Analysis: Additional Predictors

A supplemental analysis was conducted in which four exploratory covariates were added to the structural equation model. Research on the TPB has shown that, after taking into account the TPB determinants, past behavior explained, on average, a further 7.2% of the variance in intention (Connor & Armitage, 1998). Therefore, two constructs assessing past behavior were added to an exploratory supplemental analysis: history of making a mental health referral and history of utilizing mental health services.

In addition to participants' past behavior, two constructs assessing one's observations of relevant behaviors in their social network were also added to the exploratory model: knowledge of someone who made a referral and knowledge of someone who has participated in mental health treatment. Based upon the theoretical underpinnings of the TPB, one's social norms regarding the provision of mental health referrals are influenced by the mental health referral behavior observed in one's social network. Therefore, it follows that one's observations of others' referral behaviors and use of mental health resources would influence their subjective norms, and subsequent referral behavior. Furthermore, the help-seeking literature has demonstrated that having knowledge of someone who sought professional mental health services is positively and significantly associated with attitudes, expectations, and intentions to seek professional help (Vogel et al., 2007). To date, those relationships have not been explored in the perreferral literature.

As noted previously and displayed in Table 2, the severity groups did not differ significantly on any of the personal or social history variables assessed. Furthermore, bivariate correlations were conducted among the personal and social history variables (See Table 11). All personal and social history variables were significantly and positive correlated (r=.24 to r=.47, p<.01). Individuals with a positive history of mental health service use were likely to know others who also utilized mental health services, they were likely to report a personal history of mental health referral provision, and they were likely to report knowing someone in their social network who had at some point in the past provided a mental health referral. Likewise, individuals who knew of others who had utilized mental health services were more likely to endorse a positive personal and social history of referral behavior. Finally, those who reported a positive personal history of referral behavior.

Bivariate correlations were also conducted between the personal and social history variables and the TPB predictor constructs (See Table 11). Results indicate a consistent finding in that all personal and social history variables were positively and significantly associated with attitudes towards seeking professional psychological help (r=.17 to r=.29, p<.01). Individuals with a positive personal or social history of mental health service use reported more favorable attitudes regarding seeking formal mental health services. Also, individuals with either personal or social experience with the provision of mental health referrals reported more favorable attitudes regarding seeking professional mental health services. Perceived stigma was negatively and significantly correlated with the endorsement of a positive social history of mental health service use (r=.13, p<.05) and a positive social history of referral (r=.17, p<.01). Those who had

knowledge of others who had either utilized or referred others to mental health services reported lower levels of perceived stigma associated with participating in formal mental health services. Also, individuals who reported low levels of EC reported a greater likelihood of personal participation in mental health services (r=-.12, p<.05).

Additional bivariate correlations were conducted within each severity group to examine the relationship among personal and social history constructs and participants' attitudes, subjective norms, PBC, and intentions to refer (See Table 12). Generally, one's personal history of mental health service use was unrelated to the TPB constructs. However, in the moderate (r=.25, p<.05) and high (r=.22, p<.05) severity groups, those who reported a positive history of mental health service use endorsed higher levels of PBC associated with the peer referral process.

Participants' personal history of referral behavior had variable relevance across each of the three severity groups. In the lowest risk condition one's personal referral history was positively and significantly associated with attitudes (r=.22, p<.01) and PBC (r=.22, p<.05) associated with peer referral. In the moderate risk condition, those who endorsed a positive personal history of referral behavior also reported more favorable subjective norms (r=.24, p<.05), greater PBC (r=.26, p<.01), and stronger intentions to refer (r=.27, p<.01). One's personal history of referral was positively and significantly related to all TPB constructs in the high severity condition (r=.32 to r=.34, p<.01).

One's social history of mental health service use was unrelated to all constructs in the low and moderate severity groups, but was particularly relevant in the high severity condition. When presented with the highest risk vignette, those with a positive social history of mental health service use reported more favorable attitudes towards referral

(r=.28, p<.01), higher subjective norms associated with referral (r=.27, p<.01), greater PBC (r=.23, p<.05), and stronger intentions to refer (r=.21, p<.05).

Whereas one's social history of mental health services use was particularly relevant in the most severe condition, one's social history of referral was especially relevant in the less severe conditions. The associations between one's social referral history and all of the TPB constructs were positively and significantly related in the low severity condition (r=.21 to r=.40, p<.05). One's social history was also positively and significantly associated with PBC in the moderate severity group (r=.22, p<.05); those who reported knowledge of a referral provided by someone in their social network also indicated greater PBC associated with the referral process.

A model with the exploratory predictors showed acceptable model fit, $\chi^2(6, N = 282) = 13.48$, p = .04; CFI = .99; RMSEA = .07 (90% confidence interval [CI] = .02 - .12). However, the model without the exploratory predictors fit the data slightly better than the model with the exploratory predictors, as evidenced by the lower AIC for the former (154.74) versus the latter (155.49) model. Although having knowledge of someone who made a referral did significantly predict participants' Perceived Behavioral Control ($\beta = .26$, p = .001), none of the other exploratory variables predicted either the TPB constructs or Intentions to Refer.

Supplemental Analysis: Behavioral Proxies of Helping Behavior

A supplemental analysis was conducted in which a latent helping behavior variable was added to the original hypothesized model. The hypothesized supplemental model (Figure 6) evinced poor fit, $\chi^2(28, N = 282) = 132.39$, p < .001; CFI = .93; RMSEA = .12 (90% confidence interval [CI] = .10 - .14). As discussed previously, paths
were then tested in a saturated model. Multiple deleted paths (i.e., omitted from the hypothesized model a priori) were significant. These included paths from Attitudes towards Seeking Psychological Help to all three TPB predictors, from Emotional Competence to all TPB constructs, from Stigma and Emotional Competence to selfreported referral intentions, and from Attitudes towards Seeking Psychological Help to latent helping behaviors. In addition, the paths from Stigma to Subjective Norms regarding peer-referral and from Perceived Behavioral Control to latent helping behaviors, which we specified a priori, were found to be nonsignificant and were thus trimmed. The final (trimmed) model (Figure 7) showed acceptable model fit, $\chi^2(24, N)$ =282) = 24.81, p = .42, CFI = .999; RMSEA = .01 (90% confidence interval [CI] = .00 -.05). The final model explained 78.9% of the variance in self-reported intentions to refer and 10.6% of variance in latent helping behaviors. Parameter estimates for the supplemental model were largely equivalent to those from the final original model. The addition of the latent variable to the model had little influence on any of the other modeled associations.

Means and standard deviations for referral TPB subscales

Group 1: Low Risk	[
	α	N	Mean	SD	Skewness (SE)	Kurtosis (SE)
Attitudes	.93	93	4.77	1.47	28 (.25)	39 (.50)
Perceived						
Behavioral	.80	93	4.71	1.04	17 (.25)	.20 (.50)
Control						
Subjective	02	03	4 50	1.27	15(25)	22 (50)
Norms	.92	95	4.50	1.27	.15 (.25)	22 (.30)
Intentions	.78	93	4.60	1.48	25 (.25)	24 (.50)
Group 2: Moderate	Risk					
	α	Ν	Mean	SD	Skewness (SE)	Kurtosis (SE)
Attitudes	.90	98	4.96	1.35	50 (.24)	89 (.50)
Perceived						
Behavioral	.80	98	4.82	1.05	.18 (.24)	61 (.48)
Control						
Subjective	02	08	4.81	1 37	59(24)	50 (48)
Norms	.92	98	4.01	1.57	39 (.24)	.30 (.48)
Intentions	.77	98	4.77	1.47	51 (.24)	.05 (.48)
Group 3: High Risl	ĸ					
	α	N	Mean	SD	Skewness (SE)	Kurtosis (SE)
Attitudes	.93	91	4.60	1.48	25 (.25)	24 (.50)
Perceived						
Behavioral	.84	91	5.16	1.07	.07 (.25)	-1.21 (.50)
Control						
Subjective	02	01	5 50	1 10	50 (25)	1.02 (50)
Norms	.95	91	3.38	1.18	30 (.25)	-1.03 (.30)
Intentions	.74	91	5.53	1.28	43 (.25)	62 (.50)

Demographics

	Group 1: Low Risk	Group 2: Moderate Risk	Group 3: High Risk	Total	Difference Between Groups
N	93	99	92	284	1
Age: M (SD)	22.34 (3.67)	22.60 (4.01)	22.42 (4.95)	22.46 (4.22)	ns
Ethnicity	()				ns
Non-	00 (0/	00.00/	50.00/	00.00/	
Hispanic	80.6%	80.8%	/9.3%	80.3%	
Hispanic	19.4%	19.2%	20.7%	19.7%	
Race					ns
White	64.5%	59.6%	63.0%	62.3%	
Non-White	35.5%	40.4%	37.0%	37.7%	
Year in School					ns
Freshman	6.5%	5.1%	6.5%	6.0%	
Sophomore	14.0%	15.2%	8.7%	12.7%	
Junior	33.3%	28.3%	39.1%	33.5%	
Senior	44.1%	50.5%	43.5%	46.1%	
Other	2.2%	1.0%	2.2%	1.8%	
History of Mental					
Health Service					ns
Use					
Yes	49.5%	38.4%	39.1%	42.3%	
No	50.5%	61.6%	60.9%	57.7%	
History of					
Providing a					
Referral for					ns
Suicidality					
Yes	24.7%	21.2%	17.6%	21.2%	
No	75.3%	78.8%	82.4%	78.8%	
History of					
Providing a					
Referral for					ns
Other MH Issue					
Yes	55.9%	45.5%	44.0%	48.4%	
No	44.1%	54.5%	56.0%	51.6%	
Social History of					
MH Service Use					ns
Yes	81%	72&	75%	76%	
No	19%	28%	25%	24%	
Social History of					
Referral					ns
Yes	50%	38%	46%	45%	
No	50%	62%	54%	55%	

Descriptives of mental health service usefulness ratings

	Ν	Mean	Standard Deviation
Psychologist			
Low Risk	46	3.59	1.07
Moderate Risk	44	3.61	1.04
High Risk	41	3.59	.87
Psychiatrist			
Low Risk	32	3.31	1.09
Moderate Risk	37	3.41	.69
High Risk	29	3.14	.92
Mental Health			
Counselor			
Low Risk	32	3.00	.88
Moderate Risk	36	3.33	.10
High Risk	32	3.44	.76
Clinical Social Worker			
Low Risk	22	2.95	.90
Moderate Risk	24	3.25	.61
High Risk	20	3.05	.69
Other			
Low Risk	20	3.65	.88
Moderate Risk	33	3.52	.71
High Risk	21	3.43	.81

Descriptives of predictor scales of TPB constructs

Overall Sample						
	α	N	Mean	SD	Skewness (SE)	Kurtosis (SE)
Attitudes	.79	283	18.27	5.28	02 (.15)	32 (.29)
Stigma	.79	283	5.76	2.73	02 (.15)	.02 (.29)
Emotional Competence	.93	283	125.08	15.52	28 (.15)	.14 (.29)
Group 1: Low Risk						
	α	N	Mean	SD	Skewness (SE)	Kurtosis (SE)
Attitudes	.83	93	18.62	5.80	38 (.25)	.000 (.50)
Stigma	.82	93	5.57	2.91	.07 (.25)	19 (.50)
Emotional Competence	.93	93	125.03	15.75	22 (.25)	.31 (.50)
Group 2: Moderate Ri	sk					
	α	Ν	Mean	SD	Skewness (SE)	Kurtosis (SE)
Attitudes	.68	99	17.40	4.46	.28 (.24)	35 (.48)
Stigma	.72	99	6.11	2.62	.06 (.24)	14 (.48)
Emotional Competence	.92	98	126.45	1.47	25 (.24)	18 (.48)
Group 3: High Risk						
	α	N	Mean	SD	Skewness (SE)	Kurtosis (SE)
Attitudes	.81	92	18.85	5.49	.05 (.25)	76 (.50)
Stigma	.81	92	5.57	2.67	15 (.25)	.47 (.50)
Emotional Competence	.94	92	123.43	16.24	31 (.25)	.26 (.50)

Severity ratings

Individual Group Data	Ν	Mean Severity Rating	SD
Group 1: Low Risk	93	3.35	.62
Group 2: Moderate Risk	99	3.71	.75
Group 3: High Risk	92	4.48	.72
ANOVA	df	F	Significance
	(2,281)	62.793	p=.000
Tukey HSD	Maan Difformaa	Std Erman	Significance
Post Hoc Analyses	Mean Difference	Std. Ellol	Significance
Low vs. Moderate	35	.10	p=.00
Low vs. High	1.12	.10	p=.00
Moderate vs. High	77	.10	p=.00

Group differences on referral TPB subscales

Attitudes			
ANOVA	df (2,280)	F=12.42	p=.000
Tukey HSD	Mean Difference	Std Error	Significance
Post Hoc Analyses	Mean Difference	Sta. Lifti	Significance
Low vs. Moderate	19	.19	ns
Low vs. High	93	.20	p<.01
Moderate vs. High	74	.19	p<.01
Perceived Behavioral Control			
ANOVA	df (2, 281)	F=4.71	p=.01
Tukey HSD	Maan Difference	Std Error	Significance
Post Hoc Analyses		Std. Ellor	Significance
Low vs. Moderate	12	.15	ns
Low vs. High	46	.15	p=.01
Moderate vs. High	34	.15	p=.07
Subjective Norms			
ANOVA	df (2, 280)	F=17.49	p=.00
Tukey HSD	Mean Difference	Std Error	Significance
Post Hoc Analyses		Std. Ellor	Significance
Low vs. Moderate	31	.18	ns
Low vs. High	-1.08	.189	p<.01
Moderate vs. High	77	.19	p<.01
Intentions			
ANOVA	df (2, 280)	F=11.63	p=.000
Tukey HSD	Maan Difference	Std Error	Significance
Post Hoc Analyses		Stu. Entor	Significance
Low vs. Moderate	17	.20	ns
Low vs. High	94	.21	p<.01
Moderate vs. High	77	.21	p<.01

Group differences on predictor variables of TPB constructs

Attitudes	df (2, 281)	F=2.19	ns
Stigma	df (2, 281)	F=1.44	ns
Emotional Competence	df (2, 280)	F=.75	ns

Pearson correlations between T	TPB predictor variables	and intentions to ref	er in the low severity group

Group 1: Low	Risk						
	Attitudes towards Peer Referral	Perceived Behavioral Control	Subjective Norms	Attitudes Towards Seeking Professional Help	Perceived Stigma	Emotional Competence	Intentions to Refer Peer
Attitudes towards Peer	1	-	-	-	-	-	-
Referral Perceived							
Behavioral	.74**	1	-	-	-	-	-
Subjective Norms	.84**	.66**	1	-	-	-	-
Attitudes Towards Seeking Professional Help	.38**	.37**	.34**	1	-	-	-
Perceived Stigma	.01	09	09	39**	1	-	-
Emotional Competence	.07	.24*	.03	.07	28**	1	-
Intentions to Refer Peer	.88**	.63**	.78**	.33**	.14	05	1

Group 2: Mode	erate Risk						
	Attitudes towards Peer Referral	Perceived Behavioral Control	Subjective Norms	Attitudes Towards Seeking Professional Help	Perceived Stigma	Emotional Competence	Intentions to Refer Peer
Attitudes towards Peer Referral	1	-	-	-	-	-	-
Perceived Behavioral	.70**	1	-	-	-	-	-
Subjective Norms	.87**	.71**	1	-	-	-	-
Attitudes Towards Seeking Professional Help	.31**	.37**	.28**	1	-	-	-
Perceived Stigma	.03	.04	.08	19 (p=.06)	1	-	-
Emotional Competence	.26**	.29**	.17	.03	27**	1	-
Intentions to Refer Peer	.82**	.73**	.84**	.32**	.10	.14	1

Pearson correlations between TPB predictor variables and intentions to refer in the moderate severity group

Pearson correlations between TPB predictor variables and intentions to refer in the high severity group

Group 3: High	ı Risk						
	Attitudes towards Peer Referral	Perceived Behavioral Control	Subjective Norms	Attitudes Towards Seeking Professional Help	Perceived Stigma	Emotional Competence	Intentions to Refer Peer
Attitudes				-	-	-	
towards Peer	1	-	-				-
Referral							
Perceived				-	-	-	
Behavioral	.78**	1	-				-
Control							
Subjective	90**	78**	1	-	-	-	_
Norms	.90	.70	1				
Attitudes Towards Seeking Professional Help	.57**	.58**	.62**	1	-	-	-
Perceived Stigma	30**	28**	26*	28**	1	-	-
Emotional Competence	.49**	.46**	.56**	.48**	31**	1	-
Intentions to Refer Peer	.85**	.72**	.85**	.55**	11	.41**	1

	Personal History of	Social History of	Personal History of	Social History of
	MH Service Use	MH Service Use	Referral Behavior	Referral Behavior
Personal History				
of MH Service	1	-	-	-
Use				
Social History of	20**	1		
MH Service Use	.30**	1	-	-
Personal History				
of Referral	.34**	.42**	1	-
Behavior				
Social History of				
Referral	.24**	.42**	.47**	1
Behavior				
Attitudes				
Towards				
Seeking	.17**	.20**	.29**	.24**
Professional				
Help				
Perceived	02	13*	05	17**
Stigma	.02	15	03	1/**
Emotional	10*	00	03	08
Competence	12	.09	.05	.00

Pearson correlations between personal and social history variables and TPB predictor constructs

Pearson correlations between personal and social history variables and TPB constructs

Personal History of MH Service UseSocial History of MH Service UsePersonal History of Referral BehaviorSocial History of Referral BehaviorAttitudes towards Peer Referral.13.05.22**.23*Subjective Norms.11.01.13.21*Perceived Behavioral Control.07.06.22*.40**					
MH Service UseMH Service UseReferral BehaviorReferral BehaviorAttitudes towards Peer Referral.13.05.22**.23*Subjective Norms.11.01.13.21*Perceived Behavioral Control.07.06.22*.40**		Personal History of	Social History of	Personal History of	Social History of
Attitudes towards Peer Referral.13.05.22**.23*Subjective Norms.11.01.13.21*Perceived Behavioral Control.07.06.22*.40**		MH Service Use	MH Service Use	Referral Behavior	Referral Behavior
Subjective Norms.11.01.13.21*Perceived.07.06.22*.40**	Attitudes towards Peer Referral	.13	.05	.22**	.23*
Perceived .07 .06 .22* .40**	Subjective Norms	.11	.01	.13	.21*
	Perceived Behavioral Control	.07	.06	.22*	.40**
Intentions to Refer .18 .13 .20 .22*	Intentions to Refer	.18	.13	.20	.22*
Group 2: Moderate Risk					
Personal History of Social History of Personal History of Social History of MH Service Use MH Service Use Referral Behavior Referral Behavior		Personal History of MH Service Use	Social History of MH Service Use	Personal History of Referral Behavior	Social History of Referral Behavior
Attitudes towards Peer Referral .03 .13 .18 .09	Attitudes towards Peer Referral	.03	.13	.18	.09
Subjective Norms .10 .16 .24* .13	Subjective Norms	.10	.16	.24*	.13
Perceived .25* .13 .26** .22*	Perceived Behavioral Control	.25*	.13	.26**	.22*
Intentions to Refer .12 .17 .27** .12	Intentions to Refer	.12	.17	.27**	.12
Group 3: High Risk	Group 3: High Risk				
Personal History of Social History of Personal History of Social History of MH Service Use MH Service Use Referral Behavior Referral Behavior		Personal History of MH Service Use	Social History of MH Service Use	Personal History of Referral Behavior	Social History of Referral Behavior
Attitudes towards Peer Referral .10 .28** .34** .16	Attitudes towards Peer Referral	.10	.28**	.34**	.16
Subjective Norms .11 .27** .32** .18	Subjective Norms	.11	.27**	.32**	.18
Perceived .22* .23* .33** .19	Perceived Behavioral Control	.22*	.23*	.33**	.19
Intentions to Refer .08 .21* .33** .09	Intentions to Refer	.08	.21*	.33**	.09



Figure 5. Trimmed Model

Note. Predictors of TPB constructs were allowed to correlate with each other. The error terms of the TPB constructs (not shown) were allowed to correlate with each other.



Figure 6. Hypothetical Proxy Model



Figure 7. Trimmed Proxy Model

Note. Predictors of TPB constructs were allowed to correlate with each other. The error terms of the TPB constructs (not shown) were allowed to correlate with each other.

Discussion

The current study sought to examine predictors of peer referral intentions for individuals at risk for suicide related behavior. This investigation expanded upon previous work by examining potential predictors of a specific, recommended helping behavior in a theory-driven model. The following section will include a summary of findings, a review of limitations, a discussion of clinical implications, as well as suggestions for future research.

Summary of Results: Theory of Planned Behavior Predictors

Attitudes towards peer referral to a MHP. As hypothesized and theoretically predicted, each TPB construct independently predicted self-reported intentions to refer the at-risk peer to a mental health professional. Participants with more favorable attitudes towards referring an at-risk peer were more likely to report intentions to refer (Hypothesis 1). This finding suggests that, in general, individuals who are aware of and believe in the benefits associated with providing a referral to a peer at-risk are more willing to suggest mental health services. Alternatively, people who do not believe that referring a peer to mental health services will be beneficial are less likely to refer a peer who is judged to be at-risk. This finding is consistent with previous research that shows that people who maintain more positive attitudes towards mental health services are more likely to seek out services for themselves (Deane & Todd, 1996; Fischer & Farina, 1995). Likewise, just as attitudes toward seeking professional help are one of the strongest predictors of help-seeking intentions for oneself (e.g., Carton & Deane, 2000; Skogstad et al., 2006), attitudes towards peer-referral were identified as the strongest predictor of peer-referral intentions. Attitudes towards peer referral accounted for 27% of the variance in peer-referral intentions in the current study.

These results suggest that it would certainly be worthwhile to expand upon the examination of factors that contribute to one's attitudes regarding mental health referrals. Research on help-seeking for oneself has examined, for example, expectations regarding the benefits (e.g., symptom reduction) and drawbacks (e.g., risks of self-disclosure) of pursuing mental health treatment (e.g., Vogel et al., 2005; Vogel & Wester, 2003). In terms of peer-referral for suicidality, although there may be some overlap in relevant expectations (e.g., anticipated symptom reduction once connected to services), the process of evaluating potential pros and cons may involve qualitatively different factors. When referring a peer, the individual would likely also consider issues such as the potential impact on the relationship (e.g., will my friend get angry at me for suggesting mental health services, will she stop confiding in me, could this bring us closer together as friends or pull us apart). Similarly, when compared to the self-referral process, some factors may be much less important in terms of influencing one's attitudes about referral (e.g., cost of services, inconvenience, risks of emotional self-disclosure). This line of potential research would be consistent with findings in the decision-making literature, which suggest that individuals' thought processes often differ when they are asked to make decisions for themselves versus someone else. The role or perspective that one takes in the process may influence a willingness to take risks or accept negative consequences (e.g., Zikmund-Fischer, Sarr, Fagerlin, & Ubel, 2005) or it may affect the

manner in which various factors of the decision are weighed (Kray, 2000; Kray & Gonzalez, 1999).

Subjective norms regarding peer referral to a MHP. As hypothesized, subjective norms significantly predicted intentions to refer the at-risk peer to a mental health professional (Hypothesis 2). Those who believed that the provision of a mental health referral would be endorsed by respected others were more willing to report intentions to refer. On the contrary, people were less likely to endorse referral intentions if they believed that close members of their social network would not support the behavior. The current study was the first to explore this relationship empirically within the context of peer-referral intentions. As expected, the findings are consistent with previous research examining the influence of perceived social norms. In college student populations, perceived social norms have been identified as a powerful predictor within a variety of different contexts, including alcohol use (e.g., Lewis et al., 2010; Perkins 2002; Rimal & Real, 2005), safe sex behavior (e.g., Jemmott, Jemmott, & Villarruel, 2002), and dieting (Hutchinson & Rapee, 2007). However, it is noteworthy that the power of the peer group is not limited solely to adolescent populations; peer influences are relevant across many stages of development. For example, the influences of one's social network have been found to be particularly relevant in terms of predicting bullying behavior in elementary school children (Burns et al., 2008), as well as predicting adult health related behaviors during pregnancy (e.g., Dunn et al., 2003; Bonari et al., 2005). Given the strength of the relationship between perceived norms and intentions to refer across the life span, it will be important for future research to consider the manner in which perceived social norms influence behavior within the context of peer-helping and the types of norms that are

most powerful. Doing so will add considerably to the development of interventions aimed at increasing the frequency of recommended peer-helping behaviors, as has been done in other fields aimed at curbing potentially dangerous behaviors (e.g., Prince & Carey, 2010; Perkins, Linkenbach, Lewis, & Neighbors, 2010) or increasing adaptive behaviors (e.g., Schultz, Nolan, Cialdini, Goldstein, & Griskevieius, 2007). For example, to date, little is known regarding the accuracy of perceived norms associated with recommended helping behaviors. It is possible that individuals underestimate the approval of members of their social network, which may inhibit the provision of referrals. An exploration of different types of norms is also warranted, as descriptive norms (i.e., the prevalence of referral behaviors among one's social referents) and injunctive norms (i.e., the acceptability of referral behavior among one's social referents) may vary in their salience during the helping decision-making process. Identifying the relative importance of each would yield valuable information to be applied in the process of developing and improving specific intervention strategies.

An intervention called the Sources of Strength suicide prevention program was recently developed and implemented in 18 high schools (Wyman et al., in press). The Sources of Strength approach aims to enhance protective factors among high school students by modifying both descriptive and injunctive norms associated with adaptive responses to stress in adolescent peer groups. This program utilizes trained peer leaders to conduct school wide messaging interventions that encourage students to contact trusted adults to assist students in distress. Results of the evaluation suggest that the intervention was successful at improving the adaptive norms of peer-leaders and improving students' ratings of the acceptability of seeking help when in need. Although this is the first

program to utilize a peer-led model that emphasizes the importance of subjective norms for help-seeking, the findings suggest, in combination with the results of the current study, that further examination is warranted and the implementation of similar programs in college and university settings should be seriously considered.

Perceived behavioral control associated with peer referral to a MHP. Perceived behavioral control regarding referring an at-risk peer was also hypothesized to be a significant predictor of peer referral intentions (Hypothesis 3). As expected, one's perceptions of capability and control over making a referral were positively and significantly associated with referral intentions, as was also shown in one prior study (Lawrence & Ureda, 1990). Although the relationship between PBC and intentions was statistically significant, the effect size was small. Thus, perceptions of obstacles, impediments, or challenges associated with the provision of a mental health referral were not strongly predictive of referral intentions. As previously discussed, the relative predictive ability of each TPB construct may vary across situations and target behaviors (Ajzen, 1991). The results of this study yielded variability in the effect sizes of the relationships between the TPB predictor constructs and intentions to refer. Specifically, the moderate effects between attitudes and intentions and between subjective norms and intentions suggest that those two constructs are stronger predictors of intentions to refer than is PBC. Similar patterns of findings have been presented in other examinations of the TPB, which suggest the potential impact of differences in the relative predictability between populations and across different target behaviors. It is possible that, in this stage of development, the strength of one's social norms and attitudes about the behavior are particularly salient during the decision-making process. For example, behaviors occurring

within the context of an interpersonal interaction between friends during adolescence and early adulthood may be particularly sensitive to the impact of social norms.

It has also been proposed that methodological factors may influence the relative predictability of the PBC construct. More specifically, there has been some debate in the literature regarding the most appropriate definition of the construct and method of measurement. It has been suggested that the PBC should be conceptualized and consistently measured as two separate yet interrelated factors: confidence (i.e., selfefficacy) and perceived control (Kraft, Rise, Sutton, & Roysamb, 2005). Future research should seek to elucidate these factors as they relate to peer referral behavior. This study utilized a combined assessment tool, which has been used successfully in previous studies examining other target behaviors. It is possible that the ideal methodology for assessing PBC varies by outcome behavior of interest; perhaps studying PBC as two separate constructs would be more appropriate for intentions to refer. Recent research has suggested that one's confidence (i.e., self-efficacy) regarding performing a specific behavior may be more predictive of adaptive, self-protective behaviors, whereas controllability may play a greater role in predicting socially undesirable, risk-taking behaviors (e.g., Pertl et al. 2010). Considering that the "desirability" of referral to a mental health professional may depend on a number of personal and social factors (e.g., social norms, knowledge of recommended suicide prevention strategies), as previously discussed, further research in this area is warranted.

Summary of Results: Extension of the Theory of Planned Behavior

In addition to examining the utility of the TPB to peer referral intentions, this study also sought to extend the model to include additional predictors. Specifically,

perceived symptom severity, attitudes towards seeking professional mental health services, stigma associated with seeking mental health services, and emotional competence were added to the model.

Symptom severity. It was hypothesized that perceived symptom severity would be a significant, independent predictor of peer referral intentions, such that higher perceived severity would be associated with greater intentions to refer an at-risk peer (Hypothesis 4). Some preliminary support was provided for this hypothesis; comparisons across severity groups indicated significant differences in referral intentions, as measured by both the TPB questionnaire and an open-ended response item. Participants assigned to the more severe conditions were more likely to endorse referring a peer to a mental health professional than were those participants in the less severe conditions. These findings are consistent with the peer- (Raviv et al., 2009) and self-referral literature (e.g., Bebbington et al., 2000; Jayasinghe et al., 2005; McCracken et al. 2006), which suggest that individuals' perceptions of symptom severity are significantly and positively related to referral behavior. However, contrary to what was predicted, in a comprehensive model of referral intentions, perceived symptom severity was not a significant predictor of referral intentions. These results suggest that college females' referral decisions are influenced more by their attitudes, subjective norms, and, to a lesser extent their PBC, than the perceived severity of the peer's symptomatology. It seems that when making decisions of this nature, the potential helper's beliefs in the moment are more influential than the characteristics of the target individual. This is generally consistent with literature that suggests adolescent and young adult decision-making is often characterized by egocentric

beliefs and a lack of adequate perspective taking (e.g., Arnett, 1991; Elkind, 1967; Ravert et al., 2009).

Similarly, contrary to expectations, the predictive ability of each TPB construct was consistent across severity groups. Originally, it was expected that the predictive ability of each TPB construct would be strongest in the low severity group, slightly weaker in the moderate severity group, and the weakest in the high severity group (Hypothesis 5). In other words, it was hypothesized that there would be a threshold, after which individuals would simply refer based upon the severity of the symptomatology. However, no such threshold was indicated. It is possible that, although the most severe vignette was considered to be significantly more severe than the other two vignettes, it was not severe enough to reach the hypothesized referral threshold.

Furthermore, the lack of a moderation effect and the failure to identify perceived severity as an independent predictor is also generally consistent with literature on suicide assessment, or lack thereof, in emergency departments worldwide. Research has shown that doctors and nurses in emergency departments, arguably seeing patients in the most severe of circumstances, often fail to exhibit recommended helping behaviors. Research conducted in England has demonstrated that 40% to 60% of patients presenting to the ED with deliberate self-harm behaviors were discharged without a psychosocial assessment (Bennewith et al., 2005; Hickey et al., 2001). Provider attitudes and lack of adequate training are thought to be factors contributing to this fairly common medical error. In terms of working with suicidal patients, ED clinicians have indicated attitudes characterized by avoidance, rejection, hostility, anxiety, fear, and inadequacy (e.g., Bailey 1994; Herron et al., 2001; Pompili et al., 2005; Sethi & Shipra, 2006). It was also noted

that physicians and nurses were likely to perceive self-harm behavior as a form of attention-seeking. It seems that, even in consistently high-risk circumstances, one's attitudes and perceptions still seem to influence one's decision-making and, ultimately, the provision of "helping" behavior. Additional work that includes symptom severity as a construct in comprehensive models is needed to clarify the relative predictive ability of symptom severity in the provision of peer referrals.

Predictors of TPB constructs. The findings of the current study were mixed regarding the role of the TPB variables as mediators in the relationships between other potential predictors (i.e., attitudes towards seeking professional help, perceived stigma associated with formal help-seeking and emotional competence) and intentions to refer. As expected, participants with more favorable attitudes towards seeking professional psychological help were more likely to endorse favorable attitudes towards peer referral (Hypothesis 6). It stands to reason that one who thinks favorably about mental health services may also believe that a friend at risk may benefit from professional help. A review of the literature indicates that this is the first study to examine this relationship. However, research across a wide-range of behaviors has demonstrated a similar pattern of results, such that if individuals have a positive experience with, or perception of, a product (e.g., Priya et al., 2010) or public service (e.g., Cheng, Yang, Chiang, 2003), they are more likely to recommend it to others.

Although it was not hypothesized, the findings of this study indicate that more favorable attitudes towards seeking professional psychological help were also predictive of more favorable subjective norms and greater perceived behavioral control regarding referring an at-risk peer. Although unexpected, the fact that all three TPB constructs

mediated that relationship is not entirely surprising. It is possible and plausible that people who have more favorable attitudes towards help-seeking behaviors may have social networks that are comprised of individuals who also maintain more favorable attitudes towards help-seeking, thus explaining the relationship between attitudes and subjective norms. The consistent pattern of positive, significant correlations between one's personal and social history of mental health service use, personal and social history of referral behavior, and general attitudes towards seeking professional psychological services supports this line of thinking. In addition, this concept is consistent with research suggesting that similarities are important in interpersonal attraction (e.g., Kandel, 1978; Kitts, 2006; Hutchinson & Rapee, 2007). Individuals tend to select, befriend, and maintain relationships with people who think and act similarly to themselves.

Furthermore, people who maintain more favorable attitudes towards help-seeking may possess a greater sense of self-efficacy in making a referral. For example, individuals with favorable attitudes towards mental health services may be more adept at articulately and accurately describing the purpose and/or logistics associated with mental health services than are individuals with unfavorable attitudes about mental health services. For example, when communicating with an at-risk peer, those with more positive attitudes may have information more readily available (e.g., benefits associated with pursuing treatment, how such benefits may apply to the friend in need) to share with others. It may also be the case that those with more favorable attitudes have more confidence in one's ability to present a genuine, well-developed argument for seeking mental health services, because the recommendation would be consistent with their general, pre-existing beliefs. Furthermore, some research suggests that thoughts in which people have confidence have a large impact on attitude change (e.g., Petty et al. 2002). Future research should examine the effectiveness of referrals provided by individuals with varying attitudes associated with seeking professional mental health services.

Contrary to expectations, stigma associated with receiving professional psychological help was not significantly associated with subjective norms regarding referral (Hypothesis 7). As this was the first study to explore the potential association between perceived stigma and subjective norms associated with peer referral, more research is necessary to determine the nature of the relationship and the value of including stigma as a construct within a model of helping behavior. One factor worthy of consideration is that perceived stigma associated with mental health services may be a reflection of general societal views, while the norms assessed in the current study were a reflection of opinions of one's close social referents. Little information is currently known regarding the manner in which one's perceived stigma and norms associated with mental health services and referral behavior may vary based upon the groups referenced (e.g., close friends, family, school, neighborhood, society). It is possible that the discrepancy between societal and in-group norms may explain the lack of an association in the current study.

It is noteworthy that although stigma was a significant independent predictor of intentions to refer in the current examination, the effect of the relationship was small. Few studies have examined the relationship between stigma and referral intentions; however, previous research does suggest that adolescents are more likely to refer others to a formal helper than they are to refer themselves (Raviv et al., 2009). One possible explanation for the discrepancy in referral behavior is that the relative impact of

perceived stigma associated with mental health service use may be less important when considering referral for others than when considering referral for oneself. This is not entirely surprising given that the potential negative consequences associated with stigmatization (or perceived stigmatization) are more relevant for the individual ultimately receiving the mental health services than for the person making the referral. Likewise, it may also be the case that other potential barriers to treatment (e.g., fear of emotional disclosure, financial costs, logistical inconveniences), which are inherently less relevant for the helper, are less likely to factor into one's decision-making process when considering the provision of a peer-referral. These hypotheses are consistent with the literature discussed above which highlight differences in self-other decision-making processes (e.g., Polman, 2010).

As hypothesized, participants' self-rated emotional competence was a significant predictor of their perceived behavioral control (Hypothesis 8). The findings of the current study are similar to those presented in the self-referral literature. In terms of self-referral, individuals characterized as having low levels of EC are less likely than those high in EC to seek help for themselves (e.g., Ciarrochi et al., 2003; Ciarrochi & Deane, 2001). It has been hypothesized that individuals low in EC may lack the skills required to effectively seek help from others (Rickwood et al., 2005) and, by extension, the skills required to effectively refer at-risk peers. The current study provides some preliminary support to that hypothesis as lower levels of EC were associated with lower levels of perceived behavioral control regarding peer-referral. People low on self-reported EC presumably lack skills including accurate emotion recognition and the ability to effectively communicate about feelings. Such skills are likely to be perceived as essential to the

peer-referral process, as it requires successfully navigating a presumably complex, affectively loaded interpersonal interaction. Thus, individuals low in EC likely view themselves as less capable of referring a peer. Future research should examine, more specifically, if there are certain aspects of the peer referral process that are anticipated to be more challenging than others. It is possible that certain aspects of the interaction may be perceived as requiring more sophisticated social skills than others. And, it is also possible that such assessments may vary depending on one's level of EC. In the future, behavioral strategies targeting the most challenging aspects of the referral process should be incorporated into interventions aimed at increasing peer-referral behavior.

Furthermore, although not hypothesized, emotional competence was also a significant predictor of attitudes towards peer-referral, subjective norms regarding peer-referral, and behavioral intentions to refer an at-risk peer. However, it is important to note that the effect sizes of these relationships were small, and therefore likely limited in their clinical significance. Given that this was the first examination of the role of EC within the peer referral process, no a priori hypotheses were provided regarding these relationships. The positive, significant relationship between EC and attitudes towards peer referral suggests that individuals who report higher levels of perceived EC also endorsed favorable attitudes towards referral. It is possible that individuals who are more adept at recognizing, understanding, and describing their emotions and the emotions of others may be more aware and open to the benefits associated with therapy for themselves, as suggested by the self-referral literature (e.g., Ciarrochi et al., 2003; Ciarrochi & Deane, 2001), but also for an individual in distress. The positive, significant relationship between EC and subjective norms indicates that individuals who report higher levels of perceived EC also perceived is the percentent of the self-referral literature (e.g., Ciarrochi et al., 2003; Ciarrochi & Deane, 2001), but also for an individual in distress. The positive, significant relationship between

EC also endorsed more favorable subjective norms regarding referral. As discussed previously, this finding may reflect a tendency for social sameness, in that people who are high in EC are generally affiliated with like others who hold similar attitudes about peer referral. Additional research is warranted, and needed, in order to further clarify the role of EC within the context of the peer-referral process.

Although limited in clinical significance, the negative, statistically significant relationship between EC and intentions to refer deserves consideration and future exploration. This relationship may reflect a pattern by which individuals who are high in EC may be reluctant to refer. Although this may initially seem counterintuitive, it is possible that those high in EC may believe that they possess the necessary skills to provide at-risk peers with adequate support, and therefore, are less likely to believe that a referral to a professional is necessary. Granted, that suggestion is purely speculative. However, the literature has suggested, in fact, that adolescents and young adults tend to demonstrate a preference for intervening on their own as opposed to requesting help from formal helpers (e.g., Eskin, 2003; Mishara, 1982; Rickwood et al., 2005). EC should be explored as a predictor of such a preference. Overall, the results of the current study suggest that EC may play an important role in the referral process, and may directly influence one's referral intentions. Given the statistically significant relationships with each of the TPB variables, additional research is warranted in regards to how one's EC may increase or decrease the endorsement, and subsequent engagement, in recommended peer-helping behaviors.

Summary of Results: Personal and Social History Variables

Exploratory analyses were conducted to examine the role of one's personal and social history of mental health service utilization, as well as one's personal and social history of referral behavior, within the peer-referral model. Such variables were added to the model because past behavior has been shown to be a powerful predictor of future behavior (e.g., Connor & Armitage, 1998). Furthermore, as previously discussed, one's perception of social norms and subsequent referral behavior, may be significantly affected by one's observations of others' referral behaviors and use of mental health resources. Interestingly, the original trimmed peer-referral model fit the data better than an expanded model that included the personal and social history variables. In other words, when comparing the models, the original trimmed model was more parsimonious. This is not to say that one's history is irrelevant in terms of peer-referral intentions. On the contrary, when examined independently, all personal and social history variables were significantly associated with one another, as well as with many of the other predictor variables. However, when examining the correlations across the three severity conditions, no clear pattern emerged which would explain the relationships among constructs. Such inconsistent findings are, in fact, consistent with previous literature on personal and social experience with suicidality and subsequent emotional and behavioral responses to at-risk peers. As previously discussed, the research literature in this area has presented mixed findings; whereas some studies have suggested that personal and social experience with suicidality is related to the endorsement of recommended helping strategies (e.g., Dunham, 2004; Eskin, 1999), other studies have presented contradictory data (e.g., Gould et al., 2004; Kalifat & Elias, 1992; Knott & Range, 2001). The

mechanisms by which one's personal and social histories impact future helping behaviors remain unclear. Future studies are needed to explore these relationships in a more targeted manner. For example, more specific examinations of the beliefs and expectations associated with the provision of referrals endorsed by individuals with varying experiences are warranted. It may be that solely having an experience is less powerful and therefore less predictive than the impression left by the experience.

Summary of Results: Behavioral Proxies of Helping Behavior

The primary outcome variable of interest in the current study was intentions to refer a peer at risk for suicide related behavior to a mental health professional, as the measurement of intentions is a widely accepted and valued construct in research. Theoretically, one's intentions to perform a behavior are predictive of one's engagement in the behavior. For example, previous research in this field has shown a significant, positive association between intentions to refer an at-risk youth to a mental health professional and actual referral behavior in a sample of adults trained within a gatekeeper prevention program (Brown et al., 2010). In addition to examining intentions to refer, exploratory analyses were also conducted as part of the current study to examine the relations between model constructs and a behavioral proxy of peer-helping behavior. The results did not yield a significant relationship between intentions and the proxy behaviors. Although both are favorable helping behaviors, they do vary in several ways. Whereas the intentions construct was specifically associated with one's intentions to refer a targeted at-risk peer in a hypothetical one-on-one interaction, the behavior proxy construct was a more general assessment of one's willingness to participate in various suicide prevention efforts. Thus, it is not entirely surprising that intentions to refer did not

significantly predict willingness to participate. Future research that utilizes a longitudinal design would more adequately assess the relationship between intentions and actual behavior in this context. Of note, a substantial follow-up period (i.e., several months) may be required to adequately assess and evaluate the relationship. One study that attempted to assess the relationship between intentions to perform a similar, specific helping behavior (e.g., talking to a peer about feelings) and actual helping behavior, did not yield significant results; however, they speculated that the two-week time frame that they used was inadequate given that opportunities to perform certain helping behaviors are relatively rare (Pearce et al, 2003).

Interestingly, in the current study, the more broadly defined predictor variable of one's attitudes towards seeking professional mental health services was significantly, positively, and directly related to the behavior proxy construct. Those with more positive attitudes towards mental health services in general were more likely and willing to engage in mental health related programs. As discussed previously, one's attitudes regarding mental health services were predictive of PBC regarding peer-referral. Thus, those with more positive attitudes about formal help-seeking expressed greater selfefficacy, control, and confidence in their ability to provide a peer-referral. It is not surprising, therefore, that those with more favorable attitudes towards seeking professionally psychological help, who perceive a specific helping behavior to be within the realm of their control, were also more willing seeking out opportunities to gain additional helping skills and abilities.

Implications

Research indicates that the role of peer gatekeepers is crucial in closing the service gap for individuals at-risk for suicide and in need of mental health services. However, peers often do not respond in ways that are consistent with the recommendations provided by suicide prevention experts. Thus, identifying interventions that facilitate the connection between peers and mental health professionals is necessary and may ultimately lead to lower suicide rates. In order to do so, greater understanding of empirically supported predictors of peer referral behavior is essential.

Overall, the results of this study suggest the utility of applying an extended TPB model to intentions to refer at-risk peers for mental health services, as the comprehensive model of TPB constructs, attitudes towards seeking professional help, perceived stigma associated with seeking professional psychological help, and emotional competence accounted for 78.9% of the variance in referral intentions. On the contrary, perceived symptom severity and specific factors associated with one's personal (i.e., personal history of referral, personal history of mental health service use) and social history (i.e., social knowledge of referral, social knowledge of mental health service use) did not improve the overall model fit, and do not appear to be as important or as directly associated with college students peer referral intentions. These results imply that when college students interact with at-risk peers, their referral behaviors are most influenced by their attitudes regarding the usefulness of the referral and their ideas regarding how others like them would respond in a similar situation. Thus, the findings indicate that, in particular, preventative interventions would likely benefit from emphasizing the role of attitudes and subjective norms regarding peer referral, in order to maximize the role of

peers as gatekeepers for college students in distress. If interventions improve students' perceptions of the usefulness of peer-referrals while also normalizing the behavior, individuals at risk for suicide will be more likely to receive the formal mental health services that they need. Given that this is the first study of its kind to explore predictors of this specific helping behavior, additional research is clearly warranted to clarify the relative role of the predictor constructs. Incorporating the findings from this study with findings from future research will hopefully lead to more informed, empirically-based interventions for enhancing peer referrals.

Limitations

Several limitations of the current study should be noted. First, the study was conducted solely with female college students, who were predominantly Caucasian psychology majors thereby limiting generalizability. A second limitation of this study is that the constructs of interest were measured in regard to responses to vignettes, rather than to real life interpersonal interactions. Although the vignettes were developed based on theoretical and empirical data and this methodology has been used in previous studies (e.g., Ben-Porath, 2002; Dunham, 2004; Jorm et al., 2005; Kalafat & Gagliano, 1996; Mueller & Waas, 2002; Raviv et al. 2000), it is possible that the responses provided by participants were not accurate reflections of true responses; it is plausible that people would respond differently if interacting with an at-risk peer. A third limitation is that the variables of interest were highly correlated. Many previous studies assessing TPB constructs have utilized shorter questionnaires, and in some cases single items, to assess the constructs. It is possible that the length of the questionnaire in the current study resulted in participant fatigue, which resulted in a lack of attention to specific items. This lack of attention may have led to similar responses to different items, limiting the variability in responses across measures of the different constructs. Furthermore, although the assessments used in the study were created based on empirical evidence for proper construction of TPB assessments (Ajzen, 2006), it is possible that psychometric studies would reveal more accurate assessment measures to utilize in future research. A fourth limitation is that the study was cross-sectional in nature, thereby limiting the ability to accurately assess temporal causality. A final limitation in this study is that participants completed the questionnaire online, not in the presence of study personnel. Therefore, it was not possible to ensure that participants were completing the assessments in the preferred environment (i.e., alone without distractions).

Despite the limitations noted, there are several strengths to the current study. This was the first study of its kind to examine predictors of the desirable, recommended helping behavior of peer referral to a mental health professional. In addition, the potential predictors were examined in the context of a theory-driven, comprehensive model. This study expanded upon previous research by extending what is known about self-referral intentions and behavior and applying it to the peer referral process.

Future Directions

This section will provide a summary of the future directions for research described above, as well as additional avenues for research indicated by the results of the current study. First, it is necessary to examine the utility of the TPB in predicting intentions to refer in additional populations in order to enhance generalizability. More specifically, results may vary based upon gender, culture, and developmental differences. It is also possible that results may differ based upon the nature of the relationship
between the target and the at-risk individual. It is therefore necessary to examine the utility of this model in predicting intentions to refer among individuals from various populations and based upon interpersonal interactions that represent different types of relationships.

Second, as noted earlier, the utilization of "real life" interpersonal interactions may yield more accurate findings regarding participants' intentions to refer. One possible way to address this methodological challenge may be to present participants with videos of individuals discussing the same information provided in the vignettes. Alternatively, interaction with a confederate discussing and displaying symptoms of depression and suicidal intention may provide the stimuli necessary to more fully understand people's true intentions to refer. Given the favorable preliminary findings of the current study, an enhancement of the current vignette methodology is warranted. Such studies would yield valuable information regarding the relative predictive ability of TPB constructs under more ecologically valid conditions. Furthermore, this methodology would allow for behavior coding of actual referral behavior and predictors of such behavior. In-vivo methodology would also provide an opportunity to gain further understanding into the role that severity plays in an individual's intention to refer an at-risk peer. More specifically, people may judge "real life" stimuli as more or less severe than they do vignettes and this may help elucidate the relationships among predictor constructs.

Using vignettes did not allow for examination of how interpersonal interactions, such as conversations or non-verbal cues, affect an individual's intention to refer. By utilizing in-vivo methodology, it would be possible to gain understanding into how provision of referral information is best delivered and received. Identification of the

101

behavioral skill sets necessary to appropriately and convincingly inform a peer that mental health treatment is warranted will allow for more informed interventions. This methodology may also provide a context to better examine how EC, both on the part of the at-risk peer and the person providing the referral, is related to peer-referrals.

Another area for future research is to utilize longitudinal studies. More specifically, the current study used a cross-sectional design to study intentions to refer. Studying participants over time will provide greater insight into who is more likely to make a referral and how the predictor variables impact one's intentions over time. Although the current study does provide support for the use of the TPB model for intentions to refer at-risk peers, it is not possible to draw conclusions about the temporal relationships. A longitudinal design would allow for assessment of the directionality of the relationships.

Finally, another area to consider for future research is the use of multi-informant studies. As noted earlier, it is not known how accurate perceived subjective norms are. Assessing the intentions and behaviors of participants' social networks will provide information regarding descriptive and injunctive norms. This information would ultimately be useful for creating and improving interventions aimed at increasing peer referrals. More specifically, if it is determined that people tend to underestimate the frequency with which their peers would make referrals, they may have a tendency to avoid making a referral themselves. Interventions could subsequently provide more accurate information regarding norms which, in turn, may lead to increased intentions to refer. Similarly, people who anticipate being stigmatized for maintaining positive attitudes and/or utilizing mental health services are less likely to do so. Providing

102

education regarding the beliefs of peer group members may de-stigmatize such behaviors and consequently lead to increased referral and utilization of mental health services.

References

Ajzen, I. (1988). Attitudes, personality, and behavior. Homewood, IL: Dorsey Press.

Ajzen, I. (1991). The Theory of Planned Behavior. Organizational Behavior and Human Decision Processes, 50, 179-211.

Ajzen, I. (2006). Constructing a Theory of Planned Behavior questionnaire: Conceptual and methodological considerations. Available at

http://people.umass.edu/aizen/tpb.html, website accessed October 11, 2008.

- Ajzen, I., & Fishbein, M. (1980). Understanding attitudes and predicting social behavior.NJ: Prentice Hall.
- Akaike, H. (1974). A new look at the statistical model identification. *Automatic Control, 19*, 716-723.
- Alexander, C.S. & Becker, H.J. (1978). The use of vignettes in survey research. *Public Opinion Quarterly, 42,* 93-104.
- Andersen, R.M. (1968). Behavioral model of families' use of health services. Research Series No. 25. Chicago, IL: Center for Health Administration Studies, University of Chicago.
- Andersen, R.M. (1995). Revisting the behavioral model and access to medical care: Does it matter? *Journal of Health and Social Behavior, 36,* 1-10.
- Anderson, M., & Standen, P.J. (2007). Attitudes towards suicide among nurses and doctors working with children and young people who self-harm. *Journal of Psychiatric and Mental health Nursing*, 14, 470-477.

- Anderson, M., Standen, P., Nazir, S., & Noon, J. P. (2000). Nurses' and doctors' attitudes towards suicidal behaviour in young people. *International Journal of Nursing Studies*, 37, 1-11.
- Anderson, R.N., & Smith, B.L. (2005). Deaths: Leading causes for 2002. *CDC National Vital Statistics Reports*, 53, 1-90.
- Andrews, G., Issakidis, C., & Carter, G. (2001). Shortfall in mental health service utilization. *British Journal of Psychiatry*, 179, 417-425.
- Arbuckle, J.W., & Wothke, W. (2007). Amos 7.0 (computer software). Chicago, IL: Small Waters Corporation.
- Armitage, C.J. (2008). Cognitive and affective predictors of academic achievement in school children. *British Journal of Psychology*, *99*, 57-74.
- Armitage, C.J., & Conner, M. (2001). Efficacy of the Theory of Planned Behavior: A meta-analytic review. *British Journal of Social Psychology*, 40, 471-499.
- Arnett, J. (1991). Still crazy after all these years: Reckless behavior among adults aged 23-27. *Personality and Individual Differences, 12,* 1305-1313.
- Barnes, L.S., Ikeda, R.M., & Kresnow, M. (2001). Help-seeking behavior prior to nearly lethal suicide attempts. *Suicide and Life-Threatening Behavior*, 32, 68-75.
- Baron and Kenny's (1986: Baron, R. M., & Kenny, D. A. (1986). The moderatormediator variable distinction in social psychological research: Conceptual, strategic and statistical considerations. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, *51*, 1173-1182.

Baumeister, R.F. (1990). Suicide as escape from self. Psychological Review, 97, 90-113.

- Beadnell, B., Wilsdon, A., Wells, E.A., Morison, D.M., Gillmore, M.R., & Hoppe, M.
 (2007). Intrapersonal and interpersonal factors influencing adolescents' decisions about having sex: A test of sufficiency of the Theory of Planned Behavior. *Journal of Applied Social Psychology*, 37, 2840-2876.
- Bebbington, P.E., Meltzer, H., Brugha, T.S., Farrell, M., Jenkins, R., Ceresa, C., et al. (2000). Unequal access and unmet need: Neurotic disorders and the use of primary care services. *Psychological Medicine*, *30*, 1359-1367.
- Beck, A.T., Brown, G., & Berchick, R.J. (1990). Relationship between hopelessness and ultimate suicide: A replication with psychiatric outpatients. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, 147, 190-195.
- Bee-Gates, D., Howard-Pitney, B., LaFromboise, T., & Rowe, W. (1996). Help-seeking behavior of Native-American Indian high school students. *Professional Psychology: Research and Practice, 27*, 495-499.
- Belsey, D., Kuh, E., & Welsch, R.E. (Eds.). (1980). Regression Diagnostics: Identifying Influential Observations and Sources of Collinearity. New York: Wiley Sons.
- Bennewith, O., Peters, T.J., Hawton, K., House, A., & Gunnell, D. (2005). Factors associated with the non-assessment of self-harm patients attending an Accident and Emergency Department: Results of a national study. *Journal of Affective Disorders*, 89, 91-97.
- Ben-Porath, D.D. (2002). Stigmatization of individuals who receive psychotherapy: An interaction between help-seeking behavior and the presence of depression. *Journal of Social and Clinical Psychology*, 21, 400-413.

- Bergin, A.E, & Garfield, S.L. (1994). Handbook of psychotherapy and behavior change (4th ed.). Oxford, England: John Wiley & Sons.
- Biddle, L., Donovan, J., Sharp, D., & Gunnell, D. (2007). Explaining non-help-seeking amongst young adults with mental distress: A dynamic interpretive model of illness behavior. *Sociology of Health and Illness, 29*, 983-1002.
- Blue, C.L. (2007). Does the Theory of Planned Behavior identify diabetes-related cognitions for intention to be physically active and eat a healthy diet? *Public Health nursing*, 24, 141-150.
- Boldero, J., & Fallon, B. (1995). Adolescent help-seeking: What do they get help for and from whom? *Journal of Adolescence, 18,* 193-209.
- Bonari, L., Koren, G., Einarson, T.R., Jasper, J.D., Taddio, A., & Einarsin, A. (2005). Use of anti-depressants by pregnant women: Evaluation of perception of risk, efficacy of evidence based counseling and determinants of decision making. *Archives of Women's Mental Health*, 8, 214-220.
- Brackett, M. A., & Mayer, J. D. (2003). Convergent, discriminant, and incremental validity of competing measures of emotional intelligence. *Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin*, 29, 1147–1158.
- Brent, D.A., Perper, J.A., Goldstein, C.E., & Kolko, D.J. (1988). Risk factors for adolescent suicide: A comparison of adolescent suicide victims with suicidal inpatients. *Archives of General Psychiatry*, 45, 581-588.
- Brinson, J.A., & Kottler, J.A. (1995). Minorities underutilization of counseling centers' mental health services: A case for outreach and consultation. *Journal of Mental Health Counseling*, 371-385.

- Brown R., Smith , B., Gryglewicz , K., Labouliere , C., Ojeda , D., Karver , M. S.,
 Kutash, K. (April, 2010). *Training community gatekeepers to prevent youth suicide*. Paper presented to the American Association of Suicidology Conference, Orlando, FL.
- Brown, G.K., Ten Have, T., Henriques, G.R., Xie, S.X., Hollander, J.E., & Beck, A.T. (2005). Cognitive therapy for the prevention of suicide attempts: A randomized controlled trial. *Journal of the American Medical Association*, 294, 563-570.
- Brown, K., & Bradley, L.J. (2002). Reducing the stigma of mental illness. *Journal of Mental Health Counseling*, 24, 81-87.
- Brown, R.F., Schutte, N.S., 2006. Direct and indirect relationships between emotional intelligence and subjective fatigue in university students. *Journal of Psychosomatic Research 60*, 585–593.
- Burns, B.J., Costello, E.J., Angold, A., Tweed, D., Stangl, D., Farmer, E.M.Z., et al. (1995). Children's mental health service use across service sectors. *Health Affairs, 14,* 147-159.
- Burns, S., Maycock, B., Cross, D., & Brown, G. (2008). The power of peers: Why some students bully others to conform. *Qualitative Health Research*, *18*, 1704-1716.
- Carlton, P.A., & Deane, F.P. (2000). Impact of attitudes and suicidal ideation on adolescents' intentions to seek professional help. *Journal of Adolescence, 23*, 35-45.

- CDC (2007). Web-based Injury Statistics Query and Reporting System (WISQARS[™]). Atlanta, GA: US Department of Health and Human Services. Available at <u>http://www.cdc.gov/ncipc/wisqars/default.htm</u>, website accessed October 11, 2008.
- Cepeda-Brown, A., & Short, P. (1998). Self-concealment, avoidance of psychological services, and perceived likelihood of seeking professional help. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, 45, 58-64.
- Cha, E., Kim, K.H., & Patrick, T.E. (2008). Predictors of intention to practice safer sex among Korean college students. *Archives of Sexual Behavior*, *37*, 641-651.
- Chambless, D.L., & Ollendick, T.H. (2001). Empirically supported interventions: Controversies and evidence. *Annual Review of Psychology*, *52*, 685-716.
- Cheng S.H., Yang M.C., & Chiang, T.L. (2003). Patient satisfaction with and recommendation of a hospital: effects of interpersonal and technical aspects of hospital care. *International Journal of Quality Health Care*, 15, 345-355.
- Cheung, A.H., & Dewa, C.S. (2007). Mental health service use among adolescents and young adults with major depressive disorder and suicidality. *The Canadian Journal of Psychiatry*, *52*, 228-232.
- Ciarrochi, J., Blackledge, J., Bilich, L., & Bayliss, V. (2007). Improving emotional intelligence: A guide to mindfulness-based emotional intelligence training. In J. Ciarrochi & J.D. Mayer (Eds.) Applying emotional intelligence: A practitioner's guide (89-124). New York, NY: Psychology Press.

- Ciarrochi, J., & Deane, F.P. (2001). Emotional competence and willingness to seek help from professional and nonprofessional sources. *British Journal of Guidance and Counseling, 29,* 233-246.
- Ciarrochi J., Wilson C., Deane .F, & Rickwood D. (2004). Do difficulties with emotions inhibit help-seeking in adolescence? The role of age and emotional competence in predicting help-seeking intentions. *Counseling Psychology Quarterly, 16,* 103-120.
- Ciarrochi, J., Wilson, C.J., Deane, F.P., & Rickwood, D. (2003). Do difficulties with emotions inhibit help-seeking in adolescence? The role of age and emotional competence in predicting help-seeking intentions. *Counseling Psychology Quarterly, 16,* 103-120.
- Ciffone, J. (1993). Suicide prevention: An analysis and replication of a curriculum-based high school program. *Social Work, 52,* 41-49.
- Cigularov, K., Chen, P.Y., Thurber, B.W., & Stallones, L. (2008). What prevents adolescents from seeking help after a suicide prevention program? *Suicide and Life-Threatening Behavior*, *38*, 74-86.
- Clark, D.C. (1993). Depression and suicidal behavior. In P.H. Tolan, & B.J. Cohler (Eds)
 Handbook of clinical research and practice with adolescents (pp. 333-358).
 Oxford, England: John Wiley & Sons.
- Cohen, J., Cohen, P., West, S.G., & Aiken, L.S. (2003). Applied multiple regression/correlation analysis for the behavioral sciences (3rd ed.). Mahwah, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum Publishers.

- Cohen, J., P. Cohen, S.G., West, L.S., & Aiken. (2003). Interactions Among Continuous Variables In D. Riegert (Ed.), *Applied Multiple Regression/Correlation Analysis* for the Behavioral Sciences (264-278). Mahwah, New Jersey: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates.
- Constantine, M. G. (2002). Predictors of satisfaction with counseling: Racial and ethnic minority clients' attitudes toward counseling and ratings of their counselors' general and multicultural counseling competence. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, 49, 255–263.
- Cook, BG., & Rumrill, P.D. (2005). Using and interpreting analogue designs. *Work, 24,* 93-97.
- Cooper, A.E., Corrigan, P.W., & Watson, A.C. (2003). Mental illness stigma and care seeking. *Journal of Nervous and Mental Disease, 191*, 339-341.
- Corrigan, P. (2004). How stigma interferes with mental health care. *American Psychologist, 7,* 614-625.
- Cramer, K.M. (1999). Psychological antecedents to help-seeking behavior: A reanalysis using path modeling structures. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, *46*, 381-387.
- Cusack, J., Deane, F.P., Wilson, C.J., & Ciarrochi, J. (2004). Who influences men to go to therapy? Reports from men attending psychological services. *International Journal for the Advancement of Counseling*, 26, 271-283.
- Deane, F.P., & Todd, D.M. (1996). Attitudes and intentions to seek professional psychological help for personal problems and suicidal thinking. *Journal of College Student Psychotherapy*, 10, 45-59.

- Deane, F.P., Skogstad, P., & Williams, M.W. (1999). Impact of attitudes, ethnicity and quality of prior therapy on New Zealand male prisoners' intentions to seek professional help. *International Journal for the Advancement of Counseling, 21*, 55-67.
- Deane, F.P., Wilson, C.J., & Ciarrochi, J. (2001). Suicidal ideation and help-negation:Not just hopelessness or prior help. *Journal of Clinical Psychology*, *57*, 901-914.
- Dubow, E.F., Kausch, D.F., Blum, M.C., Reed, J., & Bush, E. (1989). Correlates of suicidal ideation and attempts in a community sample of junior high and high school students. *Journal of Clinical Child Psychology*, 18, 158-166.
- Dunham, K. (2004). Young adults' support strategies when peers disclose suicidal intent. *Suicide and Life-Threatening Behavior, 34*, 56-65.
- Dunn, C.L., Pirie, P.L., & Hellerstedt, W.L. (2003). The advice-giving role of female friends and relatives during pregnancy. *Health Education Research*, 18, 352-362.

Durkheim, E. (1897). Le Suicide: Etude de socologie. Paris: F. Alcan.

- Eisenberg, D., Golberstein, E., & Gollust, (2007). Help-seeking and access to mental health care in a university student population. *Medical Care, 45,* 594-601.
- Elhai, J. D., Schweinle, W., & Anderson, S. M. (2008). Reliability and validity of the Attitudes Toward Seeking Professional Psychological Help Scale-Short Form. *Psychiatry Research*, 159, 320-329.
- Elkind, D. (1967). Adolescence egocentrism. Child Development, 38, 1025-1034.
- Eskin, M. (1999). Social reactions of Swedish and Turkish adolescents to a close friend's suicidal disclosure. *Social Psychiatry and Epidemiology*, *34*, 492-497.

- Eskin, M. (2003). A cross-cultural investigation of the communication of suicidal intent in Swedish and Turksih adolescents. *Scandinavian Journal of Psychology, 44,* 1-6.
- Evans, E., Hawton, K., & Rodham, K. (2005). In what ways are adolescents who engage in self-harm or experience thoughts of self-harm different in terms of helpseeking, communication, and coping strategies? *Journal of Adolescence, 28,* 573-587.
- Finch, J. (1987). Research note: The vignette technique in survey research. *Sociology*, *21*, 105-114.
- Fischer, E.H., & Farina, A. (1995). Attitudes toward seeking professional psychological help: A shortened form and considerations for research. *Journal of College Student Development, 36,* 368-373.
- Garland, A.F., & Zigler, E.F. (1994). Psychological correlates of help-seeking among children and adolescents. *American Journal of Orthopsychiatry*, *64*, 586-593.
- George, D., Carroll, P., Kernick, R., & Calderon, K. (1998). Gender-related patterns of helping among friends. *Psychology of Women Quarterly*, 22, 685-704.
- Gilchrist, H., & Sullivan, G. (2006). Barriers to help-seeking in young people:Community beliefs about youth suicide. *Australian Social Work, 59*, 73-85.
- Godin, G., & Kok, G. (1996). The Theory of Planned Behavior: A review of its applications to health-related behaviors. *American Journal of Health Promotion*, 11, 87-97.
- Golberstein, E., Eisenberg, D., & Gollust, S.E. (2008). Perceived stigma and mental health care seeking. *Psychiatric Services*, *59*, 392–399.

- Goldsmith, S.K., Pellmar, T.C., Kleinman, A.M., & Bunney, W.E., (2002). *Reducing suicide: A national imperative*. Washington CD: The National Academies Press.
- Goodwin, R., & Andersen, R.M. (2002). Use of the behavioral model of health care use to identify correlates of use of treatment for panic attacks in the community. *Social Psychiatry and Epidemiology*, *37*, 212-219.
- Gould, M.S., Greenberg, T., Munfakh, J.L.H., Kleinman, M., & Lubell, K. (2006).
 Teenagers' attitudes about seeking help from telephone crisis services (hotlines).
 Suicide and Life-Threatening Behavior, 36, 601-613.
- Gould, M.S., Velting, D., Kleinman, M., Lucas, C., Thomas, J.G., & Chung, M. (2004).
 Teenagers' attitudes about coping strategies and help-seeking behavior for suicidality. *Journal of the American Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry*, 43, 1124-1133.
- Gratton, L., Povey, R., & Clark-Carter, D. (2007). Promoting children's fruit and vegetable consumption: Interventions using the Theory of Planned Behavior. *British Journal of Health Psychology*, 12, 639-650.
- Hausenblas, H.A., Carron, A.V., & Mack, D.E. (1997). Application of the theories of reasoned action and planned behavior to exercise behavior: A meta-analysis. *Journal of Sport and Exercise Psychology*, 19, 36-51.
- Helms, J.L. (2003). Barriers to help seeking among 12th graders. *Journal of Educational* and Psychological Consultation, 14, 27-40.
- Hennig, C.W., Crabtree, C.R., & Baum, D. (1998). Mental health CPR: Peer contracting as a response to potential suicide in adolescents. *Archives of Suicide Research*, 4, 169-187.

- Herron, J., Ticehurst, H., Appleby, L., Perry, A., & Cordingley, L. (2001). Attitudes toward suicide prevention in front line health staff. *Suicide and Life-Threatening Behavior*, 31, 242–247.
- Hickey, L., Hawton, K., Fagg, J., & Weitzel, H. (2001). Deliberate self-harm patients who leave the accident and emergency department without a psychiatric assessment. A neglected population at risk of suicide. *Journal of Psychosomatic Research*, 50, 87–93.
- Hinson, J. A., & Swanson, J. L. (1993). Willingness to seek help as a function of selfdisclosure and problem severity. *Journal of Counseling and Development*, *71*, 465–470.
- Hinson, J.A., & Swanson, J.L. (1993). Willingness to seek help as a function of selfdisclosure and problem severity. *Journal of Counseling and Development*, *71*, 465-470.
- Hu, L., & Bentler, P.M. (1999). Cutoff criteria for fit indexes in covariance structure analysis: conventional criteria versus new alternatives. *Structural Equation Modeling*, 6, 1–55.
- Huchting, K., Lac, A., & LaBrie, J.W. (2008). An application of the Theory of PlannedBehavior to sorority alcohol consumption, *Addictive Behaviors, 33*, 538-551.
- Husaini, B.A., Moore, S.T., & Cain, V.A. (1994). Psychiatric symptoms and help-seeking behavior among the elderly: An analysis of racial and gender differences. *Journal* of Gerontological Social Work, 21, 177-195.
- Hutchinson, D.M., & Rapee, R.M. (2007). Do friends share similar body image and eating problems? The role of social networks and peer influences in early adolescence. *Behavior Research Therapy*, 45, 1557–77.

- Jayasinghe, N., Speilman, L., Cancellare, D., Difede, J.A., Klausner, E.J., & Giosan, C. (2005). Predictors of treatment utilization in World Trade Center attack disaster worker: Role of race/ethnicity and symptom severity. *International Journal of Emergency Mental Health*, 7, 91-100.
- Jemmott, L.S., Jemmott, J.B., & Villarruel, A.M. (2002). Predicting intentions and condom use among Latino college students. *Journal of the Association of Aids Care*, 53, 172-181.
- Joiner, T. (2005). Why people die by suicide. Cambridge, MA: Harvard University.
- Joiner, T., Kalafat, J., Draper, J., Stokes, H., Knudson, M., Berman, A.L., et al. (2007). Establishing standards for the assessment of suicide risk among callers to the National Suicide Prevention Lifeline. *Suicide and Life-Threatening Behavior, 37*, 353-365.
- Jorm, A.F., Blewitt, K.A., Griffiths, K.M., Kitchener, B.A., & Parslow, R.A. (2005). Mental health first aid responses of the public: Results from an Australian national survey. *BMC Psychiatry*, 5, 1-9.
- Kakoko, D.C., Astrom, A.N., Lugoe, W.L., & Lie, G.T. (2006). Predicting intended use of voluntary HIV counseling and testing services among Tanzanian teachers using the Theory of Planned Behavior. *Social Science and Medicine*, 63, 991-999.
- Kalafat, J., & Elias, M. (1992). Adolescents' experience with and response to suicidal peers. Suicide and Life-Threatening Behavior, 22, 315-321.
- Kalafat, J., & Gagliano, C. (1996). The use of simulations to assess the impact of an adolescent suicide response curriculum. *Suicide and Life-Threatening Behavior*, 26, 359-364.

- Kandel, D.B. (1978). Similarity in real-life adolescent friendship pairs. Journal of Personality Social Psychology, 36, 306–212.
- Karver, M.S., Tarquini, S.J., & Totura, C.M.W. (manuscript under review). *Prediction of suicide related behaviors in youths receiving treatment.*
- Kelly, A.E., & Archer, J.A. (1995). Self-concealment and attitudes towards counseling in university students. Journal of Counseling Psychology, 42, 40-46.
- Kessler, R.C., Berglund, P., Borges, G., Nock, M., & Wang, P.S. (2005). Trends in suicide ideation, plans, gestures, and attempts in the United States, 1990-1992 to 2001-2003. *Journal of the American Medical Association, 293*, 2487-2495.
- Kessler, R.C., Berglund, P.A., Bruce, M.L., et al. (2001). The prevalence and correlates of untreated serious mental illness. *Health Services Research, 36*, 987-1007.
- Kitts, J.A. (2006). Social influence and the emergence of norms amid ties of amity and enmity. *Simulation Modeling Practice and Theory*, *14*, 407-422.
- Kline, R.B. (2005). *Principles and practice of structural equation modeling*. Guilford Press: New York.
- Knott, E., & Range, L.M. (2001). Does suicidal history enhance acceptance of other suicidal individuals? *Suicide and Life-Threatening Behavior*, 31, 397-404.
- Komiya, N., Good, G.E., & Sherrod, N.B. (2000). Emotional openness as a predictor of college students' attitudes toward seeking psychological help. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, 47, 138-143.
- Kraft, P., Rise, J., Sutton, S., & Roysamb, E. (2005). Perceived difficulty in the theory of planned behaviour: Perceived behavioral control or affective attitude? *British Journal of Social Psychology, 44*, 479-496.

- Kray, L., & Gonzalez, R. (1999). Differential weighting in choice versus advice: I'll do this, you'll do that. *Journal of Behavioral Decision Making*, 12, 207-217.
- Kray, L.J. (2000). Contigent weighting in self-other decision making. Organizational Behavior and Human Decision Processes, 83, 82-106.
- Landis, J.R., & Koch, G.G. (1977). The measurement of observer agreement for categorical data. *Biometrics*, *33*, 159-174.
- Larson, R., & Richards, M.H. (1991). Daily companionship in late childhood and early adolescence: Changing developmental contexts. *Child Development, 62,* 284-300.
- Lawrence, M.T., & Ureda, J.R. (1990). Student recognition of and response to suicidal peers. *Suicide and Life-Threatening Behavior, 20,* 164-176.
- Lemming, M.R., & Calsyn, R.J. (2004). Utility of the behavioral model in predicting service utilization by individuals suffering from severe mental illness and homelessness. *Community Mental Health Journal*, 40, 347-364.
- Leong, F.T.L., & Zachar, P. (1999). Gender and opinions about mental illness as predictors of attitudes toward seeking professional psychological help. *British Journal of Guidance and Counseling*, 27, 123-127.
- Levin, P.F. (1999). Test of the Fishbein and Ajzen models as predictors of health care workers' glove use. *Research in Nursing Health, 22,* 295-307.

Lewis, M.A.; Neighbors, C., Geisner, I.M., Lee, C.M., Kilmer, J.R., & Atkins, D.C. (2010). Examining the associations among severity of injunctive drinking norms, alcohol consumption, and alcohol-related negative consequences: The moderating roles of alcohol consumption and identity. *Psychology of Addictive Behaviors, 24,* 177-189.

- Linehan, M.M. (1993). Cognitive-behavioral treatment of borderline personality disorder. New York: Guilford Press.
- Lubell, K.M., Kegler, S.R., Crosby, A.E., & Karch, D. (2007). Suicide trends among youths and young adults ages 10-24 years: United States, 1990-2004. CDC Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report, 56, 905-908.
- Mansfield, A.K., Addis, M.E., & Courtenay, W. (2005). Measurement of men's help seeking: Development and evaluation of the Barriers to Help Seeking Scale. *Psychology of Men and Masculinity, 6*, 95-108.
- McCracken, C., Dalgard, O.S., Ayuso-Mateos, J.L., Casey, P., Wilkinson, G., Lehtinen,
 V., et al. (2006). Health service use by adults with depression: Community survey
 in five European countries: Evidence from the ODIN study. *British Journal of Psychiatry*, 189, 161-167.
- McGilligan, C., McClenahan, C., & Adamson, G. (2009). Attitudes and intentions to performing testicular self-examination: Utilizing an Extended Theory of Planned Behavior. *Journal of Adolescent Health, 44,* 404-406.
- Mishara, B.L. (1982). College students' experience with suicide and reactions to suicidal verbalizations: A model for prevention. *Journal of Community Psychology*, 10, 142-150.
- Mowbray, C.T., Megivern, D., Mandiberg, J.M., Strauss, S., Stein, C.H., Collins, K., et al. (2006). Campus mental health services: Recommendations for change. *American Journal of Orthopsychiatry*, 76, 226-237.

- Mueller, M.A., & Waas, G.A. (2002). College students' perceptions of suicide: The role of empathy on attitudes, evaluation, and responsiveness. *Death Studies*, *26*, 325-341.
- Nada-Raja, S., Morrison, D., & Skegg, K. (2003) A population-based study of helpseeking for self-harm in young adults. *Australian and New Zealand Journal of Psychiatry*, 37, 600-605.
- Nadler, A. Learned resourcefulness: On coping skills self-control, and adaptive behavior.
 Rosenbaum, Michael (Ed); pp. 127-162. New York, NY, US: Springer Publishing
 Co, 1990. xxxv, 248 pp.
- Nease, D.E., Volk, R.J., & Cass, A.R. (1999). Does the severity of mood and anxiety symptoms predict health care utilization? *The Journal of Family Practice*, 48, 769-777.
- Nietert, P.J., French, M.T., Kirchner, J.E., & Booth, B.M. (2007). Utilization and cost of mental health, substance abuse, and medical services among at-risk drinkers. *Medical Care Research and Review*, 64, 431-448.
- Norton, E.M., Durlak, J.A., & Richards, M.H. (1989). Peer knowledge of and reactions to adolescent suicide. *Journal of Youth and Adolescence, 18*, 427-437.
- Overholser, J.C., Hemstreet, A.H., Spirito, A., & Stuart, V. (1989). Suicide awareness programs in the schools:L Effects of gender and personal experience. *Journal of the American Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry*, 28, 925-930.

- Patten, C.A., Lopez, K., Thomas, J.L., Offord, K.P., Decker, P.A., Pingree, S., Dornelas, E.A., & Ahluwalia, J.S. (2004). Reported willingness among adolescent nonsmokers to help parents, peers, and others to stop smoking. *Preventative Medicine*, *39*, 1099-1106.
- Pearce, K., Rickwood, D., & Beaton, S. (2003). Preliminary evaluation of a universitybased suicide intervention project: Impact on participants. *Australian e-Journal for the Advancement of Mental Health, 2*, 1-11.
- Perkins, H.W. (2002). Social norms and the prevention of alcohol misuse in collegiate contexts. *Journal of Studies on Alcohol, Supplement, 14,* 164-172.
- Perkins, H.W., Linkenbach, J.W., Lewis, M.A., & Neighbors, C. (2010). Effectiveness of social norms media marketing in reducing drinking and driving: A statewide campaign. *Addictive Behaviors*, 35, 866-874.
- Pertl, M., Hevey, D., Thomas, K., Craig, A., Ni Chuinneagain, S., & Maher, L. (2010).
 Differential effects of self-efficacy and perceived control on intention to perform skin cancer-related health behaviors. *Health Education Research*, 25, 769-799.
- Pescosolido, B.A. (1992). Beyond rational choice: The social dynamics of how people seek help. *American Journal of Sociology*, *97*, 1096-1138.
- Pescosolido, B.A., Gardner, C.B., & Lubell, K.M. (1998). How people get into mental health services: Stories of choice, coercion, and 'muddling through' from 'first timers.' *Social Science and Medicine*, 275-286.
- Peters, G.Y., Kok, G., & Abraham, C. (2007). Social-cognitive determinants of ecstasy use to target in evidence-based interventions: A meta-analytical review. *Addiction*, 103, 109-118.

- Petty, R.E., Brinol, P., & Tormala, Z.L. (2002). Thought confidence as a determinant of persuasion: The self-validation hypothesis. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 82, 722-741.
- Phillips, K.A., Morrison, K.R., Andersen, R., & Aday, L.A. (1998). Understanding the context of healthcare utilization: Assessing environmental and provider-related variables in the behavioral model of utilization. *Health Services Research*, 33, 571-596.
- Polman, E. (2010). Information distortion in self-other decision-making. *Journal of Experimental Psychology, 46,* 432-435.
- Pompili, M., Girardi, P. Ruberto, A., Kotalidis, G.D., & Tatarelli, R. (2005). Emergency staff reactions to suicidal and self-harming patients. *European Journal of Emergency Medicine*, 12, 169-178.
- Prince, M.A., & Carey, K.B. (2010). The malleability of social norms among college students. *Addictive Behaviors*, 35, 940-947.
- Priya, S., Kumar, M., & Ramachandran, S. (2010). Knowledge and attitudes of pharmacists regarding oral health care and oral hygiene products in Chennai city. *Indian Journal of Dental Research, 19*, 104-108.
- Pyne, J.M., Kuc, E.J., Schroeder, Paul.J., Fortney, J.C., Edlund, M., et al. (2004). *Journal* of Nervous and Mental Disease, 192, 278-283.
- Quinnette, P. (2007). *QPR gatekeeper training for suicide prevention: The model, rationale, and theory.* QRR Institute.

- Ravert, R.D., Schwartz, S.J., Zamboanga, B.L., Kim, S.Y., Weisskirch, R.S., et al.
 (2009). Sensation seeking and danger invulnerability: Paths to college student risk taking. *Personality and Individual Differences*, 47, 763-768.
- Raviv, A., Raviv, A., Vago-Gefen, I., & Fink, A.S. (2009). The personal service gap:
 Factors affecting adolescence willingness to seek help. *Journal of Adolescence*, 32, 483-499.
- Raviv, A., Sills, R., Raviv, A., & Wilansky, P. (2000). Adolescents' help-seeking behaviour: The difference between self- and other-referral. *Journal of Adolescence*, 23, 721-740.
- Rickwood, D., Deane, F.P., Wilson, C.J., & Ciarrochi, J. (2005). Young people's helpseeking for mental health problems. *Australian e-Journal for the Advancement of Mental Health, 4, 1-*34.
- Rickwood, D.J., & Braithwaite, V.A. (1994). Social-psychological factors affecting helpseeking for emotional problems. *Social Science and Medicine*, *39*, 563-572.
- Rimal, R.N., & Real, K. (2005). How behaviors are influenced by perceived norms: A test of the Theory of Normative Social Behavior. *Communication Research*, 32, 389-414.
- Rosenberg, M.L., Eddy, D.M., Wolpert, R.C., & Broumas, E.P. (1989). Developing strategies to prevent youth suicide. In C.R. Pfeffer (Ed.), *Suicide among youth: Perspectives on risk and prevention*. Washington, DC: American Psychiatric Press.

- Rudd, D.M., & Joiner, T. (1998). The assessment, management, and treatment of suicidality: Toward clinically informed and balanced standards of care. *Clinical Psychology: Science and Practice, 5*, 135-150.
- Rudd, D.M., Rajab, M.H., Orman, DT., Stulman, D.A., Joiner, T., & Dixon, W. (1996).
 Effectiveness of an outpatient intervention targeting suicidal young adults:
 Preliminary results. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, 64, 179-190.
- Sadow, D., Ryder, M., & Webster, D. (2002). Is education of health professionals encouraging stigma towards the mentally ill? *Journal of Mental Health*, 11, 657-665.
- Schultz, P.W., Nolan, J.M., Cialdini, R.B., Goldstein, N.J., & Griskevicius, V. (2007). *Psychological Science*, 18, 429-434.
- Schutte, N. S., Malouff, J. M., Hall, L. E., Haggerty, D. J., Cooper, J. T., Golden, C. J., & Dornheim, L. L. (1998). Development and validation of a measure of emotional intelligence. *Personality and Individual Differences*, 25, 167-177.
- Sethi, S., & Shipra, U. (2006). Attitudes of clinicians in emergency room towards suicide. International Journal of Psychiatry in Clinical Practice, 10, 182-185.
- Shaffer, P.A., Vogel, D.L., & Wei, M. (2006). The mediating roles of anticipated risks, anticipated benefits, and attitudes on the decision to seek professional help: An attachment perspective. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, *53*, 442-452.
- Sharkin, B.S., Plageman, P.M., & Mangold, S.L (2003). College student response to peers in distress: An exploratory study. *Journal of College Student Development*, 44, 691-698.

- Sheeran, P., & Taylor, S. (1999). Predicting intentions to use condoms: Meta-analysis and comparison to the theories of reasoned action and planned behavior. *Journal* of Applied Social Psychology, 29, 1624-1675.
- Sheffield, Fiorenza, E., & Sofronoff, K. (2004). Adolescents' willingness to seek psychological help: Promoting and preventing factors. *Journal of Youth and Adolescence, 33*, 495-507.
- Silverman, M.M., Berman, A.L., Sanddal, N.D., O'Carroll, P.W., & Joiner, T.E. (2007). Rebuilding the Tower of Babel: A revised nomenclature for the study of suicide and suicidal behaviors. *Suicide and Life-Threatening Behavior*, *37*, 248-277.
- Skogstad, P., Deane, F.P., & Spicer, J. (2006). Social-cognitive determinants of helpseeking for mental health problems ampng prison inmates. *Criminal Behaviour* and Mental Health, 16, 43-59.
- Smith, J.P., Tran, G.Q., & Thompson, R.D. (2008). Can the Theory of Planned Behavior help explain men's psychological help-seeking? Evidence for a mediation effect and clinical implications. *Psychology of Men and Masculinity*, *9*, 179-192.
- Spear, L.P. (2000). Neurobehavioral changes in adolescence. *Current Directions in Psychological Science*, 9, 111-114.
- Steinberg, L., & Morris, A.S. (2001). Adolescent development. Annual Review of Psychology, 52, 83-110.
- Stiffman, A.R., Hadley-Ives, E., Dore, P., Polgar, M., Horvath, V.E., Striley, C., & Elze, D. (2000). Youths' access to mental health services: The role of providers' training, resource connectivity, and assessment of need. *Mental Health Services Research, 2,* 141-154.

- Stiffman, A.R., Pescosolido, B., & Cabassa, L.J. (2004). Building a model to understand youth service access: The gateway provider model. *Mental Health Services Research, 6*, 189-198.
- Striley, C.W., Stiffman, A.R., & Spitznagel, E.L. (2003). Functioning mediates between symptoms and provider assessment. *Mental Health Services Research*, *5*, 155-171.
- Strohmer, D.C, Biggs, D.B., & McIntyre, W.F. (1984). Social comparison information and judgments about depression and seeking counseling. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, 31, 591-594.
- Stuart, C., Waalen, J.K., & Haelstromm, E. (2003). Many helping hearts: An evaluation of peer gatekeeper training in suicide risk assessment. *Death Studies*, *27*, 321-333.
- Tarrier, N., Taylor, K., & Gooding, P. (2008). Cognitive-behavioral interventions to reduce suicide behavior: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Behavior Modification, 32*, 77-108.
- The Jason Foundation. (2001). A promise for tomorrow: A youth seminar program for the awareness, education and prevention of youth suicide. The Jason Foundation, Inc.
- Thompson, A., Hunt, C., & Issakidis, C. (2004). Why wait? Reasons for delay and prompts to seek help for mental health problems in an Australian clinical sample. *Social Psychiatry and Epidemiology, 39*, 810-817.

- U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. (1999). Mental health: A report of the Surgeon General. Rockville, MD: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, Center for Mental Health Services, National Institutes of Health, National Institute of Mental Health.
- U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. (2001). National strategy for suicide prevention: Goals and objectives for action. Rockville, MD: Public Health Service (Document No. SMA 3517). Available at <u>http://mentalhealth.samhsa.gov/publications/allpubs/SMA01-3517/</u>, website accessed October 11, 2008.
- Vingilis, E., Wade, T., & Steeley, J. (2007). Predictors of adolescent health care utilization. *Journal of Adolescence*, 30, 773-800.
- Vogel, D.L., & Wester, S.R. (2003). To seek help or not to seek help: The risks of selfdisclosure. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, 30, 351-361.
- Vogel, D.L., Wade, N.G., Wester, S.R., Larson, L., & Hackler, A.H. (2007). Seeking help from a mental health professional: The influence of one's social network. *Journal* of Clinical Psychology, 63, 233-245.
- Vogel, D.L., Wester, S.R., Larson, L.M., & Wade, N.G. (2006). An informationprocessing model of the decision to seek professional help. *Professional Psychology: Research and Practice, 37,* 398-406.
- Vogel, D.L., Wester, S.R., Wei, M., & Boysen, G.A. (2005). The role of outcome expectations and attitudes on decisions to seek professional help. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, 52, 459-470.

- Wellman, M.M., & Wellman, R.J. (1986). Sex differences in peer responsiveness to suicide ideation. *Suicide and Life-Threatening Behavior*, 16, 360-378.
- Westefeld, J.S., Homaifar, B., Spotts, J., Furr, S., Range, L., & Werth, J.L., Jr. (2005).
 Perceptions concerning college student suicide: data from four universities.
 Suicide and Life Threatening Behavior, 35, 640-645.
- Wilson, C.J., & Deane, F.P. (2001). Adolescent opinions about reducing help-seeking barriers and increasing appropriate help engagement. *Journal of Educational and Psychological Consultation*, 12, 345-364.
- World Health Organization. (2001). *Mental Health: New understanding, new hope*. Geneva: World Health Organization.
- Wyman, P.A., Brown, H., LoMurray, M., Schmeelk-Cone, K., Petrova, M., Walsh, E.,
 Tu, X., & Wang, W. (in press). An outcome evaluation of the Sources of Strength
 Suicide Prevention Program Delivered by Adolescent Peer Leaders in High
 Schools. *American Journal of Public Health*.
- Zikmund-Fischer, B.J., Sarr, B., Fagerlin, A., & Ubel, P.A. (2005). A matter of perspective: Choosing for others differs from choosing for yourself in making treatment decisions. *Journal of General Internal Medicine*, 21, 618-622.
- Zwaanswik, M., Van der Ende, J., Veraak, P.F.M., Bensing, J.M., & Verhulst, F.C. (2007). The different stages and actors involved in the process leading to the use of adolescent mental health services. *Clinical Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, *12*, 567-582.

Appendices

Appendix A.

Vignettes

Instructions	Please read the following paragraph carefully. After you finish reading, you will be asked to answer some questions based upon your impressions of the hypothetical situation described
Low Risk	A friend of yours has not been acting like herself lately. A few weeks ago you would have described her as outgoing, warm, and friendly, but lately she has seemed sad and withdrawn. Although she has a large network of friends at USF, she hasn't been spending much time with any of them lately. Instead, she has been spending a lot more time alone than she used to. When she does occasionally go out with you and her other friends, she rarely acts like her old friendly self. And, although school is something that has always been important to her, she does not seem to be maintaining her grades as well as she has in the past. She mentioned that she hasn't been handing assignments in on time, paying attention in class, or studying for exams, which is unlike her. She also used to be a very high-energy, active person, but lately she been tired a lot and uninterested in exercising. Even though she has been less interested in socializing, she is looking forward to the weekend when she is planning on going to the beach with you and some other close friends.
Moderate Risk	A friend of yours has not been acting like herself lately. A few weeks ago you would have described her as outgoing, warm, and friendly, but lately she has seemed sad, withdrawn, and irritable. She has a large network of friends at USF, but has spent much less time with them than she used to. When she has spent time with others, she has been quick to lose her temper and has been very difficult to talk to. Although you have only known her to drink alcohol socially on the weekends, lately she has been drinking almost every night. And, at the end of a few of those nights, she drove herself home. Recently, she mentioned that she sometimes thinks about wanting to escape from everything from school, from her family, and from her responsibilities. At times, she seems to think that things may be easier for her and for everyone else if she just went away and did not come back. Although she has been much more solitary lately, she is looking forward to the weekend when she is planning on going to the beach with you and some other close friends.
High Risk	A friend of yours has not been acting like herself lately. A few weeks ago you would have described her as outgoing, warm, and friendly, but lately she has seemed sad, withdrawn, and irritable. Although she used to have a large network of friends in high school, here at USF she hasn't made many friends other than you. At the beginning of the semester she was motivated to meet new people, but now she feels as if she will never make friends. When she has spent time with others, she has been quick to lose her temper and has been very difficult to talk to. Although you have only known her to drink alcohol socially on the weekends, she started drinking alone almost every night. And, at the end of a few of those nights, she drove herself home. Recently, she mentioned that she often thinks about killing herself. She seems to think that things may be easier for her and for everyone else if she just went away and did not come back. She has even mentioned that if she wanted to, she would know exactly how and where she would end her life.

Appendix B.

Theory of Planned Behavior Questionnaire

Please answer the following questions based on the scenario described above.

Many questions in this survey use rating scales with 7 response options. In each case, you are to select the option that best describes your opinion.

For example, if you were asked to rate the item "Living in Florida" on such a scale, the 7 options should be interpreted as follows:

Bad	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Good
	Extremely	Quite	Slightly	Neither	Slightly	Quite	Extremely	
	bad	bad	bad	INCITICI	good	good	good	

Please note that you must choose only one response per item.

Also, please note that:

The abbreviation **MHP** stands for **mental health professional**, which includes any professional trained to address mental health concerns, such as psychiatrists, psychologists, clinical social workers, and mental health counselors.

Referring includes any behavior that involves **connecting the individual to a MHP**, such as speaking to her about the option of seeking mental health services, encouraging her to schedule an appointment with a MHP, providing her with the contact information of a MHP, or going with her directly to a mental health service provider's office.

Attitude Items

1	Referring this ind	lividual t	to a MHI	? would t	be:				
	Good	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Bad
2	Referring this ind	lividual (to a MHI	v would b	be:				
	Extremely uncomfortable	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Extremely Comfortable
3	Referring this ind	lividual (to a MHI	v would b	be:				
	Harmful	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Beneficial
4	Referring this ind	lividual (to a MHI	v would b	be:				
	Worthless	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Valuable
5	Referring this ind	lividual 1	to a MHI	P would b	be:				
	Useless	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Useful
6	Referring this ind	lividual 1	to a MHI	P would b	be:				
	Favorable	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Unfavorable

	Good	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Bad
8	Talking to a frier	nd about	this situa	tion wou	ld be:				
	Extremely comfortable	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Extremely Uncomfortable
9	Talking to a frier	nd about	this situa	tion wou	ld be:				
	Harmful	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Beneficial
10	Talking to a frier	nd about	this situa	tion wou	ld be:				
	Worthless	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Valuable
11	Talking to a frier	nd about	this situa	tion wou	ld be:				
	Useless	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Useful
12	Talking to a frier	nd about	this situa	tion wou	ld be:				
	Favorable	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Unfavorable

7 Talking to a friend about this situation would be:

	Good	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Bad
14	Talking to her ab	out her f	feelings w	ould be:					
	Extremely uncomfortable	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Extremely comfortable
15	Talking to her ab	out her f	feelings w	ould be:					
	Harmful	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Beneficial
16	Talking to her ab	out her f	feelings w	ould be:					
	Worthless	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Valuable
17	Talking to her abo	out her f	feelings w	ould be:					
	Useless	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Useful
18	Talking to her abo	out her f	feelings w	ould be:					
	Favorable	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Unfavorable

13 Talking to her about her feelings would be:

	Good	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Bad
20	Waiting to gather	more ir	nformatio	n before	doing or	saying ar	nything v	would be:	
	Extremely uncomfortable	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Extremely comfortable
21	Waiting to gather	more ir	nformatio	n before	doing or	saying ar	nything v	would be:	
	Harmful	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Beneficial
22	Waiting to gather	more ir	nformatio	n before	doing or	saying ar	nything v	would be:	
	Worthless	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Valuable
23	Waiting to gather	more ir	nformatio	n before	doing or	saying ar	nything v	would be:	
	Useless	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Useful
24	Waiting to gather	more ir	nformatio	n before	doing or	saying ar	nything v	would be:	
	Favorable	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Unfavorable

19 Waiting to gather more information before doing or saying anything would be:

	Good	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Bad
26	Telling her that h	er new p	oattern of	behavior	r is unacc	eptable w	ould be:		
	Extremely uncomfortable	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Extremely comfortable
27	Telling her that h	er new p	oattern of	behavior	r is unacc	eptable w	ould be:		
	Harmful	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Beneficial
28	Telling her that h	er new p	oattern of	behavior	r is unacc	eptable w	ould be:		
	Worthless	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Valuable
29	Telling her that h	er new p	oattern of	behavior	r is unacc	eptable w	ould be:		
	Useless	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Useful
30	Telling her that h	er new p	oattern of	behavior	r is unacc	eptable w	ould be:		
	Favorable	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Unfavorable

25	Telling her that her new pattern of behavior is unacceptable would be:								
	Good	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Bad
----	-------------------------	-----------	------------	-----------	------------	----------	----------	---	-----------------------
32	Cheering her up l	oy talkir	ig her out	of her ne	egative fe	elings w	ould be:		
	Extremely uncomfortable	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Extremely comfortable
33	Cheering her up l	oy talkir	ig her out	of her ne	egative fe	elings w	ould be:		
	Harmful	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Beneficial
34	Cheering her up l	oy talkir	ig her out	of her no	egative fe	elings w	ould be:		
	Worthless	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Valuable
35	Cheering her up l	oy talkir	ig her out	of her no	egative fe	elings w	ould be:		
	Useless	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Useful
36	Cheering her up l	oy talkir	ig her out	of her ne	egative fe	elings w	ould be:		
	Favorable	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Unfavorable

31	Cheering her	r up by tall	ing her out	of her nega	tive feelings	would be:
	0		0	0	0	

1	1 Most people who are important to me would think that I											
	Should	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Should not			
							refer this	individ	ual to a MHP.			
2	It is expected of	f me that I	refer this in	ndividual t	o a MHP.							
	Extremely likely	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Extremely unlikely			
3	The people in n	ny life who	se opinion	s I value w	ould							
	Approve	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Disapprove			
	of me referring this individual to a MHP.											
4	My closest friends would											
	Approve	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Disapprove			
						of me refe	erring this	individ	lual to a MHP			
5	Most people wh	no are impo	ortant to m	e would ret	fer this ind	ividual to a	MHP.					
	Completely true	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Completely false			
6	The people in n	ny life who	se opinion	s I value								
	Would	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Would not			
							refer this	individ	ual to a MHP.			
7	Many people lil	ke me wou	ld refer thi	s individua	l to a MH	P.						
	Extremely likely	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Extremely unlikely			
8	My closest frier	nds would	refer this in	ndividual to	o a MHP.							
	Extremely likely	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Extremely unlikely			

9	Most people who are important to me would think that I										
	Should	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Should not		
						talk	to a frien	d abou	t the situation.		
10	It is expected of	me that I	talk to a fr	iend about	the situati	on					
	Extremely likely	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Extremely unlikely		
11	The people in m	ny life who	se opinion	s I value w	ould						
	Approve	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Disapprove		
					of	me talking	to a frien	d abou	t the situation.		
12	My closest frien	nds would.									
	Approve	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Disapprove		
					of	me talking	to a frien	d abou	t the situation.		
13	Most people wh	io are impo	ortant to m	e would tal	lk to a frie	nd about the	e situatior	1.			
	Completely true	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Completely false		
14	The people in m	ny life who	se opinion	s I value							
	Would	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Would not		
						talk	to a frien	d abou	t the situation.		
15	Many people lik	ke me wou	ld talk to a	friend abo	out the situ	ation.					
	Extremely likely	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Extremely unlikely		
16	My closest frien	nds would t	talk to a fr	iend about	the situation	on.					
	Extremely likely	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Extremely unlikely		

17 Most people who are important to me would think that 1									
	Should	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Should not
							. talk to h	er abou	t her feelings.
18	It is expected of	f me that I	talk to her	about her	feelings.				
	Extremely likely	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Extremely unlikely
19	The people in n	ny life who	ose opinion	is I value w	ould				
	Approve	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Disapprove
						of me ta	lking to h	er abou	t her feelings.
20	My closest frier	nds would.	•••						
	Approve	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Disapprove
						of me ta	lking to h	er abou	t her feelings.
21	Most people wh	no are impo	ortant to m	e would ta	lk to her ab	out her fee	lings.		
	Completely true	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Completely false
22	The people in n	ny life who	ose opinion	s I value					
	Would	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Would not
							. talk to h	er abou	t her feelings.
23	Many people lil	ke me wou	ld talk to h	er about h	er feelings.				
	Extremely likely	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Extremely unlikely
24	My closest frier	nds would	talk to her	about her f	feelings.				
	Extremely likely	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Extremely unlikely

17 Most people who are important to me would think that I.

25	Most people who are important to me would think that I												
	Should	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Should not				
26	It is expected of m	e that I wai	wait to gather	to gather m more info	ore inform rmation be	ation befor fore doing	e doing or saying	or say g anyt	ing anything. hing.				
	Extremely likely	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Extremely unlikely				
27	The people in my	life whose	opinions I	value woul	d								
	Approve	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Disapprove				
	of me waiting to gather more information before doing or saying anything.												
28	My closest friends would												
	Approve	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Disapprove				
		of m	e waiting t	to gather m	ore inform	ation befor	e doing	or say	ing anything.				
29	Most people who a saying anything.	are importa	nt to me w	ould wait t	o gather m	nore inform	ation be	fore de	oing or				
	Completely true	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Completely false				
30	The people in my	life whose	opinions I	value									
	Would	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Would not				
			wait t	to gather m	ore inform	ation befor	e doing	or say	ing anything.				
31	Many people like	me would v	vait to gath	ner more in	formation	before doin	ng or say	ing an	ything.				
	Extremely likely	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Extremely unlikely				
32	My closest friends	would wai	t to gather	more info	mation be	fore doing	or saying	g anytl	hing.				
	Extremely likely	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Extremely unlikely				

33	Most people who are important to me would think that I								
	Should	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Should not
				tell	her that he	r new patte	rn of beha	wior is	unacceptable.
34	It is expected of a	ne that sa	y or do so	mething.					
	Extremely likely	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Extremely unlikely
35	The people in my	life who	se opinion	s I value w	ould				
	Approve	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Disapprove
			of	me telling	her that he	r new patte	rn of beha	avior is	unacceptable.
36	My closest friend	ls would.							
	Approve	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Disapprove
			of	me telling	her that he	r new patte	rn of beha	avior is	unacceptable.
37	Most people who unacceptable.	are impo	ortant to m	e would tel	ll her that h	ier new pat	tern of be	havior	is
	Completely true	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Completely false
38	The people in my	life who	se opinion	s I value					
	Would	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Would not
				tell	her that he	r new patte	rn of beha	vior is	unacceptable.
39	Many people like	e me woul	d tell her	that her nev	w pattern o	f behavior	is unacce	ptable.	
	Extremely likely	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Extremely unlikely
40	My closest friend	ls would t	ell her tha	t her new p	oattern of b	ehavior is	unaccepta	ble.	
	Extremely likely	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Extremely unlikely

41	Most people who	are importa	ant to me v	vould think	that I				
	Should	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Should not
				cheer	her up by	talking her	out of he	er nega	ative feelings.
42	It is expected of r	ne that I tel	l one of he	r parents a	bout the sit	tuation.			
	Extremely likely	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Extremely unlikely
43	The people in my	life whose	opinions I	value wou	ıld				
	Approve	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Disapprove
			of m	e cheering	her up by t	talking her	out of he	er nega	ative feelings.
44	My closest friend	s would							
	Approve	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Disapprove
			of m	e cheering	her up by	talking her	out of he	er nega	ative feelings.
45	Most people who feelings.	are importa	ant to me v	vould chee	r her up by	talking he	r out of h	ier neg	gative
	Completely true	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Completely false
46	The people in my	life whose	opinions I	value					
	Would	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Would not
				cheer	her up by	talking her	out of he	er nega	ative feelings.
47	Many people like	me would	cheer her ı	ıp by talkiı	ng her out o	of her nega	tive feeli	ngs.	
	Extremely likely	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Extremely unlikely
48	My closest friend	s would che	eer her up	by talking	her out of l	her negativ	e feeling	s.	
	Extremely likely	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Extremely unlikely

1	Referring this indi	vidual to a	MHP wou	PBC Item	S				
	Impossible	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Possible
2	Referring this indi	vidual to a	MHP wou	ld be					
	Easy	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Difficult
3	I am confident tha	t I could re	fer this ind	lividual to	a MHP.				
	Definitely true	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Definitely false
4	If I wanted to, I co	ould refer he	er to a MH	P in the Ta	impa area o	or on the U	SF campu	18.	
	Definitely true	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Definitely false
5	How much control	l do you be	lieve you ł	nave over r	eferring thi	is individua	al to a MF	HP?	
	No control	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Complete control
6	How much control	l do you be	lieve you ł	nave over p	outting this	individual	in contac	t with a	a MHP?
	No control	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Complete control
7	It is mostly up to r	ne whether	or not I at	tempt to co	onnect this	person to r	nental hea	alth ser	vices.
	Strongly agree	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Strongly disagree
8	It is mostly up to r	ne whether	or not I pu	ut her in co	ntact with	a MHP.			
	Strongly agree	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Strongly disagree

9	Talking to a friend about the situation would be										
	Impossible	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Possible		
10	Talking to a friend	about the s	ituation w	ould be							
	Easy	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Difficult		
11	I am confident that	I could tal	k to a frier	nd about the	e situation.						
	Definitely true	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Definitely false		
12	If I wanted to, I co	uld talk to a	a friend ab	out the situ	ation.						
	Definitely true	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Definitely false		
13	How much control	do you bel	ieve you h	ave over ta	lking to a	friend abou	t the situ	ation?			
	No control	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Complete control		
14	It is mostly up to m	ne whether	or not I tal	lk to a frien	d about the	e situation.					
	Strongly agree	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Strongly disagree		

15	Taiking to her about her reenings would be												
	Impossible	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Possible				
16	Talking to her abo	ut her feeli	ngs would	be									
	Easy	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Difficult				
17	I am confident that I could talk to her about her feelings.												
	Definitely true	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Definitely false				
18	If I wanted to, I co	ould talk to	her about I	her feeling	5.								
	Definitely true	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Definitely false				
19	How much contro	l do you be	lieve you ł	nave over t	alking to h	er about he	r feelings	•					
	No control	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Complete control				
20	It is mostly up to r	ne whether	or not I ta	lk to her at	out her fee	elings.							
	Strongly agree	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Strongly disagree				

15 Talking to her about her feelings would be..

21 Waiting to gather more information before doing or saying anything would be										
	Impossible	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Possible	
22	Waiting to gather	more inforr	nation befo	ore doing o	or saying a	nything wo	uld be			
	Easy	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Difficult	
23 I am confident that I could wait to gather more information before doing or saying anything										
	Definitely true	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Definitely false	
24	If I wanted to, I co	ould wait to	gather mo	re informa	tion before	doing or s	aying any	ything.		
	Definitely true	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Definitely false	
25	How much contro or saying anything	l do you be	lieve you ł	nave over v	vaiting to g	ather more	e informat	tion bef	ore doing	
	No control	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Complete control	
26	It is mostly up to anything.	ne whether	or not I w	ait to gathe	er more info	ormation b	efore doi	ng or sa	ying	
	Strongly agree	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Strongly disagree	

27	Tening her that her new pattern of benavior is unacceptable would be								
	Impossible	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Possible
28	Telling her that he	er new patte	rn of beha	vior is una	cceptable v	would be			
	Easy	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Difficult
29	I am confident that	t I could te	ll her that l	her new pa	ttern of bel	navior is ur	acceptab	le.	
	Definitely true	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Definitely false
30	If I wanted to, I co	ould tell her	that her n	ew pattern	of behavio	r is unacce	ptable.		
	Definitely true	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Definitely false
31	How much contro unacceptable.	l do you be	lieve you l	nave over t	elling her t	hat her new	v pattern	of beha	wior is
32	No control It is mostly up to r	l ne whether	2 I tell her t	3 hat her nev	4 v pattern o	5 f behavior i	6 is unacce	7 ptable.	Complete control
	Strongly agree	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Strongly disagree

Telling her that her new nattern of behavior is unaccentable would be

55	Cheering her up 0	y taiking ite			icenings w				
	Impossible	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Possible
34	Cheering her up by	y talking he	er out of he	er negative	feelings w	ould be			
	Easy	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Difficult
35	I am confident tha	t I could ch	eer her up	by talking	her out of	her negativ	ve feeling	8.	
	Definitely true	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Definitely false
36	If I wanted to, I co	ould cheer h	er up by ta	alking her o	out of her r	negative fee	elings.		
	Definitely true	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Definitely false
37	How much control feelings?	l do you be	lieve you ł	nave over c	heering he	r up by tall	king her o	ut of h	er negative
38	No control It is mostly up to r	l ne whether	2 I choose t	3 o cheer her	4 up by talk	5 ting her out	6 t of her ne	7 egative	Complete control feelings.
	Strongly agree	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Strongly disagree

Intention Items

1	If I encountered this situation, I would refer her to a MHP.								
	Definitely true	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Definitely false
2	If I was in a situati campus.	on like this	one, I wo	uld refer he	er to a MH	P in the Ta	mpa area	or on	the USF
	Extremely unlikely	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Extremely likely
3	If this was a real fr	riend of min	ne, I refer l	ner to a MI	ΗP.				
	Strongly agree	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Strongly disagree
4	If I was in a situati	on like this	one, I wo	uld talk to	a friend ab	out the situ	ation.		
	Extremely unlikely	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Extremely likely
5	If this was a real fr	riend of min	ne, I would	l talk to a f	riend abou	t the situati	on.		
	Strongly agree	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Strongly disagree
6	If I was in a situati	on like this	one, I wo	uld talk to	her about ł	ner feelings	.		
	Extremely unlikely	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Extremely likely
7	If this was a real fr	riend of min	ne, I would	l talk to he	r about her	feelings.			
	Strongly agree	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Strongly disagree

8	If I was in a situ anything.	ation like	this one, I	would wai	t to gather	more infor	mation bei	fore say	ing or doing
	Extremely unlikely	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Extremely likely
9	If this was a rea anything.	l friend of	mine, I wo	ould wait to	o gather mo	ore informa	tion befor	e saying	g or doing
	Strongly agree	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Strongly disagree
10	If I was in a situ unacceptable.	ation like	this one, I	would tell	her that he	r new patte	rn of beha	vior is	
	Extremely unlikely	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Extremely likely
11	If this was a rea	l friend of	mine, I wo	ould tell he	r that her n	ew pattern	of behavio	or is una	acceptable.
	Strongly agree	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Strongly disagree
12	If I was in a situ	ation like	this one, I	would che	er her up b	y talking h	er out of h	er negat	tive feelings.
	Extremely unlikely	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Extremely likely
13	If this was a rea	l friend of	mine, I wo	ould cheer	her up by ta	alking her	out of her	negativ	e feelings.
	Strongly agree	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Strongly disagree
14	If I encountered	this situat	ion, I woul	ld try to di	stract her fr	om her pro	blems.		
	Definitely false	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Definitely true
15	If I encountered	this situat	ion, I woul	ld encoura	ge her to lo	ok on the t	oright side	of thing	gs.
	Definitely true	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Definitely false

16 If I encountered a situation like this one, I would tell one of her parents about the situation.

	Extremely likely	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Extremely unlikely
17	If I encountered	a situatio	n like this c	one, I woul	d NOT say	or do any	thing.		
	Definitely True	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Definitely False

Appendix C.

Open-Ended Questions

Please take a moment and think about how you would respond in this situation.

What would you say and/or do in this situation?

1

Now, please take your time and provide as clear an explanation as possible of the response provided
above. Include as many details as you can about your thought process and the reasoning behind your decision.

Appendix D.

Demographic Information Questionnaire

1	What is your age?
2	Are you Latino or Hispanic (a person of Cuban, Mexican, Puerto Rican, South or Central American, or other Spanish culture of origin, <i>regardless of race</i>)? a) No b) Yes c) Don't Know
3	 Which of the following racial categories most accurately describes you (please select <i>all</i> that apply)? a) Black or African American (origins in any of the black racial groups of Africa) b) Asian (origins in any of the original peoples of the Far East, Southeast Asia, or the Indian subcontinent including, for example, Cambodia, China, India, Japan, Korea, Malaysia, Pakistan, the Philippine Islands, Thailand, and Vietnam) c) Native American or Alaska Native (origins in any of the original peoples of North and South America, including Central America, and who maintains tribal affiliation or community attachment) d) Native Hawaiian or other Pacific Islander (origins in any of the original peoples of Hawaii, Guam, Samoa, or other Pacific Islands) e) White or Caucasian (origins in any of the original peoples of Europe, the Middle East, or North Africa) f) Other (please specify:) g) Don't know
4	What is your current relationship status? a) Never married b) Separated/divorced/widowed c) Currently married
5	What year are you in school? a) Freshman b) Sophomore c) Junior d) Senior e) Other (please specify:)
6	What type of student are you? a) Full-time b) Part-time c) Other (please specify:
7a	Have you specified a major area of study? a) No b) Yes
7b	If so, what is your major?
8	Where do you currently live? a) On campus b) Off campus

9 Which best describes your current living situation?

- a) I live alone
- b) I live with one roommate
- c) I live with multiple roommates
- d) I live with a significant other
- e) I live with one or more members of my immediate family
- f) Other (please specify:

		f) Other (please specify:)	
10	Have you e	ver utilized the mental health services provided by	any of the following prof	essionals?
	10a	Psychologist	Yes	No
	10b	Psychiatrist	Yes	No
	10c	Mental Health Counselor	Yes	No
	10d	Clinical Social Worker	Yes	No
	10e	Other (please specify:) Yes	No

11 If so, how would you rate the usefulness of the services that you received?

11a Psychologist

		1	2	3	4	5
		Extremely Useless	Useless	Neither	Helpful	Extremely Helpful
11b	Psychiatrist					
		1	2	3	4	5
		Extremely Useless	Useless	Neither	Helpful	Extremely Helpful
11c	Mental Health C	ounselor				
		1	2	3	4	5
		Extremely Useless	Useless	Neither	Helpful	Extremely Helpful
11d	Clinical Social W	Vorker				
		1	2	3	4	5
		Extremely Useless	Useless	Neither	Helpful	Extremely Helpful
11e	Name Indicated	in 11e				
		1	2	3	4	5
		Extremely Useless	Useless	Neither	Helpful	Extremely Helpful
Do you know	w anyone who has re	eceived menta	al health serv	ices from		
12a	Psychologist				Yes	No
12b	Psychiatrist				Yes	No
12c	Mental Health C	ounselor			Yes	No
12d	Clinical Social W	Vorker			Yes	No
12e	Other (please spe	ecify:)	Yes	No

13 Have you ever recommended mental health services to a family member or friend for an issue related to suicide?

a) No

12

b) Yes

If so, did he/she take your recommendation and seek out mental health services? 13a

- a) No
- b) Yes

- 14 Have you ever recommended mental health services to a family member or friend for an issue that was not specifically related to suicide (e.g., depression, anxiety, relationship issues, stress management, anger management, substance use)?
 - a) No
 - b) Yes
- 14a If so, did he/she listen follow your recommendation and seek out mental health services?a) Nob) Yes
 - 0) 105
- 15 How many times have you referred a family member to a mental health professional?
- 16 How many times have you referred a friend to a mental health professional?
- 17 Do you know anyone who has ever referred a family member or friend to a MHP?

a) No b) Yes

Appendix E.

Perceived Severity

1	How would you d	escribe the level o	of severity of the situat	tion presented in t	he paragraph above?
	1	2	3	4	5
	Very Minor	Minor	Moderate	Severe	Very Severe

Appendix F.

Attitudes Towards Seeking Professional Psychological Help Scale-Short Form

1	If I believed I was having a mental battention.	preakdown, my first inclir	nation would be to get	professional
	0	1	2	3
	Disagree	Partly Disagree	Partly Agree	Agree
2	The idea of talking about problems v emotional conflicts.	with a psychologist strike	s me as a poor way to	get rid of
	0	1	2	3
	Disagree	Partly Disagree	Partly Agree	Agree
2	If I were experiencing a serious emo	tional crisis at this point	in my life, I would be	confident that
3	I could find relief in psychotherapy.	Ĩ		
	0	1	2	3
	Disagree	Partly Disagree	Partly Agree	Agree
4	There is something admirable in the	attitude of a person who	is willing to cope with	n his or her
4	conflicts and fears without resorting	to professional help.	0 1	
	0	1	2	3
	Disagree	Partly Disagree	Partly Agree	Agree
5	I would want to get psychological he	elp if I were worried or up	pset for a long period	of time.
	0	1	2	3
	Disagree	Partly Disagree	Partly Agree	Agree
6	I might want to have psychological	counseling in the future.		
	0	1	2	3
	Disagree	Partly Disagree	Partly Agree	Agree
7	A person with an emotional problem with professional help.	n is not likely to solve it a	lone; he or she <i>is</i> like	y to solve it
	0	1	2	3
	Disagree	Partly Disagree	Partly Agree	Agree
8	Considering the time and expense in person like me	volved in psychotherapy,	, it would have doubtf	ul value for a
	0	1	2	3
	Disagree	Partly Disagree	Partly Agree	Agree
9	A person should work out his or her last resort.	own problems; getting ps	sychological counselin	ng would be a
	0	1	2	3
	Disagree	Partly Disagree	Partly Agree	Agree
10	Personal and emotional troubles, lik	e many things, tend to wo	ork out by themselves.	J
	0	1	2	3
	Disagree	Partly Disagree	Partly Agree	Agree

Appendix G.

Stigma Scale for Receiving Psychological Help

1 Seeing a psychologist for emotional or interpersonal problems carries a social stigma.

		0	1	2	3			
		Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Agree	Strongly Agree			
2	It is a sign of perinterpersonal pro	rsonal weakness or inade oblems.	equacy to see a p	osychologist for emotior	nal or			
		0	1	2	3			
		Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Agree	Strongly Agree			
3	People will see a person in a less favorable way if they come to know that he/she has seen a psychologist.							
		0	1	2	3			
		Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Agree	Strongly Agree			
4	It is advisable for	or a person to hide from p	people that he/sh	ne has seen a psychologi	st.			
		0	1	2	3			
		Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Agree	Strongly Agree			
5	People tend to li	ke less those who are rec	ceiving profession	onal psychological help.				
		0	1	2	3			
		Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Agree	Strongly Agree			

Appendix H.

Assessing Emotions Scale

1	I know when to speak 1	about my personal p 2	broblems to others.	4	5
	Strongly disagree	Disagree	Neither	Agree	Strongly agree
2	When I am faced with	obstacles, I rememb	per times I faced simila	r obstacles and ove	rcame them.
	1	2	3	4	5
	Strongly disagree	Disagree	Neither	Agree	agree
3	I expect that I will do 1	well on most things 2	I try.	4	5
	Strongly disagree	Disagree	Neither	Agree	Strongly agree
4	Other people find it ea	asy to confide in me.			C
	1	2	3	4	5
	Strongly disagree	Disagree	Neither	Agree	Strongly agree
5	I find it hard to under	stand the nonverbal r	nessages of other peop	le.	-
	Ι	2	3	4	5 Strongly
	Strongly disagree	Disagree	Neither	Agree	agree
6	Some of the major evo 1	ents of my life have 1 2	led me to re-evaluate w 3	hat is important an 4	d not important. 5
	Strongly disagree	Disagree	Neither	Agree	Strongly agree
7	When my mood chang	ges, I see new possib	ilities.		
	1	2	3	4	5
	Strongly disagree	Disagree	Neither	Agree	Strongly agree
8	Emotions are one of the	he things that make r	ny life worth living.		
	1	2	3	4	5
	Strongly disagree	Disagree	Neither	Agree	agree
9	I am aware of my emo	otions as I experience	e them.		-
	I	2	3	4	5 Strongly
	Strongly disagree	Disagree	Neither	Agree	agree
10	I expect good things t 1	o happen. 2	3	4	5
	Strongly disagree	Disagree	Neither	Agree	Strongly agree
11	I like to share my emo	otions with others.			
	1	2	3	4	5
	Strongly disagree	Disagree	Neither	Agree	Strongly agree
12	When I experience a p	oositive emotion, I ki	now how to make it las	t.	č
	1	2	3	4	5
	Strongly disagree	Disagree	Neither	Agree	Strongly agree

13	I arrange events others	enjoy. 2	3	4	5
	Strongly disagree	Disagree	Neither	Agree	Strongly
14	I seek out activities that	it make me happy.		-	agree
	1	2	3	4	5 Strongly
	Strongly disagree	Disagree	Neither	Agree	agree
15	I am aware of the non- 1	verbal messages that I 2	send to others.	4	5
	Strongly disagree	Disagree	Neither	Agree	agree
16	I present myself in a w 1	ay that makes a good 2	impression on other 3	rs. 4	5
	Strongly disagree	Disagree	Neither	Agree	agree agree
17	When I am in a positiv 1	e mood, solving probl 2	ems is easy for me. 3	4	5
	Strongly disagree	Disagree	Neither	Agree	agree
18	By looking at their fac 1	ial expressions, I recog 2	gnize the emotions 3	people are experiencing. 4	5
	Strongly disagree	Disagree	Neither	Agree	agree
19	I know why my emotion	ons change. 2	3	4	5
	Strongly disagree	Disagree	Neither	Agree	Strongly agree
20	When I am in a positiv	re mood, I am able to a 2	come up with new i 3	deas. 4	5
	Strongly disagree	Disagree	Neither	Agree	Strongly agree
21	I have control over my 1	emotions. 2	3	4	5
	Strongly disagree	Disagree	Neither	Agree	Strongly agree
22	I easily recognize my e 1	emotions as I experien 2	ce them. 3	4	5
	Strongly disagree	Disagree	Neither	Agree	agree
23	I motivate myself by in 1	nagining a good outed 2	ome to tasks I take of 3	on. 4	5
	Strongly disagree	Disagree	Neither	Agree	Strongly agree
24	I compliment others w 1	hen they have done so 2	mething well. 3	4	5
	Strongly disagree	Disagree	Neither	Agree	agree
25	I am aware of the non- 1	verbal messages that p 2	beople send.	4	5
	Strongly disagree	Disagree	Neither	Agree	Strongly agree

20	have experiences this event myself.						
	1	2	3	4	5		
	Strongly disagree	Disagree	Neither	Agree	Strongly agree		
27	When I feel a change in emotions, I tend to come up with new ideas.						
	1	2	3	4	5		
	Strongly disagree	Disagree	Neither	Agree	Strongly agree		
28	When I am faced with a challenge, I give up because I believe I will fail.						
	1	2	3	4	5		
	Strongly disagree	Disagree	Neither	Agree	Strongly agree		
29	I know what other people are feeling just by looking at them.						
	1	2	3	4	5		
	Strongly disagree	Disagree	Neither	Agree	Strongly agree		
30	I help other people feel better when they are down.						
	1	2	3	4	5		
	Strongly disagree	Disagree	Neither	Agree	Strongly agree		
31	I use good moods to help myself keep trying in the face of obstacles.						
	1	2	3	4	5		
	Strongly disagree	Disagree	Neither	Agree	Strongly agree		
32	I can tell how people are feeling by listening to the tome of their voice.						
	1	2	3	4	5		
	Strongly disagree	Disagree	Neither	Agree	Strongly agree		
33	It is difficult for me to understand why people feel the way they do.						
	1	2	3	4	5		
	Strongly disagree	Disagree	Neither	Agree	Strongly agree		

26 When another person tells me about an important event in his or her life, I almost feel as though I have experiences this event myself.

About The Author

Sarah J. Tarquini grew up in New York State. She earned a B.A. in Psychology from The Pennsylvania State University in 2000 and a M.S. in Psychology from Villanova University in 2005. Sarah will earn her Ph.D. in Clinical Psychology in 2010 at the University of South Florida, where she studied under the mentorship of Marc S. Karver, Ph.D. Sarah completed her clinical psychology internship training at the Yale Child Study Center, in New Haven, Connecticut, with a focus on Pediatric Psychology. She is continuing her training as a postdoctoral fellow at the Yale Child Study Center. Sarah is an author on several peer-reviewed articles and conference presentations in the areas of pediatric and child clinical psychology.